The evolution of asymmetric genitalia in spiders and insects

Bernhard A. Huber*, Bradley J. Sinclair** and Michael Schmitt

Alexander Koenig Research Museum of Zoology, Adenauerallee 160, 53113 Bonn, Germany

(Received 12 February 2007; revised 13 August 2007; accepted 22 August 2007)

ABSTRACT

Asymmetries are a pervading phenomenon in otherwise bilaterally symmetric organisms and recent studies have highlighted their potential impact on our understanding of fundamental evolutionary processes like the evolution of development and the selection for morphological novelties caused by behavioural changes. One character system that is particularly promising in this respect is animal genitalia because (1) asymmetries in genitalia have evolved many times convergently, and (2) the taxonomic literature provides a tremendous amount of comparative data on these organs. This review is an attempt to focus attention on this promising but neglected topic by summarizing what we know about insect genital asymmetries, and by contrasting this with the situation in spiders, a group in which genital asymmetries are rare.

In spiders, only four independent origins of genital asymmetry are known, two in Theridiidae (*Tidarren*/ *Echinotheridion, Asygyna*) and two in Pholcidae (*Metagonia, Kaliana*). In insects, on the other hand, genital asymmetry is a widespread and common phenomenon. In some insect orders or superorders, genital asymmetry is in the groundplan (e.g. Dictyoptera, Embiidina, Phasmatodea), in others it has evolved multiple times convergently (e.g. Coleoptera, Diptera, Heteroptera, Lepidoptera). Surprisingly, the huge but widely scattered information has not been reviewed for over 70 years. We combine data from studies on taxonomy, mating behaviour, genital mechanics, and phylogeny, to explain why genital asymmetry is so common in insects but so rare in spiders.

We identify further fundamental differences between spider and insect genital asymmetries: (1) in most spiders, the direction of asymmetry is random, in most insects it is fixed; (2) in most spiders, asymmetry evolved first (or only) in the female while in insects genital asymmetry is overwhelmingly limited to the male. We thus propose that sexual selection has played a crucial role in the evolution of insect genital asymmetry, *via* a route that is accessible to insects but not to spiders. The centerpiece in this insect route to asymmetry is changes in mating position. Available evidence strongly suggests that the plesiomorphic neopteran mating position is a female-above position. Changes to male-dominated positions have occurred frequently, and some of the resulting positions require abdominal twisting, flexing, and asymmetric contact between male and female genitalia. Insects with their median unpaired sperm transfer organ may adopt a one-sided asymmetric position and still transfer the whole amount of sperm. Spiders with their paired sperm transfer organs can only mate in symmetrical or alternating two-sided positions without foregoing transfer of half of their sperm.

We propose several hypotheses regarding the evolution of genital asymmetry. One explains morphological asymmetry as a mechanical compensation for evolutionary and behavioural changes of mating position. The morphological asymmetry *per se* is not advantageous, but rather the newly adopted mating position is. The second hypothesis predicts a split of functions between right and left sides. In contrast to the previous hypothesis, morphological asymmetry *per se* is advantageous. A third hypothesis evokes internal space constraints that favour asymmetric placement and morphology of internal organs and may secondarily affect the genitalia. Further hypotheses appear supported by a few exceptional cases only.

Key words: asymmetry, genitalia, copulatory organs, mating position, Araneae, Insecta.

** Present address: Entomology Laboratory – CFIA, K.W. Neatby Bldg., C.E.F., 960 Carling Ave., Ottawa, ON, Canada K1A 0C6 B.A.H. wrote all chapters except those on Coleoptera and Diptera, B.J.S. wrote the Diptera chapter, and M.S. the Coleoptera chapter.

^{*} Address for correspondence: E-mail: b.huber.zfmk@uni-bonn.de.

CONTENTS

I.	Introduction	648
II.	Genitalia	649
III.	Asymmetry	650
IV.	Spiders	651
	(1) Pholcidae	651
	2) Theridiidae	651
V.	Insects	651
	(1) Apterygote insects and Palaeoptera	651
	(2) Lower Neoptera	652
	(a) Orthoptera	652
	(b) Phasmida	653
	(c) Embiidina	653
	(d) Grylloblattodea	654
	(e) Mantophasmatodea	654
	(f) Plecoptera	655
	(g) Dermaptera	655
	(<i>h</i>) Zoraptera	656
	(i) Dictyoptera	656
	(3) Paraneoptera	657
	(a) Thysanoptera	657
	(b) 'Homoptera'	658
	(c) Heteroptera	658
	(d) Psocodea	660
	(4) Holometabola	662
	(a) Neuropterida	662
	(b) Siphonaptera	662
	(c) Mecoptera	663
	(d) Strepsiptera	664
	(e) Coleoptera	664
	(f) Hymenoptera	665
	(g) Trichoptera	666
	(h) Lepidoptera	667
	(i) Diptera	670
VI.	Discussion	675
	(1) Multiple origins of genital asymmetry	675
	(2) The evolution of mating positions in insects	675
	(3) The evolutionary stability of inverse genital correlation	676
	(4) The evolution of genital asymmetry: six hypotheses	676
	(a) Compensation	677
	(b) Functional segregation	677
	(c) One-sided reduction	677
	(d) Functional constraint	677
	(e) Space constraint	677
	(<i>f</i>) Intersexual arms race	677
	(5) The difference between insects and spiders	678
	(6) Open questions	678
VII.	Conclusions	678
VIII.	Acknowledgements	679
IX.	Keterences	679

I. INTRODUCTION

Bilateral symmetry is the default state in most higher animals, yet the breaking of symmetry is a pervading phenomenon that has attracted considerable attention (reviews in Ludwig, 1932; Neville, 1976; McManus, 2002; Levin, 2005). Widely known examples are fiddler crab claws, cricket stridulating wings, snail shells, flatfish, owl ears, mammalian hearts, and human brains. The multiple independent origins of morphological asymmetry, together with increasingly robust phylogenetic trees, permit generation of hypotheses about the evolution of asymmetry and even about modes of evolution (Palmer, 1996*a*, 2004, 2005). For example, transitions from random asymmetry (antisymmetry) to directional asymmetry have been used to argue for genetic assimilation ("phenotype precedes genotype") (Palmer, 1996*a*, 2004).

Asymmetries are also widespread in arthropod genitalia, but in comparison to the above examples, genital asymmetries have largely been ignored. Arthropod genitalia often provide crucial taxonomic information, and primarily for this reason a huge literature exists containing countless scattered data on genital symmetry and asymmetry. However, the most recent serious review of available information dates from 1932, included in a general text on animal asymmetry (Ludwig, 1932). Since the book was written in German and has never been translated into English, its impact was limited. Before that, only Lamb (1922) and Richards (1927) reviewed part of the available evidence in the context of mating positions and sexual selection.

This review was initially born from an effort to understand genital asymmetry in spiders. In contrast to insects, spiders offer very few cases of asymmetry in general, and the first cases of genital asymmetry have been discovered only recently (Huber, 1997, 2004*a*, 2006; González-Sponga, 1998; Agnarsson, 2006). We reasoned that an explanation for the frequent evolution of insect genital asymmetries might throw some light on the rare evolution of spider asymmetries. We were surprised to find that such an explanation has never been proposed. Major contributions to the morphology and evolution of animal (or specifically insect) genitalia do not even mention asymmetry (Snodgrass, 1935, 1957; Matsuda, 1976; Eberhard, 1985).

The volume and language of Ludwig's (1932) book may be an impediment, but we believe that the widely scattered distribution of the data in a group as immense as the insects is the most intimidating aspect in a review such as this. This is especially true for one of our aims: to simply document in which taxa genital asymmetry occurs. Our second aim was to trace the evolution of asymmetry. A few recent studies on certain fly, moth, true bug, and planthopper taxa have included genital asymmetry in matrices for cladistic analysis, but in most cases we had to map symmetry and asymmetry on available phylogenies. Missing data and unstable phylogenies often resulted in very preliminary conclusions. Our third aim was to test for a correlation between genital asymmetry and mating positions. This required reviewing still another segment of insect literature, but in this case we could largely build on the excellent review by Alexander (1964). The final important piece in the puzzle was genital mechanics. The details of genital movement and contact (especially 'direct' versus 'inverse' correlation, see below) relate genital morphology to mating positions.

Even though we have profited from the help of numerous specialists, we are uncomfortably aware of the incompleteness of our efforts. However, we anticipate that most of our conclusions rest on solid evidence and that the knowledge gaps we identify are real and will trigger new interest and research into a ubiquitous yet neglected phenomenon. In this sense, paraphrasing the last sentence in Eberhard's (1985) seminal book on animal genitalia, this review is an attempt to bring genitalic asymmetry, long neglected by those evolutionary biologists outside of taxonomy, into the mainstream of evolutionary theory.

II. GENITALIA

In the last chapter of his book on animal genitalia, Eberhard (1985) remarked that his book had "the dubious distinction of questioning usefulness of its own title". The problem results from the fact that genitalia are traditionally classified by their functional association with sperm transfer. However, some of the structures so classified may have additional or alternative functions like courtship or competitive insemination. This blurs the distinction between genitalia and certain 'non-genital' structures that also have specific functions during sperm transfer, like clasping or stimulating.

Despite these semantic problems, we will largely adhere to Eberhard's (1985) operational definition of genitalia. In this sense, male genitalia are "structures that are inserted in the female or that hold her near her gonopore during sperm transfer". This definition includes spermatophores, even if these are not always transferred directly by the male. Female genitalia are "those parts of the female reproductive tract that make direct contact with male genitalia or male products (sperm, spermatophores) during or immediately following copulation". Excluded by these definitions are internal structures such as testes and ovaries, accessory glands, and usually also receptacles. Included are claspers and stimulatory structures close to the gonopore, excluded are structures with the same functions during copulation but located elsewhere (e.g. male sminthurid antennae, male boreid wings, male embiid mandibles, etc.). Even though the distinction may be somewhat fuzzy, it agrees very well with what taxonomists and morphologists do or do not classify as genitalia (or terminalia in insects). Major texts on animal genitalia use or imply similar or identical definitions (e.g. Snodgrass, 1936, 1957; Tuxen, 1970; Scudder, 1971).

A rather hotly debated topic regarding insect genitalia is homology and terminology (Snodgrass, 1936, 1957; Scudder, 1971). Many hundreds of terms are being used, and most insect orders have their own specific terminology (Tuxen, 1970). Terms like parameres may denote very different structures in different orders, and different terms often denote structures believed to be homologous. We will usually not enter this debate but simply adopt the terms used by taxonomists.

Important early papers on mating positions and genital mechanics in insects (Lamb, 1922; Richards, 1927) have introduced a complex terminology that we will adopt only in part. Instead of terms like 'linear position' or 'male vertical position' we use more intuitive terms like 'end-toend position' or 'male-above position' (Fig. 1). We adopt the term 'false male-above' position, meaning that the male sits above the female but bends his abdomen sideways around her so that his genitalia contact the female from below. Instead of 'pose' and 'position' we use initial (coupling) and final (mating) position, without implying that specific functions like sperm transfer or stimulation are restricted



Fig. 1. Most common insect mating positions, schematic, with proposed evolutionary changes. Males are shown in grey. Grey arrows indicate the only possible way for the male to get on top of the female without involving asymmetry. All other deviations from the plesiomorphic female-above position result in asymmetry due to flexing or twisting of the male abdomen (or genitalia, not shown here). Note that the dorsal sides of the male genitalia (marked with small triangles) always contact the ventral sides of the females (inverse genital correlation). Modified from McAlpine (1981).

to any of these positions. We use twist and flexure as proposed by Lamb (1922): the former implies rotation along the longitudinal axis, the latter not. Male and female genitalia (and abdomens) may contact in two ways: morphological dorsal sides against each other ('direct correlation') or dorsal against ventral ('inverse correlation').

III. ASYMMETRY

Most authors have followed van Valen's (1962) distinction of three main categories of asymmetries. (1) Fluctuating asymmetry refers to the ubiquitous, usually small deviations from perfect symmetry due to the organism's inability to develop in precisely determined paths. (2) Antisymmetry refers to cases where both left- and right-sided individuals occur within a population, with no or few symmetrical individuals. (3) Directional asymmetry occurs when all individuals (except occasional freaks) in a population are either left- or rightsided. A more fundamental and important dichotomy was noted by Palmer (1996b) who distinguished between "wellbehaved characters" (those that show fluctuating asymmetry) and "poorly behaved characters" (those that show adaptive, i.e. directional or bidirected asymmetry). Characters in the former category have an *a priori* ideal: perfect symmetry. Any departure from symmetry in this category is fluctuating and due to developmental noise. In characters of the second category, departures from symmetry are at some point affected by direct action of genes, although the

direction of the asymmetry may not be heritable in species where direction is random (Palmer, 2005). In these cases, asymmetry is often conspicuous and not an accident but the organism's response to selection.

Recent decades have seen a flood of papers on fluctuating asymmetry, mainly due to its value as a tool for quantifying developmental stability (Palmer & Strobeck, 1986; Møller & Swaddle, 1997). In comparison, conspicuous asymmetries have received much less attention (see Palmer, 2005, and references therein, for exceptions). Arthropod genitalia offer a huge but almost completely unexplored source of information on the origin of conspicuous asymmetries, and it is only these asymmetries that are the focus of our review. The only conspicuous genital asymmetries we ignore are those resulting from gynandromorphism. Gynandrous individuals are a recurring phenomenon both in insects and in spiders (e.g. Meisenheimer, 1930), but their asymmetry is accidental and not adaptive.

A unified terminology for biological asymmetries was recently proposed by Palmer (2005). We largely follow this proposal but deviate in two minor respects. First, for reasons of simplicity and lack of data, we do not differentiate between (pure) antisymmetry (both forms explicitly equally frequent) and enantiomorphy (no statement about frequency). When we use antisymmetry we imply that both forms occur and that none of them represents just an occasional reversal. Second, we prefer to use the terms 'one-sided' and 'random-sided' (rather than 'handed' and 'random-handed') in combination with behaviour (mating position, direction of abdomen twisting). When an individual male can mate either on the left or right side of the female (or twist his abdomen in either direction), we call this a random-sided mating position (or twist). When the side/ direction of twist is fixed, we call this a one-sided position/ twist. When an individual male uses both positions in succession (as in many spiders and in a plokiophilid true bug), we call this an alternating two-sided position. Use of the alternative set of terms (handed, random-handed) would result in awkward combinations.

IV. SPIDERS

(1) Pholcidae

Genital asymmetry occurs in two of the currently 83 pholcid genera: Metagonia and Kaliana. The genus Metagonia has a wide distribution in the New World, with currently 81 described species ranging from Mexico to Argentina (Huber, 2000, http://www.uni-bonn.de/~bhuber1/genera/ metagonia.htm). Females are externally symmetrical, but the internal genitalia of many species are asymmetric (Gertsch & Peck, 1992; Huber, 1997, 1998, 2000, 2004a; Huber, Rheims & Brescovit, 2005; Pérez González & Huber, 1999). In most species studied with regard to this detail, these are cases of antisymmetry (Huber, 1997, 2000). In only three species has the internal morphology been studied using serial sections, and these studies have shown that the asymmetric structures are ducts and receptacles located in the narrow space between the uterus externus and ventral body wall (Huber, 1997, 2004a). However, for all other species the only information comes from cleared preparations of the female genitalia, and the resulting drawings often do not allow a clear decision about asymmetry or about the nature of the structures involved (e.g. figures in Gertsch, 1977, 1986).

A single species of *Metagonia* (*M. mariguitarensis*) is known to have directionally asymmetric female internal genitalia (Huber, 2004*a*). This is also the only species (and the only spider) known to have asymmetric male genitalia. Male asymmetry in this case is also directional, and by far more conspicuous than female asymmetry (Huber, 2004*a*).

Based on outgroup comparison, female symmetry appears to be plesiomorphic in *Metagonia* (Huber, 2000), but a formal cladistic analysis of the problem has not been conducted. Molecular data support the inclusion of *M. mariguitarensis* in a species group characterized by antisymmetric females (Astrin *et al.*, 2006), suggesting that directional asymmetry evolved from antisymmetry. These data also indicate clearly that male asymmetry in *Metagonia* evolved after female asymmetry.

Mating behaviour has been studied in *M. rica* only, a species with antisymmetric female genitalia. The copulatory position was identical to those in all other pholcids studied: both partners hang upside down in the web, the male facing in the opposite direction to the female and symmetrically inserting both genitalia (palps) simultaneously. This is the plesiomorphic mating position in spiders (von Helversen, 1976). The facts that (1) male pholcids press their chelicerae

The monotypic Venezuelan genus Kaliana was described based on the male only, but the morphology of the recently discovered female and molecular data strongly suggest that Kaliana yuruani is just an unusual representative of the species-rich South American genus Mesabolivar (Huber, 2006; Astrin et al., 2006). All known representatives of Mesabolivar have symmetric male and female genitalia. The same is true of the K. yuruani male, but female genitalia are asymmetric (Huber, 2006). Surprisingly, the structures involved in this asymmetry are extremely similar in principle to those in Metagonia (see above). Just like in Metagonia, there is a system of ducts and folds between the uterus externus and ventral body wall. Only four female specimens were available for clearing or sectioning, and these were all same-sided. However, more specimens need to be studied to decide if this is a case of directional asymmetry or antisymmetry.

As in *M. mariguitarensis*, the symmetry of the male chelicerae and the female external genitalia of *K. yuruani* suggest a symmetric mating position, but mating has never been observed in this species nor in any species of *Mesabolivar*.

(2) Theridiidae

Genital asymmetry has been documented in three out of currently 86 theridiid genera: *Asygyna*, *Tidarren*, and *Echinotheridion*. In the recently described Malagasy genus *Asygyna*, females are antisymmetric, males are symmetric (Agnarsson, 2006). In contrast to *Metagonia* and *Kaliana*, female asymmetry includes both internal and external structures. Nothing is known about the reproductive biology of *Asygyna* species.

Males of the closely related genera *Tidarren* and *Echinotheridion* amputate one of their palps after the penultimate moult (Knoflach & van Harten, 2000*a*, 2001; Knoflach, 2002; Knoflach & Benjamin, 2003; Ramos, Irschick & Christenson, 2004). Left and right palps are amputated randomly, resulting in antisymmetry. In *Tidarren cuneolatum*, a given male inseminates only one female spermatheca, but it may inseminate either of the two paired and symmetrical spermathecae (Knoflach & van Harten, 2000*a*). This case differs from all others in this review in that asymmetry is not a direct result of genes on the development of the organ but a result of a unique male behaviour directed randomly towards one of two symmetric organs.

V. INSECTS

(1) Apterygote insects and Palaeoptera

Apterygote insects transfer sperm indirectly *via* spermatophores or sperm drops (reviews: Schaller, 1971; Proctor,

1998; see also Sturm & Machida, 2001). Spermatophores are usually deposited on the ground or on special silk threads. They are then picked up by the female, sometimes with active male participation and close physical contact between male and female, sometimes in dissociation. Both the organs involved and the spermatophores are symmetric (e.g. Birket-Smith, 1974; Betsch, 1980; Thys, 1989). We found no evidence for asymmetric female sperm(atophore) uptake positions. The only exception we are aware of occurs in Petrobius (Arachaeognatha), where the male deposits sperm directly on the female ovipositor, in an antisymmetric side-by-side position (Sturm, 1978). The "seemingly direct sperm transfer" in Petrobius resembles copulation in pterygote insects but it is considered derived among Archaeognatha and thus probably evolved independently (Sturm & Machida, 2001).

Either Ephemeroptera, or Odonata, or both taxa together (Palaeoptera) are the sister group of Neoptera (Hovmöller, Pape & Källersjö, 2002; Ogden & Whiting, 2003), and thus potentially informative regarding character polarity. However, both the genitalia and the mating position of extant Odonata are unique among insects and certainly apomorphic. Males transfer sperm from the gonopore at the ninth abdominal segment to a secondary copulatory organ on the second abdominal segment, and from here sperm is transferred to the female genitalia. The characteristic 'mating wheel' position results from the male clasping the female head or prothorax with his terminal appendices and from the female attaching her gonopore to the male copulatory organ (Quentin & Beier, 1968; Pfau, 1971). The structures involved in this process as well as the mating position are symmetric.

Exceptions to symmetry have recently been discovered in Calopteryx haemorrhoidalis damselflies, where the left curved process in the male distal genitalia was significantly longer than the right one, and the corresponding left female spermathecae were significantly more often emptied by males (Cordero Rivera et al., 2004). Females of Italian *Calopteryx haemorrhoidalis* had symmetric numbers of sensillae on their vaginal plates, but other populations and other Calopteryx species were asymmetric in their number of sensillae (antisymmetric with a left-bias; Córdoba-Aguilar, 2003a, b). These asymmetries were interpreted as possible results of an intersexual arms race over the control of sperm transport within females (Córdoba-Aguilar, 2003b). Whether these are exceptional phenomena or not, and whether male or female asymmetry arose first remains to be established.

How the unique situation in Odonata evolved has long been the object of speculation (e.g. Fraser, 1939; Brinck, 1962). The giant 'protodonate' *Namurotypus* probably had no secondary genital apparatus but a paired penis, a pair of parameres and segmented gonopods (Bechly *et al.*, 2001). The gonopods appear asymmetric but this probably results from different views (outer and inner sides, respectively). There is no indication that Odonata ever had conspicuously asymmetric genitalia or mated in an asymmetric position. In fact, it is still controversial if ancient odonates copulated or had indirect sperm transfer (Bechly *et al.*, 2001). Whiting, 1996 – cited in Bechly *et al.*, 2001). Ephemeroptera, on the other hand, resemble neopterous insects much more closely, both in the morphology of their genitalia, and in their mating position. Their penis is unusual in being paired, but it is probably homologous to the primary phallic lobes of Neoptera that usually develop into aedeagus and parameres (Snodgrass, 1957). We found no case of asymmetry, neither in the male nor the female genitalia.

Mating in Ephemeroptera usually occurs during flight but occasionally on the ground (Brinck, 1957; Takemon, 1990). The male approaches the female from below and grabs her wing bases with his long front legs and her abdomen with his clasping styli (without turning upside down!). The resulting position is a symmetric female-above position (Morgan, 1929; Snodgrass, 1936; Brinck, 1957; Despax, 1949; Illies, 1968; Takemon, 1990; Kluge, 2003).

(2) Lower Neoptera

(a) Orthoptera

Both male and female genitalia in Orthoptera are overwhelmingly symmetric (e.g. Snodgrass, 1937; Roberts, 1941; Randell, 1963, 1964; Chopard, 1965b; Dirsh, 1956, 1973; Eades, 2000; Kumashiro & Sakai, 2001). The only explicit mentions of asymmetry we found occur in the male genitalia of Dambachia eritheles (Gryllidae) (Nischk & Otte, 2000), and in the aedeagus of Acanthacris species (Mungai, 1987). The fact that only a single D. eritheles specimen is known suggests the possibility of a teratology. In Acanthacris, however, the aedeagus is consistently asymmetric, "usually gently twisted to right or left" (Mungai, 1987; the author does not specify if this is interspecific variation or antisymmetry). Another potential case of asymmetry occurs in Proscopia scabra (Proscopiidae), where the endophallus appears asymmetrically curved (figure E on plate 14 in Dirsh, 1956). In the genus Pristoceuthophilus (Rhaphidophoridae), a large basal penial spine is consistently bent to the left in one undescribed species, to the right in another one (T. J. Cohn, personal communication, April 2006). More cases may exist, but the available evidence strongly suggests that genital symmetry is the plesiomorphic condition in Orthoptera.

An interesting case of female antisymmetry has been reported for *Locusta migratoria*: the receptacular duct bends either to the right or left side (Mika, 1959). The functional significance of this duct during copulation is unknown, and the structure may not meet our definition of genitalia given above.

The surprising diversity of copulatory positions in Orthoptera (and related groups) has been suggested to be derived from a (symmetric) female-above position (Alexander, 1964; Alexander & Otte, 1967). This is the usual position of grylloids and some tettigonioids among Ensifera (e.g. Boldyrev, 1913*a*, *b*; Hohorst, 1937; Alexander & Otte, 1967; Sakai *et al.*, 1991). Some tettigonioids assume an end-to-end position with the male upside down, often holding on to the female ovipositor (Boldyrev, 1913*b*; Chopard, 1965*b*; Rentz, 1972). A comparable end-to-end position occurs also in a few grylloids and gryllacridoids, apparently due to

copulation taking place in a burrow (Alexander & Otte, 1967). This positional change (whether evolutionary or during copulation) involves only a vertical rotation and results in no asymmetry.

In some gryllids (Miogryllus, Anurogryllus) the male turns out horizontally from under the female to adopt a final endto-end position similar to cockroaches. This transitionally asymmetric position probably requires twisting of the phallic complex against the copulatory papilla (Alexander & Otte, 1967). Whether or not a male can turn out on either side seems not to have been documented.

In Caelifera, the male jumps on top of the female but lowers his abdomen on the side of the female to grasp her genitalia from ventrally using the hooks of the epiphallus and the cerci (Fedorov, 1927; Uvarov, 1966; Whitman & Loher, 1984). This position is two-sided in the sense that any side can be used by the male (Katiyar, 1952; Mika, 1959; Gregory, 1965; Whitman & Loher, 1984; F.M. Buzzetti & P. Fontana, personal communication, Sept. 2005). In Locusta migratoria, males that are unsuccessful on one side may immediately try the other side (Mika, 1959). The flexibility of the male abdomen ensures that his genitalia contact those of the female in an almost symmetric way (Fedorov, 1927; Blackith & Blackith, 1966). Derived positions occur when the male is very small relative to the female: in such cases, the male may sit beside the female or assume an upside-down, end-to-end position comparable to that in some grylloids and tettigonioids (Katiyar, 1952).

(b) Phasmida

The male genitalia in stick insects usually consist of an asymmetric phallic organ, a sclerotized ventral structure (the vomer), and a pair of cerci that may assist in copulation (Günther, 1970). Directional asymmetry appears to be present throughout the order (e.g. Walker, 1922; Günther, 1970), but strong asymmetry is rare and an apparent synapomorphy of Pseudophasmatini + Anisomorphini (O. Zompro, personal communication, March 2006). Asymmetry is also present in *Timema*, where it involves phallus, cerci, epiproct, paraproct, and the left genital process (a potential homologue of the vomer in other Phasmida) (Snodgrass, 1937; Vickery, 1993; Tilgner, Kiselyova & McHugh, 1999; Bradler, 1999). Timema has long been proposed as the putative sister taxon to all other Phasmida (review in Bradler, Whiting & Klug, 2003), and molecular data have supported this hypothesis (Whiting, Bradler & Maxwell, 2003; Terry & Whiting, 2005). According to Zompro (2004), however, *Timema* is not a phasmid but more closely related to Embiidina. Whatever the true position, it seems safe to assume that male directional asymmetry was present in the most recent common ancestor of Phasmida, and possibly even of 'Eukinolabia' (Phasmida + Embiidina; Terry & Whiting, 2005).

Female genital asymmetry does not seem to exist in Phasmida. Even in Timema with its conspicuous male asymmetries, female genitalia are symmetric (Vickery, 1993; Tilgner *et al.*, 1999).

Mating is apparently quite uniform across the order despite variation due to differences in the relative sizes of males and females across species (Carlberg, 1983). The male climbs onto the back of the female, passes his abdomen down and around one side of the female's abdomen to engage his genitalia with hers (Bedford, 1978; see also Gustafson, 1966; Bradler, 2001). Whether this position is one-sided or random-sided was not explicitly mentioned by any of these authors, but the available evidence suggests that males of most species bend down their abdomen on the right side of the female (Henry, 1937; Carlberg, 1983; Bradler, 2001; S. Bradler, personal communication on Pseudosermyle phalangiphora, April 2006). This is in agreement with the position in Embiidina (see below). However, photographs of mating *Diapheromera femorata* clearly show the male bending his abdomen around the left side of the female (C. Moxey, personal communication, April 2006).

(c) Embiidina

Male asymmetry in Embiidina usually involves not only the structures immediately adjacent to the ejaculatory duct but also the cerci and even the tergites and sternites of the abdominal tip (Fig. 2D; Krauss, 1911; Walker, 1922; Kaltenbach, 1968; Ross, 1970a, b, 1984, 2000a; Szumik, 1991, 1997, 1998, 2001, 2002). All male embiids are asymmetric, even though representatives of the genus Clothoda (Clothodidae) are often cited as being symmetric or "almost perfectly symmetrical" (Ross, 2000a). The asymmetry in C. nobilis, the supposedly "most plesiomorphic species of the order" (Ross, 2000a) is inconspicuous but clearly present (fig. 40A in Ross, 2000a). Interestingly, the family Clothodidae, and in particular the genus *Clothoda*, is traditionally considered primitive (Walker, 1922; Tillyard, 1926; Snodgrass, 1937; Szumik, 1996, 2004; Ross, 2000*a*), suggesting that the most recent common ancestor may have been symmetric (cf. fig. 120 in Davis, 1938). The available cladistic analyses of the order (Szumik, 1996, 2004) root the cladograms with Clothoda and thus unfortunately provide no test of the origin of asymmetry within the order. The proposed sister-group relationship of Embiidina + Phasmida ('Eukinolabia', Terry & Whiting, 2005) suggests that genital asymmetry arose before the split into these two orders.

Male asymmetry in Embiidina is directional (e.g. Walker, 1922; Snodgrass, 1937; Szumik, 1997, 1998, 2001, 2004). For example, it is always the left cercus that is modified to clasp the female, while the right cercus is not visibly different from a female cercus (Fig. 2D). Side-reversed specimens occur occasionally, as do secondarily symmetric specimens with one side duplicated on the other (Ross, 2000a), but whether such "anomalous" males mate or not is apparently unknown, as are the exact percentages.

Females have very simple genitalia that are barely used in taxonomic studies and that seem to be symmetric throughout. Even though females are consistently clasped on the right side (see below), there seems to be no corresponding female abdominal modification (Krauss, 1911; Ross, 1970a, b, 2000a).

A correlation between male asymmetry and mode of copulation has been assumed for a long time (e.g. Snodgrass, 1937). The male sits either on top or on the right side of the female and directs his terminalia beneath

653



Fig. 2. Male insect genitalia and abdomens, showing some of the phenomena reviewed herein. (A) Brachyptera braueri (Plecoptera), strongly asymmetric paraprocts in ventro-posterior view (from Berthélemy, 1979). (B) Hyalesthes productus ('Homoptera'), strongly asymmetric aedeagus in dorsal view (from Hoch & Remane, 1985). (C) Harpago medium (Heteroptera), abdomen in dorsal view, showing that asymmetry extends to pregenital segments (abdominal tergites 3 and 8 in grey; from Plutot-Sigwalt & Péricart, 2003). (D) Embonycha interrupta (Embiidina), dorsal view of terminalia, showing that asymmetry extends to cerci (cerci in grey; from Ross, 2000a). (E) Corixa dentipes (Heteroptera), ventral and lateral abdominal muscles in dorsal view, showing that asymmetry extends to internal organization (from Larsén, 1938). (F, G) Dorsal views of genitalia of two closely related species, one symmetric (F: Poecilopsyche pandu, Trichoptera), the other asymmetric (G: P. durdhyodhana); projections of tenth segment in grey (from Schmid, 1968). (H, I) Erynnis funeralis (Lepidoptera), dorsal views of valvae of normal asymmetric specimen (H) and abnormal symmetric specimen (I) (from Burns, 1970).

the right side of the female, then upward and leftward (Friederichs, 1934; Stefani, 1953; Kaltenbach, 1968; Ross, 1970*a*, *b*, 2000*b*; Szumik, 2002). This is also the case in the slightly asymmetric *Antipaluria urichi* (Clothodidae) (Janice S. Edgerly-Rooks, personal communication, Sept. 2005), but mating behaviour in *Clothoda* seems to be unknown. The male cerci play a crucial role during copulation, clasping

the female's abdomen (Stefani, 1953; Kaltenbach, 1968; Ross, 1970*a*, *b*).

(d) Grylloblattodea

All male Grylloblattodea have strongly asymmetric genitalia (Walker, 1922; Gurney, 1953, 1961; Scudder, 1970; Namkung, 1982). Asymmetry is evident early in ontogeny (Walker, 1922; Nagashima, 1991), involves both the penis, the coxites, the ninth sternum and the tenth tergite, and is directional: the left phallomere is elongate, curled, and saclike, the right one is short and blunt, sclerotized, and probably functions as a clasper (Scudder, 1970; Nagashima, 1991). Female genitalia, by contrast, are symmetric (Scudder, 1970).

Copulation has been studied both in the American *Grylloblatta campodeiformis* (Vissher *et al.*, 1982) and in the Japanese *Galloisiana nipponensis* (Nagashima, Ando & Fukushima, 1982). Both species assume a false male-above position, with the male prosoma on top of the female, but his abdomen bent around the female abdomen to reach her genitalia from below. For *Ga. nipponensis* it is explicitly noted that males consistently lower their abdomen along the right female side, resulting in a one-sided position (see also figs 3C, D in Nagashima *et al.*, 1982). The same side is used by the *Gr. campodeiformis* males shown in figures 1-6 in Vissher *et al.* (1982), but it is not stated how many pairs these figures represent and if all 14 copulations observed showed the same pattern.

(e) Mantophasmatodea

All extant species of this recently described order are subsaharan, with one species known from Tanzania (*Tanzaniophasma subsolana*) and eleven further species from Namibia and South Africa (Klass *et al.*, 2003*b*). This geographic dichotomy is potentially relevant in the present context, because *T. subsolana* is the only species with almost symmetric male genitalia (Klass, Damgaard & Picker, 2003*a*). All other species are strongly directionally asymmetric, with male genitalia consisting of highly complicated left parts and smaller right parts. In some species, even the cerci are slightly asymmetric.

The male genitalia of *T. subsolana* differ from those of other species by being almost symmetric and by being simpler due to the absence of certain structures (Klass *et al.*, 2003*b*). Asymmetry concerns the vomeroid (fig. 2C in Klass *et al.*, 2002), the cerci (figs 2A, B in Klass *et al.*, 2002), and a pair of membranous lobes at the gonopore (K.-D. Klass, personal communication, Sept. 2005). Unfortunately, the cladistic analysis of Mantophasmatodea presented by Klass *et al.* (2003*b*) does not include *Tanzaniophasma* (for lack of specimens available for sequencing), leaving open the question about plesiomorphic or derived condition of symmetry and simplicity within the order.

Females are symmetric throughout (Klass *et al.*, 2003*b*). The only mention of female asymmetry (Zompro, Adis & Weitschat, 2002: cerci in *T. subsolana*) rests on a printer's error (the male signs were replaced by female signs; Klass *et al.*, 2003*b*, p. 52).

The copulatory position is a false male-above position in all species where mating has been observed (figs 1K, M in Klass *et al.*, 2003*b*; figure in Adis *et al.*, 2002; M. Picker, personal communication, Sept. 2005). The asymmetry appears to be one-sided, with males passing down their abdomen along the right side of the female. The photographs in Klass *et al.* (2003*b*) show the opposite, but this is due to a reversal of the original slides (M. Picker, personal communication, Sept. 2005).

(f) Plecoptera

Most stoneflies have symmetric genitalia, even though in males the various parts may be asymmetrically folded at rest (Brinck & Froehlich, 1960). Exceptions to structural symmetry occur in Nemouroidea. In males of Brachypterainae, a subfamily of Taeniopterygidae, the paraprocts and epiprocts are directionally asymmetric: the left inner paraproct usually forms a guide, the right some sort of flagellum (Fig. 2A; Illies, 1966; fig. 51 in Brinck, 1970; Berthélemy, 1979; Zwick, 2000; Krno, 2004). Asymmetry does not occur in Taeniopteryginae, the sister group of Brachypterainae. The origin of asymmetry in Brachypterainae was also supported by the cladistic analysis of Nelson (1984, character 92). In certain Nemouridae, male epiprocts are asymmetric (Soyedina, Mesonemoura, certain Indonemoura; P. Zwick, personal communication, March 2006). Male genitalia are also asymmetric in Capnia glabra and C. scobina (Capniidae) (Nelson & Baumann, 1989), and cladistic analysis suggests that asymmetry evolved independently in the two species (C.R. Nelson, personal communication, April 2006). Thus, present evidence suggests at least four independent origins of asymmetry in Plecoptera (cf. cladogram in Zwick, 2000). We found no clear case of female genital asymmetry in Plecoptera (certain asymmetries that appear in figures but are not mentioned in the text are probably artificial, e.g. figs 19-22 in Berthélemy, 1979).

During mating, the male usually takes an oblique position dorsally on the female, lowers his abdomen to one side of the female, and curves his abdomen to achieve genital contact (see figures in Wu, 1923; Stewart, Atmar & Solon, 1969; Moreira, 1998). The resulting position is the false male-above position, but small and brachypterous males may sit beside rather than above the female (Brinck, 1956; Moreira, 1998). The mating position in all symmetric taxa studied is random-sided. This is documented by Brinck (1956) and Stewart & Stark (1977) for various representatives of Perlodidae, Chloroperlidae, Taeniopterygidae (*Taeniopteryx*), Leuctridae, and Nemouridae, and by Stewart et al. (1969) and Moreira (1998) for representatives of Perlidae. In 24 observed copulations of *Perlesta placida*, leftand right-side copulations were made in an equal ratio (Stewart et al., 1969). Mating position in asymmetric Brachypterainae was said to be random-sided by Berthélemy (1979). This contradicts one of the major trends we document in this paper and we therefore suggest that this detail needs confirmation.

(g) Dermaptera

The male external genitalia of Dermaptera comprise a basal penis (phallobase) with one or two penis lobes, and a pair of

These assumptions are partly supported by recent phylogenetic studies (Haas, 1995; Haas & Kukalova-Peck, 2001; Kamimura, 2004; Jarvis, Haas & Whiting, 2005). In Jarvis et al.'s (2005) study, Pygidicranidae is sister taxon to all other Dermaptera, and in this taxon both penis lobes are equally developed, both pointing forwards and directed backwards during mating (Hincks & Popham, 1970). The cladogram in Jarvis et al. (2005) further suggests that the next evolutionary step was an asymmetric position of the otherwise symmetric penis lobes: in Apachyidae, Labiduridae, and Anisolabididae, one penis lobe is flexed forwards and not used. Previously it was suggested that in these taxa the left penis lobe is non-functional. However, studies on two Anisolabis species and Euborellia plebeja (Anisolabididae) have shown that right- and left-'handed' males occur with equal frequencies (Giles, 1961a; Kamimura & Matsuo, 2001). Moreover, in Euborellia plebeja (Anisolabididae), both penis lobes are functional, one serving as a 'spare' organ in case of damage (Kamimura & Matsuo, 2001). In Labidura riparia (Labiduridae), structural symmetry is still preserved, but males predominantly use the right penis lobe for insemination (Kamimura, 2006).

The next evolutionary step apparently was a complete reduction of the left penis lobe, found in Eudermaptera (Forficulidae, Chelisochidae, Spongiphoridae) and convergently in the archaic Karschiellidae. This sequence of evolution was also suggested by Haas & Kukalova-Peck (2001). A single penis lobe also occurs in all species of Hemimerus (Hemimerina) but in this case, the single penis lobe is interpreted to be formed by the fusion of both mesomeres (Hincks & Popham, 1970). Thus, reduction to a single penis lobe clearly occurred more than once. Furthermore, in Karschiellidae the morphology is so unique that an independent origin has been assumed here too (Haas, 1995). Several independent origins of male genital asymmetry were also proposed in studies that did not include a formal phylogenetic analysis (e.g. Popham, 1965; Matsuda, 1976). Due to the lack of available specimens, Karschiellidae were not included in some recent studies (Haas, 1995; Colgan, Cassis & Beacham, 2003; Jarvis et al., 2005), but in fact they might be the sister taxon of all other extant Dermaptera (Haas & Kukalova-Peck, 2001; Haas & Klass, 2003), possibly shedding a different light on the origin of asymmetry in Dermaptera.

In addition to the penis lobes, the cerci of males (but rarely of females) may be asymmetric. Dermapteran cerci or forceps are used both in male intrasexual competition and in courtship (Moore & Wilson, 1993; Briceño & Eberhard, 1995), but also in prey capture, wing unfolding, and defence. At least in some taxa they do not play a role during copulation and might therefore not fit the definition of genitalia used herein. In most species, the cerci are symmetric, but asymmetry occurs, usually in the form of directional asymmetry (Tomkins & Simmons, 1995, 1996; White, Borror & Peterson, 1998, p. 99). For example, in some species of *Euborellia, Carcinophora* and *Anisolabis* (all: Anisolabididae), the right cercus is more strongly curved that the left one (Hoffmann, 1987; Briceño & Eberhard, 1995).

Female genitalia in Dermaptera are less well studied (Klass, 2003*b*) since they are not used in species or higher taxon identification. No female genital characters are included in the morphological matrices published (Haas, 1995; Haas & Kukalova-Peck, 2001; Jarvis *et al.*, 2005). Female genital asymmetry is apparently rare and seems to have evolved after male asymmetry. *Anisolabis* species, for example, as well as *Labidura riparia* (Labiduridae), have symmetric female but asymmetric male genitalia (Walker, 1922; Giles, 1961*b*; Bhatnagar, 1964; Hincks & Popham, 1970). In *Forficula auricularia* (Forficulidae), both male and female genitalia are asymmetric (fig. 7 in Popham, 1965; fig. 84 in Hincks & Popham, 1970). The last loop of the spermatheca is directed towards the left side of the body (Hincks & Popham, 1970), indicating directional asymmetry.

Most earwig males appear to approach the female in an end-to-end-position, and copulation takes place in a fairly straight position (Herter, 1965; Popham, 1965; Briceño & Eberhard, 1995; Briceño, 1997). The male of Prolabia arachidis starts copulation alongside the female and then turns to the end-to-end position (Herter, 1965). Males rotate their abdomens along the longitudinal axis before genital coupling, often by up to 180° (Fulton, 1924; Kuhl, 1928; Herter, 1963, 1965; Popham, 1965; Briceño & Eberhard, 1995; Walker & Fell, 2001), resulting in inverse correlation of the genitalia. In some species, the male cerci end up at the side of the female abdomen (Briceño & Eberhard, 1995), indicating a substantial degree of asymmetry in the relative positions of male and female genitalia. In Pseudomarava prominens (Spongiphoridae), the male initially holds the female with his mouthparts, then bends his abdomen towards her to start copulation (Briceño & Eberhard, 1995). Thus, an endto-end position throughout copulation seems to be the plesiomorphic condition in Dermaptera, but positional asymmetries occur in various taxa, and the copulation behaviour of archaic earwig taxa remains virtually unstudied.

Information on one crucial aspect is largely missing: whether behavioural (rotation of abdomen) and positional asymmetries are one-sided or random-sided. The only explicit statements we found are by Walker & Fell (2001) on *Forficula auricularia*, where rotation is anticlockwise, and on *Labidura riparia* by Kamimura (2006), where rotation is either clockwise or anti-clockwise.

(h) Zoraptera

Zoraptera comprise about 40 known species of small, cryptic, mostly tropical insects. As a result, their genitalia are rather poorly known, and taxonomic drawings are the almost exclusive source of information. In at least some species, male genitalia are directionally asymmetric. For example, the penis of *Zorotypus hubbardi* consists of a slender left 'titillator' and a large right lobe bearing a hook (Walker, 1922). Both processes might actually be ontogenetically derived from the left side, meaning that the corresponding right side structures are reduced (Walker, 1922). Taxonomic

drawings show asymmetries in various further species (e.g. figs 6, 11, 28 in New, 1978; fig. 4 in Choe, 1989; fig. 10 in Rafael & Engel, 2006). In some species, like Z. snyderi, no asymmetry has been described/illustrated (e.g. fig. 45 in Delamare Debouteville, 1970; see also Gurney, 1938), but even Z. snyderi has slightly asymmetric male genitalia (M. Engel, personal communication, April 2006). Unfortunately, most papers do not mention asymmetry in the text, and it often remains unclear to which degree asymmetries in drawings result from artefacts during preparation of the tiny genitalia. In a rare mentioning of symmetry, the 'phallosome' in Z. weidneri is said to consist of "two distinct symmetrical parts" (New, 1978), but figures 11 and 13 in New (1978) clearly show asymmetries. More research is necessary to evaluate Engel's (2004) generalization that Zoraptera have asymmetric male genitalia.

Female genitalia in this order are difficult to study, being lightly sclerotized and "virtually undetectable following maceration" (New, 1978). Most taxonomic drawings show symmetric structures, and some asymmetries may be artefacts like in males (e.g. fig. 15 in New, 1978). However, the notion that female genitalia in Zoraptera are symmetric (Delamare Debouteville, 1970) may be an unjustified generalization. In \mathcal{Z} . gurneyi, the entrance to the spermathecal duct appears shifted to one side (fig. 5 in Choe, 1989) (it is not evident from the drawing to which side).

This poor knowledge of zorapteran genitalia, combined with a very rudimentary resolution of relationships within the order (Engel, 2003), allows no meaningful conclusion regarding the origin(s) of asymmetry in this taxon.

Mating has been studied in some detail in only two species: Z. barberi and Z. gurneyi (Choe, 1994, 1995, 1997). In Z. barberi, the male first faces the female, presenting his cephalic secretion, then curles and rotates his abdomen towards the female. In this side-by-side position the genitalia are coupled. Unfortunately, it is not clear from the published accounts if males consistently approach females from the right side (as illustrated in Choe, 1995, 1997), or if either side can be used. As soon as coupling is accomplished, the male slides into the final end-to-end and upside-down position that is maintained for the rest of copulation (Choe, 1995). By contrast, Z. gurneyi lacks male cephalic secretions, and copulation is initiated in the end-to-end position. Soon after genital coupling, the male slides into an upside-down position (Choe, 1994), suggesting that abdominal twisting occurs before genital coupling. The rudimentary description of mating in \mathcal{Z} . hubbardi by Gurney (1938) suggests that the pair started copulation in a female-above position.

(i) Dictyoptera

The three dictyopteran orders (Blattaria: cockroaches, Mantodea: mantids, Isoptera: termites) are here treated under one heading because male genital asymmetry probably evolved before a split into the orders Blattaria and Mantodea (Grandcolas, 1996; Klass, 1997; *contra* Mizukubo & Hirashima, 1987), and because the monophyly of the group is well supported (Terry & Whiting, 2005 and references therein). Male genital asymmetry in Mantodea and Blattaria is usually directional, with genitalia being composed of a 'right phallomere' and a 'left complex' (Grandcolas, 1996; Klass, 1997). The 'left complex' includes the left phallomere, an elongated structure with a hooked apex. In the families Blaberidae and Pseudophyllodromiidae (= Plectopterinae) the asymmetry is reversed, but substantial similarity strongly argues against an independent origin of asymmetry (Bohn, 1987; Grandcolas, 1996; Klass, 1997; contra Mizukubo & Hirashima, 1987). Moreover, reversals may occur even within a genus, as for example in Ectobius (Brown, 1975; Bohn, 1987). Such reversals affect only the posterior end of the abdomen while other asymmetries (wing crossing, gut curvature, mandibles) are unaffected. Similar cases of reversals have been reported for mantids (Balderson, 1978). The only case of antisymmetric male genitalia in Dictyoptera known to us occurs in a Ciulfina species (Mantodea; Balderson, 1978).

Male genitalia in Isoptera are not only symmetric but also simpler than those of Blattaria and Mantodea, both with regard to the external morphology and the muscles (Klass, 2000; Klass, Thorne & Lenz, 2000). Since most recent analyses place Isoptera within a paraphyletic Blattaria (Eggleton, 2001; Deitz, Nalepa & Klass, 2003; Klass, 2003a; Terry & Whiting, 2005 and references therein) the obvious conclusion must be that isopteran symmetry and simplicity are secondary rather than primitive. This view has been expressed long ago, for example by Walker (1922) who considered asymmetric genitalia "doubtless present in the forebears of the Isoptera" and simplificity of genitalia in the order "without doubt a secondary condition". Mastotermes and Stolotermes have comparatively complex genitalia (Roonwal, 1970; Klass et al., 2000) and Mastotermes is considered "the most basal termite group" (Eggleton, 2001). Simplicity has been explained as a consequence of strict monogamy and the resulting decrease of sexual selection (Eberhard, 1985). We will argue that the re-establishment of symmetry may also be related to the same factors.

Female genitalia in Dictyoptera are symmetric or at most slightly asymmetric (e.g. Crampton, 1925; Marks & Lawson, 1962; McKittrick, 1964; Chopard, 1965a; Beier, 1974; Grandcolas, 1996; Klass, 1998). Asymmetries commonly occur in some Blattaria, but these are usually rather subtle and inconspicuous (e.g. McKittrick & Mackerras, 1965; Bohn, 1987; Grandcolas, 1993, 1996, 1997a, b). In Blattella germanica, the genital sclerites of the 8th venter presumably hold the asymmetric spermatophore (Khalifa, 1950a), and they are quite asymmetric (directionally). Other, quite conspicuous asymmetries fall outside our definition of genitalia (above) or are unlikely to have any function in copulation: females of most or all Blattaria and Mantodea have highly asymmetric colleterial glands whose secretions combine to produce a hardened oothecal wall (Beier, 1974); in Gromphadorhina, the brood pouch is located over the left oviduct (Beier, 1974).

Copulatory positions vary among the three dictyopteran orders. In Blattaria, the male usually makes an effort to get the female to climb onto his back, both facing the same direction. Secretions from male tergal glands are used for this purpose. Once the female is in position, genital contact is accomplished and the male turns out from under the female to assume the final end-to-end position (review: Roth, 1970). Alternative mating positions (male-above and end-to-end) are probably derived (e.g. Sreng, 1993 on Bleberidae: Oxyhaloinae). A male-above position has also been reported for *Pycnoscelus* (Blaberidae: Pycnoscelinae; Roth & Willis, 1958; Roth & Barth, 1967), while certain *Gromphadorhina* and *Panchlora* species have been observed to start copulation in the end-to-end position (Roth & Willis, 1958; Barth, 1968). It is revealing that the hooks that in other taxa seize the female genitalia in the initial femaleabove position (see below) are missing in panchlorine genitalia (Roth, 1971).

The details of genital contact in cockroaches are comparatively well known. In Periplaneta americana, the hook on the left phallomere initially seizes the female (on which side is apparently unknown), while the right phallomere is used to hold the female once the end-to-end position is adopted (Gupta, 1947 - cited in Scudder, 1971). Similar results were obtained by Roth & Willis (1952) on Blatta orientalis and by Khalifa (1950a) on B. germanica. In the latter species, the hook on the left phallomere initially seizes the (fairly symmetric) female 'transverse sclerite', and only after assuming the final position, paired male sclerites and a sclerite of the right phallomere grasp the (symmetric) female ovipositor. In Khalifa's drawings (1950a, figs 5a-c) the left phallomere is hooked to the female sclerite both in the initial and the final positions. Since the ventral views of the final position (figs 5b, c in Khalifa, 1950a) show contralateral coupling (left male side to right female side) without crossover, this would require either crossover in the initial position (which unfortunately is shown in lateral view only) or change of contact site after change of mating positions. However, Roth & Willis (1952, p. 110) stated that abdominal twisting (180°) occurs during the change of positions, suggesting ipsilateral coupling of the internal structures that are twisted in the final position while the abdomen rotates back to an untwisted condition.

In Mantodea the male jumps on top of the female, lowers his abdomen on the right side of the female to couple the genitalia in a false male-above position (Beier, 1968; Maxwell, 1998; Ehrmann, 2002). This position is maintained throughout copulation. In Isoptera, the pair seals the nuptial chamber before copulation and the details of copulation seem to be poorly known. According to Becker (1952, and references therein) copulation is initiated in an end-to-end position; there is no change in position.

(3) Paraneoptera

(a) Thysanoptera

Genital asymmetry does not seem to be known in Thysanoptera. The initial mating position is a false maleabove position where the male mounts the female but curls the posterior tip of his abdomen sideways and under the female (Pesson, 1951; Priesner, 1968; Terry & Dyreson, 1996). After coupling, the pair may assume a side-by-side position with a varying angle ($\sim 30^\circ$ to $>90^\circ$) between male and female (Terry & Dyreson, 1996). Whether the position is one-sided or random-sided has not been observed to our knowledge.

(b) 'Homoptera'

Male genital asymmetries are rare or absent in some major homopteran taxa, but widespread in others. We found no cases of asymmetry in Sternorrhyncha (Psylloidea, Aleurodoidea, Aphidoidea, Coccoidea), the sister group of Euhemiptera (Bourgoin & Campbell, 2002). Within Cicadomorpha, genital asymmetry seems to be unknown (perhaps only unstudied) in Cicadoidea, Cercopoidea and Membracidae, but common in Cicadellidae. Within this family, aedeagus asymmetry is common, and in certain taxa additional structures are asymmetric like the paraphyses, the pygofer, and the styles (Young, 1977; Nielson, 1977, 1979, 1982; Ossiannilsson, 1983). The scattered occurrence of these asymmetries among genera suggests several convergent origins. In planthoppers (Fulgoromorpha), some taxa again seem to lack asymmetric representatives (e.g. Fulgoridae, Lophopidae). Asymmetric genitalia occur in Achilidae, Derbidae, and Tropiduchidae, and are nearly allpervasive in Cixiidae and Delphacidae. In Achilidae, Cixiidae, Delphacidae, and Derbidae, the aedeagus and/ or anal segment may be asymmetric (Fig. 2B; Fennah, 1969; Ossiannilsson, 1978; van Stalle & Synave, 1984; Asche, 1985; Hoch & Remane, 1985; J.-T. Yang & C.-T. Yang, 1986; Yang & Chang, 2000; Emeljanov, 2005). The distribution of asymmetric species among genera again suggests multiple convergent origins. For example, both symmetric and asymmetric species occur in the delphacid genera Kelisia and Delphax (Ossiannilsson, 1978), and the pygopher may be either symmetric or asymmetric in the Hyalesthes productus species group (Hoch & Remane, 1985). In Tropiduchidae, the genera Trypetimorpha and Haliartus are characterized by an unpaired lateral process of the periandrium that also affects the aedeagus (Bourgoin & Huang, 1990, 1991). An apparent case of reversal to symmetry has been documented in Hawaiian Iolana planthopper species (Hoch, 2006). In Coleorrhyncha, the sister taxon of Heteroptera, asymmetries do not seem to exist (e.g. Myers & China, 1929; China, 1962).

Whether male asymmetry is directed or bidirected is rarely mentioned, but whenever it is mentioned (usually indirectly), it is mostly directed (Fennah, 1969 and Yang & Chang, 2000 on Cixiidae and Delphacidae; Nielson, 1979 on Cicadellidae; van Stalle & Synave, 1984 and Hoch & Remane, 1985 on Cixiidae; Bourgoin & Huang, 1990 on Tropiduchidae; Emeljanov, 2005 on Achilidae). The only exception we are aware of occurs in a Dutch population of *Stiroma affinis* (Delphacidae) (Jong, 1986). However, the samples in some of the studies cited above are very small. We found no case of female genital asymmetry.

Mating positions vary widely among homopterans, but the details of how the abdomen tips of male and female contact during copulation seem to suggest that most or all positions are derived from a female-above position. Psyllidae and Aleurodidae mate or start mating in a sideby-side position, but the tip of the male abdomen is brought under the tip of the female abdomen and the male genitalia are inserted from below (Weber, 1930, 1931; Cook, 1963; White, 1970; Yang, Yang & Chao, 1986). After coupling, Psyllidae may change to an end-to-end position (White, 1970; Yang *et al.*, 1986). Aphididae and Coccidae mate in a male-above position (Weber, 1930, 1935; Manichote & Middlekauff, 1967; Hafez & Salama, 1969), but in *Protortonia primitiva* (Coccidae), the male bends his abdomen around to the ventral side of female, rather suggesting a false male-above position (Schrader, 1930).

Cicadomorpha mate in the side-by-side position, but again, the tips of male and female abdomens are actually in a female-above position (Weber, 1930, 1931; Hunt, 1993). The position (angle) may vary even during copulation (Weber, 1930, 1931), and in Euscelis 'plebejus' (= incisus) (Cicadellidae) the male starts in the side-by-side position and then quickly turns into an end-to-end position (Kunze, 1959). Most Fulgoromorpha mate in a side-by-side position, though with varying angles between male and female (Claridge & Vrijer, 1994). Males move their abdomens sideways under the female abdomen, again resulting in a female-above position of the genitalia (Delphacidae: Asche, 1985, p. 158; Heady & Wilson, 1990; Lophopidae: Soulier-Perkins & Bourgoin, 1998). The fulgorid Hysteropterum grilloides mates in an end-to-end position with the male lying on his back (Weber, 1930, 1931). Within Cixiidae, mating positions may vary within families, and include end-to-end positions with the male upside down (e.g. Hoch & Remane, 1985 on Hyalesthes) and side-by-side positions with both partners facing in opposite directions, inducing considerable twisting of the male genitalia (Sforza & Bourgoin, 1998; R. Sforza, personal communication, Jan. 2006).

We have barely been able to find the crucial information about one-sided versus random-sided mating positions. The only two cases refer to taxa with symmetric genitalia: Euscelis 'plebejus' males start mating either on the right or left side of the female (Kunze, 1959), and Trialeurodes vaporariorum males were observed to try copulation on both sides of the female (Weber, 1930). Also, the details of genital mechanics have been studied in a few taxa only. Interestingly, both inverse and direct genital correlations exist within homopterans. Inverse correlation has been reported for certain Aleurodidae (Weber, 1930), Lophopidae (Soulier-Perkins & Bourgoin, 1998), and Cixiidae (Sforza & Bourgoin, 1998). Direct correlation has been documented for Euscelis and two 'Typhlocyba' species (now Ribautiana ulmi and Edwardsiana hippocastani) (Cicadellidae, Kunze, 1959; see also Singh-Pruthi, 1925; Hamilton, 1983, fig. 392), and may also occur in Membracidae (Marcus, 1950). In Euscelis, the positional change from a side-to-side to an end-to-end position does not seem to involve any kind of twisting of the abdomen or genitalia (Kunze, 1959).

(c) Heteroptera

Asymmetry in male Heteroptera may occur in a variety of structures, including the phallus, the parameres and even pregenital segments (Fig. 2C; Schuh & Slater, 1995; Hernández & Stonedahl, 1999). Mapping symmetric and asymmetric male genitalia on a cladogram of Heteroptera suggests multiple convergent transformations within the order. Using as a basis the data in Schuh & Slater (1995) (both the data on asymmetry and the cladograms), asymmetry has evolved at least eight times convergently: in Dipsocoromorpha, Hebridae, some Veliidae, Nepomorpha without Nepoidea, some Reduviidae, Miroidea, Naboidea + Cimicoidea, and some Lygaeidae. This most parsimonious optimisation seems to imply several convergent reversals to secondary symmetry, for example within Nepomorpha. However, in the cladistic analysis of Nepomorpha by Hebsgaard, Andersen & Damgaard (2004) four independent origins of asymmetry just within this taxon was the most parsimonious optimisation. Similarly, the distribution of symmetric and asymmetric taxa in Reduviidae suggests that asymmetry has arisen multiple times convergently within this family (Wygodzinsky, 1966; Willemse, 1985). Asymmetry in some taxa is limited to inconspicuous and hidden structures, as for example the slight twist of the abdominal tip in Nabis (Ekblom, 1926) or the distal end of the phallus in Lygaeidae (Ashlock, 1957). A comprehensive analysis including such cases may bring the number of independent origins of asymmetry in true bugs to well over a dozen.

Male genital asymmetry in Heteroptera is overwhelmingly directional. For example, male asymmetry in Dipsocoridae is sinistral, in other Dipsocoromorpha it is dextral (Schuh & Slater, 1995); in Ochteroidea, the left paramere is reduced or absent; in Nabis, the genital segments are slightly twisted either clockwise (viewed from posterior) (N. flavomarginatus) or counter-clockwise (N. limbatus) (Ekblom, 1926); in Helotrephidae, the genital capsule is twisted 90° to the left (Schuh & Slater, 1995); in Miridae, one paramere (usually the left) is more strongly developed than the other one or may be provided with a hook (Kullenberg, 1947; Kelton, 1959; Schmitz, 1968; Cassis & Moulds, 2002; Chérot, Ribes & Gorczyca, 2006); in certain Corixa species, the right paramere is modified to guide the phallus during intromission, in other *Corixa* species and in certain Miridae the same function is performed by the left paramere (Keilbach, 1935; Larsén, 1938; Kullenberg, 1947); in Cimicidae and relatives, the left paramere is modified in the context of traumatic insemination (Carayon, 1977); in Microvelia ayacuchana the male genitalia extend toward the left side (Spangler & Froeschner, 1987); in Naucoris cimicoides, certain abdominal muscles are only or more strongly developed on the right side (Larsén, 1938); in Lygaeidae, the expanding phallus always rotates in the same direction (Ludwig, 1926; Bonhag & Wick, 1953). A notable exception to this dominance of directional asymmetry occurs in Thaumastocoridae. Their grossly asymmetric genitalia are usually either dextral or sinistral (i.e. directionally asymmetric), but in *Xylastodoris luteolus* the direction is variable within the species (i.e. antisymmetric; Cassis, Schuh & Brailovski, 1999). Similar cases have been reported in Corixinae, but here the antisymmetry is clearly biased (references in Larsén, 1938, pp. 263-264).

Female genitalia are mostly symmetric. This is rarely stated explicitly (e.g. by Larsén, 1938, p. 226; Kullenberg, 1944 for Miridae; Willemse, 1985 for the reduviid genus *Sirthenea*; Cassis *et al.*, 1999 for Thaumastocoridae), but inferred from figures and missing statements to the contrary (e.g. Slater, 1950; Davis, 1955; Scudder, 1959; Wygodzinsky, 1966; Jordan, 1972; Schuh & Slater, 1995). Importantly, female asymmetry seems to be restricted to taxa with male asymmetry (Larsén, 1938). Examples (other than those cited by Larsén, 1938, p. 226) are Lygaeus equestris (and relatives) and Aphelocheirus aestivalis, where the openings of the ducts of the seminal receptacles are slightly shifted to the right (Ludwig, 1926; Larsén, 1938). In Lygaeus, the duct is a lefthand spiral which is probably related to the spirally wound male phallus (see below). In Nabis, a pair of flaps covering the female genitalia may be either left over right (N. flavomarginatus) or right over left (N. limbatus), which is probably correlated with the twisted male abdomen mentioned above (Ekblom, 1926). In most Dipsocoromorpha, the seminal capsule is situated on the left side, and in two Harpago (Dipsocoridae) species the asymmetry even involves external structures (Plutot-Sigwalt & Péricart, 2003). In certain Helotrephidae the female 7th sternum is directionally asymmetric (Zettel, 1999), and the speciesspecific shape of this structure suggests that it meets our definition of genitalia. Directional female asymmetry also occurs in Cimicoidea, where traumatic insemination often occurs via a specific secondary copulatory organ (spermalege, copulatory tube) which in most cases is on the right side of the female abdomen (Carayon, 1977). Females of Cardiastethus limbatellus (Anthocoridae) have paired copulatory tubes and are considered secondarily symmetric (Carayon, 1977). The same is apparently the case in Plokiophilidae, where females are symmetric and males are symmetric or at most weakly asymmetric (Carayon, 1977; Schuh & Slater, 1995). Traumatic insemination and directionally asymmetric (always right-sided) female 'paragenitalia' have independently evolved in Coridromius (Miridae; Tatarnic, Cassis & Hochuli, 2006).

The most common position at genital coupling in true bugs is a male-above position, but the male usually stands obliquely on the female (e.g. Wefelscheid, 1912; Hase, 1918; Ekblom, 1926, 1928; Larsén, 1938; Rawat, 1939; Kullenberg, 1944, 1947; Wygodzinsky, 1966; Davis & Usinger, 1970; Jordan, 1972; Stork, 1981; Cassis et al., 1999; Wheeler, 2001) or even beside her as in Leptopodomorpha (Cobben, 1957; Schuh & Polhemus, 1980) and some Miridae (Kullenberg, 1944). After genital coupling, the male may remain in the initial position [e.g. Saldidae, Nabidae, Gerromorpha: Ekblom, 1926; Nepomorpha: Ekblom, 1928; Larsén, 1938; Rawat, 1939; Triatoma and Rhodnius (Reduviidae): Hase, 1932] or he may turn to a V-shaped side-by-side or to an end-to-end position [e.g. Lygaeidae: Ludwig, 1926; Bonhag & Wick, 1953; Rodriguez & Eberhard, 1994; Myrmus: Ekblom, 1928; Helopeltis: Devasahayam, 1988; *Phymata* (Reduviidae): Balduf, 1941; Elasmucha: Jordan, 1958; many Miridae: Kullenberg, 1944, 1947; Wheeler, 2001]. The stinkbug Euschistus conspersus male omits the initial mounting phase and couples in an end-to-end position (Alcock, 1971).

The asymmetry of the coupling position can be either one-sided (Miridae: Kullenberg, 1944, 1947; Stork, 1981; Cimicoidea: Hase, 1918; Carayon, 1972, 1977; *Nabis*: Ekblom, 1926; *Aphelocheirus, Naucoris, Corixa, Notonecta*: Hagemann, 1910; Lehmann, 1922; Ekblom, 1928; Larsén, 1938; Rawat, 1939) or random-sided (Pentatomomorpha: Ekblom, 1926, 1928; Ludwig, 1926; Bonhag & Wick, 1953; Leptopodomorpha: Ekblom, 1926; Jordan & Wendt, 1939; Cobben, 1957; Nepidae: Baunacke, 1912; Larsén, 1938 contra Keilbach, 1935; Mesovelia: Ekblom, 1928; Reduviidae: Hase, 1932; Balduf, 1941; Joppeicidae: Davis & Usinger, 1970; Nabidae: Kullenberg, 1947). The available evidence suggests that all taxa with a one-sided copulatory position have asymmetric male genitalia, all taxa with a randomsided position have symmetric male genitalia (cf. Larsén, 1938, p. 263). Only two exceptions are known to us. (1) In Lygaeus, the directional asymmetry of the phallus appears related not to the mating position but to the directional asymmetry of the female receptacular duct (Ludwig, 1926, see above). Rotation of the phallus in Lygaeus does not simply result from rotation of the abdomen but from the expansion of a membranous portion of the phallus. These membranes are spirally folded so that their expansion rotates the phallus (Ludwig, 1926) similar to the hematodochae of spider genital bulbs (cf. Huber, 2004b). (2) In Notonecta glauca, only the male abdominal musculature is directionally asymmetric, but the external genitalia are apparently symmetric (Larsén, 1938).

In several species with random-sided coupling positions, an apparent male preference for one side of the female seems to exist, either for the right side (Lygaeidae: Ludwig, 1926; Ekblom, 1926; Bonhag & Wick, 1953; Salda saltatoria: Ekblom, 1926; Myrmus miriformis: Ekblom, 1928) or for the left side (*Triatoma geniculatus* and *Rhodnius pictipes*: Hase, 1932). A rare case of alternating two-sided insemination (as in most spiders!) occurs in *Embiophila africana*, a plokiophilid with symmetrical male parameres used to perforate successively the female copulatory tubes (Carayon, 1977). In Miridae (who use a one-sided position), males of most taxa seem to use the right side of the female, but in some genera like *Psallus* and *Monalocoris*, the left side is used (Kullenberg, 1944).

A female-above position without positional change during copulation occurs only in Aradidae, in the veliid Paravelia brachialis (Weber, 1930; Wilson, 1958; Schuh & Slater, 1995), and apparently in *Ceratocombus* (Ceratocombidae, Melber & Köhler, 1992). However, the details of coupling in species that mate in a side-by-side position (e.g. Ranatra linearis, Nepidae; Joppeicus paradoxus, Joppeicidae) suggest that this position is just a modification of a femaleabove position: the male places the dorsal side of the tip of his abdomen under the tip of the female abdomen (Larsén, 1938; Davis & Usinger, 1970). Similarly, males in several groups curve their abdomens underneath the tip of the female abdomen without rotation along the longitudinal axis, resulting in an overall male-above but a genital femaleabove position (Reduviidae: Hase, 1932; Naucoridae, Corixidae, Aphelocheiridae: Keilbach, 1935; Larsén, 1938; Rawat, 1939; Saldidae: Jordan & Wendt, 1939; Nepidae: Baunacke, 1912; Weber, 1930; Larsén, 1938; Jordan, 1972; Miridae: Stork, 1981). In other cases the male genital segment actually contacts the female genital segment from above (e.g. Gerromorpha: Ekblom, 1926; Heming-van Battum & Heming, 1989). In Hebrus pusillus, the male bends his genitalia ventrally 180° (but without rotation along the longitudinal axis), again resulting in an inverse correlation between male and female genitalia (Cobben, 1982, fig. 29; Heming-van Battum & Heming, 1989, fig. 20). Difficult to

interpret are the data on Lygaeidae. In Lygaeus, the distal abdominal segments are rotated prior to genital coupling and the change to the end-to-end position reverses this rotation (Ludwig, 1926). Inverse correlation might still be present in the phallus, but Larsén (1938, p. 287) interprets Ludwig's data as showing direct correlation. In Oncopeltus fasciatus, 180° rotation of the genitalia occurs partly actively in the initial position, partly passively by the change to the end-to-end position (Bonhag & Wick, 1953). In Pyrrhocoris, the genitalia are not rotated prior to coupling but only by the positional change that results in a 180° twist of the genitalia within the unrotated 9th segment, thus maintaining inverse correlation (compare figs 39 and 40 in Ludwig, 1926). Finally, a highly derived belly-to-belly position has been reported for Prostemmatinae, a highly specialized group of Nabidae practicing traumatic insemination (Carayon, 1977).

(d) Psocodea

The large majority of Psocodea (bark lice, book lice, and parasitic lice) apparently have symmetric male and female genitalia (e.g. Qadri, 1936; Séguy, 1944; Schmutz, 1955; Klier, 1956; Lyal, 1986; Yoshizawa & Johnson, 2006). In 'Psocoptera', asymmetric genitalia are common in the subfamily Psocinae (sensu Lienhard & Smithers, 2002) of Psocidae (infraorder Psocetae). In males, the hypandrium is usually more or less asymmetric, sometimes combined with asymmetric apical structures of the phallosome, and in females slightly asymmetric sclerifications occur around the spermapore on the 9th sternum (e.g. Mockford, 1993; Lienhard, 1998; Yoshizawa, 2001). Symmetric and asymmetric forms frequently co-occur within a taxon, suggesting several convergent origins (Yoshizawa, 2003; Endang & New, 2005; K. Yoshizawa, personal communication, March 2006). In Trichadenotecnum alone, mapping asymmetric forms on the cladogram in Yoshizawa (2004) suggests three independent origins (K. Yoshizawa, personal communication, March 2006). Asymmetries of the male terminalia are also known in the families Lachesillidae and Ectopsocidae (superfamily Lachesilloidea sensu Yoshizawa, 2002) belonging to the infraorder Homilopsocidea. In Lachesillidae, asymmetric structures are rare, and only sclerotized hooks of epiproct and clunium (fused terminal tergites) are concerned (e.g. Garcia Aldrete, 1974; Mockford, 1993, fig. 215). In Ectopsocidae, endophallic sclerifications are always asymmetric, and occasionally the medio-apical arch of the phallosome frame is asymmetric in *Ectopsocus*; asymmetric clunial sclerifications are known in several species of Ectopsocopsis (e.g. Mockford, 1993; Lienhard, 1998). The statement by Badonnel (1970) that in 'Psocoptera', the radula (endophallus) may have "apophyses, hooks, or hairlike expansions forming brushes, always asymmetrical" is thus true for Ectopsocidae, but in most other cases endophallic sclerites are arranged symmetrically (C. Lienhard, K. Yoshizawa, personal communications, March 2006). Seemingly asymmetric structures illustrated in the literature for other families of 'Psocoptera' are usually artifacts due to dissection and slide mounting (e.g. Thornton & New, 1977, for Austropsocus; C. Lienhard, K. Yoshizawa, personal communications, March 2006) and have sometimes been erroneously interpreted as true asymmetries (e.g. Baz, 1993, for *Cerobasis*; see comment in Lienhard, 1998).

In 'Phthiraptera', male genital asymmetry has received little or no attention in general treatments (e.g. Kéler, 1969; Clay, 1970; Piotrowski, 1992) but it is apparently quite common (Lakshminarayana, 1979). It occurs in all major groups, and in some taxa, like Menoponidae (Amblycera) male genital asymmetry seems to be the rule rather than the exception. Directionally asymmetric genitalia occur, for example, in the menoponid genera Trinoton, Eomenopon, Pacifimenopon, Heteromenopon, and Franciscoloa, subgenus Cacamenopon (Schmutz, 1955; Clay, 1963; Price, 1966a, b, 1967, 1969; Eichler & Vasjukova, 1981). In Goniocotes (Ischnocera), two species (one symmetric, the other asymmetric) are considered to be closely related and the symmetric species is considered "phylogenetically older" (Emerson & Elbel, 1957; Lakshminarayana & Emerson, 1971). Symmetric and asymmetric forms also occur within the ischnoceran genus Halipeurus (Edwards, 1961). A similar situation was suggested for Haematopinus (Anoplura) by Ewing (1932): in Haematopinus tuberculatus (but not in H. suis), the parameters and endomere are directionally asymmetric (right paramere longer, endomere with hook on left side). However, Häfner (1971) notes that in H. suis the distal part of the aedeagus is always bent to the left side, suggesting that asymmetry per se may be more common in the genus. In *Pediculus humanus* (Anoplura), the male genitalia are mostly symmetric except for an asymmetric protrusion of the 'statumen penis' (mesomere) (Nuttall, 1917; Yoshizawa & Johnson, 2006).

In sum, symmetry appears to be more common than asymmetry in psocodean genitalia, and symmetry may be the plesiomorphic condition, but the polarity requires further study, both for the entire group and for specific cases like *Franciscoloa*, *Goniocotes*, and *Haematopinus*. The fact that no genital asymmetries are included in recent data matrices of Psocodea (Smith, 2000; Yoshizawa, 2002) indicates that asymmetry probably is a derived character within the group, arising at or near the terminal branches of the phylogenetic tree.

Genital coupling in 'Psocoptera' mostly occurs in a symmetric female-above position. In most cases, the male, standing in front of the female, backs underneath her until the tip of his abdomen reaches the female genitalia (Pearman, 1928; Weber, 1936; Sommerman, 1944; Badonnel, 1951; Medem, 1951; Broadhead, 1952, 1961; Klier, 1956; Eertmoed, 1966; Mockford, 1977; Betz, 1983a; Lienhard, 1988). In *Embidopsocus* the male reaches the same position under the female from the female's back, moving forwards (Broadhead, 1952; Weidner, 1972). Ectopsocus and Trichopsocus males also back under the female but may do so from a lateral position (Sommerman, 1943; Medem, 1951; but see Söfner, 1941). Apparently, any side can be used. In most species, the female-above position is maintained throughout copulation (Sommerman, 1944; Mockford, 1957; Weidner, 1972; Betz, 1983a). In Lachesilla, the male establishes genital contact in the female-above position, but then quickly rotates almost 360° in the vertical plane, ending up on top of the female. Since the movement is in the vertical plane, it involves no asymmetry. The resulting

position reminds of an end-to-end position with the male upside down, except that the male bends his body to grasp the female with his legs (fig. 42 in Klier, 1956). In some taxa [Trogiomorpha: Trogium, Prionoglaris, Psoquilla, Rhyopsocus, Troctomorpha: Liposcelis, Psocomorpha: Amphigerontia and Trichadenotecnum (Psocidae), Reuterella and Ectopsocus (Elipsocidae)], the male turns out from under the female after genital coupling and copulation takes place in an end-toend position where both partners have their legs on the ground (Solowiow, 1925; Weber, 1936; Sommerman, 1943; Finlayson, 1949; Klier, 1956; Broadhead, 1952, 1961; Weidner, 1972; Lienhard, 1988). In Asiopsocus sonorensis (Asiopsocidae) the female rather than the male turns 180° (Mockford, 1977). In Ectopsocus briggsi, this sideward turning of the male was interpreted to occur after copulation, as a process that actually terminates copulation (Söfner, 1941). The same mechanism for termination of copulation is used by certain Archipsocus females (Mockford, 1957). In other species, positional change occurs "almost immediately after genital contact" (Broadhead, 1961; see also Sommerman, 1956; Lienhard, 1988). In Psoquilla marginepunctata, the male may turn either to the left or to the right side, and this movement results in a twisting of the tip of the male abdomen through at least 90° (Broadhead, 1961). Similar rotation (though only about 40°) was reported for Rhyopsocus bentonae (Sommerman, 1956). In Prionoglaris stygia, the positional change results in a 180° rotation of the whole phallosome, while the abdomen remains in the normal untwisted position in both the male and the female (Lienhard, 1988). Indirect evidence for such a rotation comes also from the observation that Trogium individuals fixed in copulation rotate along their longitudinal axes until adopting an end-to-end position with one partner upside down (fig. 69 in Klier, 1956). Bearing in mind that the hypandrium plays a crucial role in genital coupling in the symmetric T. alexanderae (Betz, 1983b), it is noteworthy that in certain Trichadenotecnum species the hypandrium is asymmetric (see above).

Mating positions are even more variable in phthirapteran lice. Sikora & Eichler (1941) identified five positions: (1) Female-above position, common in Ischnocera and Anoplura; males often use their antennae or frontal legs to grasp the female from below (Nuttall, 1917, 1918; Florence, 1921; Séguy, 1944; Schmutz, 1955; Oniki, 1999). (2) Male above position, presumably in Menoponidae (Sikora & Eichler, 1941); males often use tibial spurs to hold on to the female. (3) Belly-to-belly position, for example in Menopon gallinae, Trimenopon jenningsi and T. hispidum (Sikora & Eichler, 1941; Schmutz, 1955). It is not clear how this position is achieved, but in T. hispidum the penis in the final position is twisted (inverted) 180° (Schmutz, 1955). (4) End-to-end position, for example in *Neocolpocephalum* (Menoponidae); coupling in this case is achieved in a position where the male stands behind the female (facing in the same direction) and bends his abdomen forward. Only then does the male flip back to the final end-to-end position (Sikora & Eichler, 1941). (5) Sideby-side position, for example in Cuculicola latirostris (Ischnocera: 'Philopteridae'). This is presumably only a slight variation of the female-above position (Sikora & Eichler, 1941). Apparently it is only the Menoponidae and Trimenoponidae with their asymmetric male genitalia who deviate from the female-above position. Considering the derived phylogenetic position of these families (and Amblycera) in recent analyses (e.g. Johnson, Yoshizawa & Smith, 2004) it seems plausible to assume that all these menoponid positions (2-4) are derived from a female-above position.

(4) Holometabola

(a) Neuropterida

The vast majority of Megaloptera, Raphidioptera, and Neuroptera have symmetric male and female genitalia (e.g. Aspöck & Aspöck, 1971; Meinander, 1972; Aspöck, Aspöck & Hölzel, 1980; New, 1989; New & Theischinger, 1993; Aspöck, 2002). The only known exceptions refer to the parameres or the 'mediuncus-paramere complex' in certain taxa of Neuroptera, for example within Chrysopidae and Nymphidae (Acker, 1960, p. 45), Nemopteridae (New, 1989, p. 66), and Berothidae (Aspöck et al., 1980, fig. 391; Aspöck & Aspöck, 1996, figs 7, 23, 24). In Megaloptera, the lobes of sternite 10 are often asymmetric in the genus Ctenochauliodes (Corydalidae) (C. K. Yang & D. Yang, 1986). Whether the asymmetries represent cases of directional asymmetry or antisymmetry is not stated. The fact that the cited families include both symmetric and asymmetric taxa, and the distribution of these families on the cladogram by Aspöck, Plant & Nemeschkal (2001) strongly suggest that genital symmetry in Neuropterida is plesiomorphic and that asymmetry evolved at least five times independently.

Mating in Raphidioptera (the putative sister taxon of Megaloptera + Neuroptera) often starts with the male putting his head under the female abdomen from posteriorly. He then curls his abdomen upward and forward to grasp the female terminal segments. This position is symmetric, and is only a slight variation of the female-above position. This position may be maintained throughout copulation (e.g. Zabel, 1941 on Inocellia crassicornis; Syms, 1935 on 'Raphidia' - now Phaeostigma - notata; Aspöck, Aspöck & Rausch, 1994 on Parainocellia braueri) or the male may flip backward to a final end-to-end position (e.g. Acker, 1966 on Agulla; Aspöck et al., 1994 on various Raphidiidae). Since no abdominal rotation around the longitudinal axis is involved, the male ends up in an inverted position, upside down (Acker, 1966; Aspöck et al., 1994). Slight differences occur in the mating position in certain Raphidia species, where genital contact may be accomplished in a side-byside position (Eglin, 1939; Zabel, 1941; Aspöck & Aspöck, 1971). The male bends his abdomen forward [at the left side according to Zabel (1941), but the sample size is not given; apparently at the right side according to Eglin (1939)] and rotates the tip of his abdomen 180° around the longitudinal axis. After coupling, the male again ends up in an upside-down, end-to-end position (see also Kästner, 1934), which implies that the abdominal rotation is immediately reversed. During copulation, the male may rotate back to a 'feet-on-the-ground' position (Eglin, 1939).

Mating in most Megaloptera studied is similar to that in Inocellia above: the male pushes his head under the female abdomen, takes a position under her abdomen and bends his abdomen forward in the vertical plane until genital contact is accomplished (Killington, 1932; DuBois & Geigy, 1935; Seitz, 1940; Azam & Anderson, 1969; Pritchard & Leischner, 1973). In Sialis californica, the male elevates the tip of his abdomen between the wings into the copulatory position (i.e. symmetrically; Azam & Anderson, 1969), while in other species the wings are displaced to one side. Apparently, this displacement is random-sided (DuBois & Geigy, 1935, on Sialis lutaria) even though Seitz's (1940) observations on the same species (under S. 'flavilatera'; sample size not given) seem to suggest the opposite. In Sialis fuliginosa, the male changes to a final end-to-end position (Killington, 1932). In this position the male is first upsidedown but then twists the abdomen and rights himself.

In Neuroptera, the mating position of Inocellia and Sialis is again realized in some Coniopterygidae. In Parasemidalis, Conventzia, and Semidalis, the male pushes his head under the abdomen of the female, grasps some of her legs from posteriorly and lifts his abdomen tip dorso-anteriorly to make genital contact (Withycombe, 1923; Johnson & Morrison, 1979). No change in position occurs. It is notable in this context that Coniopterygidae were long considered an early offshoot of Neuroptera, but are now considered a highly derived taxon within 'higher Hemerobiiformia' (Aspöck et al., 2001). Most other Neuroptera studied start mating in a side-by-side position (Withycombe, 1923; David, 1936; Toschi, 1965; Ickert, 1968; Henry, 1979; Tauber et al., 1990; Brushwein, Culin & Hoffman, 1995; Weißmair, 1999; Tauber, Tauber & Hilton, 2006). In various taxa, early mating stages (at least until genital coupling) involve mouthpart contact (Toschi, 1965; Henry, 1983; New, 1989) and this may be directly correlated with the side-by-side position. The final position is quite variable in Chrysopidae, obviously facilitated by the highly moveable male and female abdomens (e.g. female-above in Meleoma and Nothochrysa, Toschi, 1965; end-to-end in Anomalochrysa, Tauber et al., 2006; see also Henry, 1979).

The details of abdominal movements prior to genital contact seem to be poorly known in Neuroptera. Obviously, the male abdomen is strongly twisted and/or bent (Henry, 1979, 1983; Weißmair, 1999; Tauber *et al.*, 2006) (sometimes even the female abdomen: David, 1936; Tauber *et al.*, 1990, 2006). In certain Chrysopidae, Toschi (1965) and Tauber *et al.* (2006) observed inverse correlation (male dorsal side aligned with female ventral side). Largely unstudied is also the question of one-sided *versus* random-sided positions. The only explicit mention of a random-sided mating position we found is for *Meleoma* by Tauber (1969).

(b) Siphonaptera

Due to their strong lateral compression, fleas and flea genitalia are usually illustrated in lateral view. This, together with the fact that male fleas may have the most complicated copulatory apparatus among insects (Snodgrass, 1946; Humphries, 1967*a*) makes an evaluation of symmetry difficult in many cases. However, some illustrations of male

genitalia in dorsal and/or ventral views exist (e.g. Snodgrass, 1946; Günther, 1961; Hopkins & Rothschild, 1971; Cheetham, 1988), and these show mostly perfectly symmetric structures. An apparently widespread exception are the 'endotendons' (penis rods), chitinous rods that are used to transport sperm through the bursal duct into the copulatory bursa (Snodgrass, 1946; Günther, 1961). In Hystrichopsylla talpae, for example, the right rod is longer, is provided with stronger muscles, and has a broader tip than the left one. The tips of the two rods are alternately pushed forward through the bursal duct, the right one first, the left one following. Together, the two tips form a 'cornet' ("Spitztüte") that fits tightly into the bursal duct and pushes the sperm forward (Günther, 1961). In Ceratophyllus idius, the long rod seems to enter the functional spermathecal duct, while the short rod enters a blind duct, interpreted as a vestige of the tube of the ancestral second spermatheca (Holland, 1955). In the rabbit flea Spilopsyllus cuniculi, a slot in the shorter rod guides the longer rod through the aperture of the spermathecal duct (Rothschild, 1975). Ontogenetically, the two rods are derived from evaginations of the lateral walls of the phallosome, but eventually they appear like upper and lower rods (Cheetham, 1988). Further slight asymmetries whose meaning remains unknown concern the lateral walls of the aedeagus in some Ethiopian species of the genus Ctenocephalus (Smit, 1963) and the outer hood (palliolum) in some species of, for example, Ctenophthalmus and Palaeopsylla (Smit, 1970).

Females are also mostly symmetric, with the exception of the partial or entire reduction of one spermatheca in most taxa (Snodgrass, 1946; Holland, 1955; Smit, 1970). The resulting asymmetry appears to be directional, with only the right spermatheca persisting. The presence of two spermathecae in *Hystrichopsylla talpae* (a species with asymmetric male penis rods; see above) has been thought to argue against a correlation between reduction of one spermatheca and male asymmetry (Günther, 1961). However, Snodgrass (1946) notes that in *Hystrichopsylla gigas dippei*, right and left spermathecal ducts differ in length.

Mating in fleas is usually carried out in a symmetric female-above position and involves no change in position (Lundblad, 1926; Holland, 1955; Günther, 1961; Suter, 1964; Humphries, 1967*a*, *b*). The majority of male fleas clasp the basal abdominal sternum of the female by means of their modified antennae (Mitzmain, 1910; Rothschild & Hinton, 1968), then elevate the abdominal tip and accomplish genital contact. Slight modifications occur in species where the female feeds during mating or has penetrated the host's epidermis, with only the tip of her abdomen reaching the surface (Geigy, 1953; Geigy & Suter, 1960; Suter, 1964). In the latter case, the male can obviously not position himself under the female, and copulation starts in an end-to-end position with the ventral sides of male and female facing in opposite directions.

(c) Mecoptera

Both males and females of Mecoptera have symmetric genitalia (e.g. Crampton, 1923; Setty, 1940; Grell, 1942; Kaltenbach, 1978; Mickoleit, 1976; Mickoleit & Mickoleit,

1978; Willmann, 1981). The phallosome of the relic species Notiothauma reedi appears asymmetric in Crampton's (1931) figure 15, but subsequent studies (Mickoleit, 1971; Willmann, 1981) have shown that this is an artefact, probably due to the fact that a single dried specimen was available to the author. As in Orthoptera (see above), symmetric morphology is maintained even though copulatory positions vary considerably, including asymmetric positions. Another parallel to Orthoptera is that all mating positions in Mecoptera can easily be derived from (or modified into) a symmetric female-above position. Closest to a typical female-above position come the Boreidae. The male usually hunts down the female or even jumps at her, grasps her with his genital claspers at any appendage he can reach, and then tries to secure the female between his modified wings and his abdomen. At this stage, where the female is in an asymmetric position towards the male (either perpendicular or oblique), he releases her appendage with his claspers and achieves genital coupling. Only then does he position the female in a symmetric, final female-above position (Carpenter, 1936; Steiner, 1937; Cooper, 1940; Crampton, 1940; Mickoleit & Mickoleit, 1976; Kaltenbach, 1978). Unfortunately, none of the publications seen considers the question of antisymmetry versus directional asymmetry at the stage when genital coupling is achieved. In the case of Boreus (now Hesperoboreus) notoperates, the initial position is symmetric and identical to the final position (Cooper, 1974).

The mating position of Panorpidae is superficially very different from that in Boreidae, but in principle similar. Male and female stand side by side at a varying angle, and the male lowers his abdomen under the female abdomen, recurving the tip to grasp the female's genitalia from below (Byers, 1963; Kaltenbach, 1978). The change from the boreid to the panorpid position requires no more than the female stepping down from the male (for example to get access to his nuptial gift). As for Boreidae, we found no data on side preference by males.

Finally, Bittacidae mate in a hanging position, with their anterior legs suspended from a twig or leaf. Male and female face each other, leaving the impression of a symmetric belly-to-belly position (Setty, 1940; Newkirk, 1957; Thornhill, 1977; Kaltenbach, 1978; Grassé, 1979; Iwasaki, 1996). However, the photograph of the coupled abdomens of a Harpobittacus australis pair (Bornemissza, 1966, pl. 3, fig. 2) clearly shows that the male abdomen is twisted and the author notes that "the ventral surface of the male abdomen ... is aligned with the dorsal surface of that of the female". In a more detailed study on *Bittacus italicus*, Mickoleit & Mickoleit (1978) confirmed that the male abdomen is rotated along its longitudinal axis for 180°. This rotation is temporary and is usually reversed immediately after copulation. The sense of twisting is randomsided, i.e. a male can twist his abdomen in either direction (Mickoleit & Mickoleit, 1978). In H. australis, the female eventually lowers herself, ending up in a head-downward, end-to-end position, primarily suspended by the genitalia alone (Bornemissza, 1966). A final end-to-end position is also adopted by Nannochorista (Tillyard, 1917; Kaltenbach, 1978).

The sexual behaviour is unknown in most of the taxa considered 'basal' in Mecoptera (Whiting, 2002): *Apteropanorpa*, Meropeidae, and *Notiothauma* (Byers & Thornhill, 1983).

(d) Strepsiptera

Mating behaviour and morphology is highly derived in Strepsiptera and appears to provide little to the analysis of genital asymmetry. Copulation involves extragenital insemination (Kirkpatrick, 1937; Silvestri, 1941a, b, 1943; Lauterbach, 1954; Kinzelbach, 1971a, b; Kathirithamby, 1989, 2000; Beani et al., 2005) and this has presumably resulted in the simplification of the male copulatory organ and in the reduction or loss of the female primary copulatory organ (Kinzelbach, 1971a). During copulation, males use their sclerotized aedeagus to penetrate the female, either in an unspecified location of her body (in the 'basal' Mengenillidae, Silvestri, 1940b; however, this view may be mistaken: J. Cook, personal communication, March 2006), or in a secondary copulatory organ at the ventral side of the cephalothorax (in Stylopidia; Silvestri, 1940a). No asymmetry is known in either the male or female reproductive structures, and it is unknown if males in Stylopidia have to orient themselves properly relative to the female. Actually, both males and females in Stylopidia are quite consistently oriented toward each other (male facing forward on the host, female facing backward with her ventral side towards the host's tergites; Lindberg, 1939; Silvestri, 1941b; Kinzelbach, 1971b; Beani et al., 2005; but see Baumert, 1959), but this might result from orientation of both relative to the host.

(e) Coleoptera

The general description given throughout all comprehensive studies on beetle genitalia is that of bilaterally symmetric structures (e.g. Sharp & Muir, 1912; Jeannel, 1955; Hieke, 1966; Coiffait, 1972; Crowson, 1982). However, asymmetries in the sclerotized parts of the genitalia and even more so in the membraneous compounds are common and widespread and their phylogenetic distribution suggests that asymmetries must have evolved many times independently. There is no previous comprehensive investigation of this phenomenon. Moreover, asymmetry of genitalia is rarely mentioned explicitly. As in the basic comparative study on male beetle genitalia by Sharp & Muir (1912), numerous examples of 'irregular' aedeagus shapes are reported. Sharp & Muir (1912, p. 487) even stated concisely that "a great number of the Carabids are asymmetrical, whilst the Cicindelids are generally symmetrical or nearly so", a statement corroborated by a great number of morphological descriptions for taxonomic purposes (e.g. Baehr, 2003, 2005). Normally, only the right paramere in Carabidae is used for taxonomic purposes (e.g. Koch, 1984; Angus, Brown & Bryant, 2000). Left and right parameres are dramatically different in certain species of Harpalinae (tribe Pterostichini, see Lindroth, 1956). In the subtribe Sphodrina one of the parameters – almost consistently the right one – is much longer than the

left and narrower (styloid), the right paramere can be simply smaller than the left one (subtribe Agonina = Platynina), or the right (genus *Synuchus*) or left (genus *Pristosia*) paramere is reduced. The latter genus differs from all others studied up to now in that the aedeagus lies on its left side in repose. One should expect that this sharp asymmetry in the male copulatory apparatus has functional effects or/and corresponds to an asymmetry in the female abdomen. However, explicit studies on this question are missing. Similarly asymmetric parameres have been found in Mordellidae (Lu, Jackman & Johnson, 1997).

Although most male genitalia in beetles appear symmetric at first glance (see e.g. Iablokoff-Khnzorian, 1980), countless deviations from symmetry can be detected and have been reported in the literature. In some cases, these deviations are only slight, e.g. an asymmetric shape of the proximal opening (orificium) of the median lobe (e.g. Paussidae, Sharp & Muir, 1912, p. 490; Scarabaeidae, Sanmartín & Martín-Piera, 2002), or an asymmetric bending of the apex of the median lobe (Clambus spp., Clambidae; Endrödy-Younga, 1999). In others, the median lobe plus the parameres are slightly and irregularly curved to one side (Megamerus grossus - Chrysomelidae: Sagrinae; Reineck, 1913). Miller, Bergstein & Whiting (2007) state in their data matrix (their Table 5) that in the dytiscid genus Lancetes the median lobe is asymmetric. In a number of scarabaeid genera the 9th ventral abdominal segment is asymmetric (D. Ahrens, personal communication, July 2007). Most reported cases of asymmetry in the sclerotised parts of the male beetle genitalia pertain to unequal parameres ('lateral lobes'). Moreover, most deviations from symmetry are subtle, such as a paramedian position of the flagellum inside the median lobe of Chrysolina terskeica (Romantsov, 2005).

At any rate, the basic symmetry of the abdominal segments including the copulatory apparatus is not affected by the 'retournement' of the aedeagus, i.e. the rotation by 180° during ontogeny, in those families where it occurs (Silphidae, Staphylinidae, Oedemeridae, Tenebrionidae, Dytiscidae, and Chrysomelidae; Kumar & Verma, 1971; Krell, 1996).

Seemingly there are certain beetle taxa of which all species are characterised by asymmetric male genitalia, e.g. the genus Serica (Scarabaeidae; Ahrens, 2005) and the fratema species complex in the genus Phyllophaga (Scarabaeidae; M. Polihronakis, unpublished data; http://esa.confex. com/esa/2004/techprogram/paper_16823.htm). In the latter genus, asymmetry appears to have evolved several times independently but to be plesiomorphic for the fratema species complex. This is remarkable because in another scarabaeid beetle, Melolontha melolontha, musculature as well as the sclerotised parts of the copulatory organs in both sexes are nearly perfectly symmetric (Krell, 1996). In some lineages of the scarab beetle group Sericini (e.g. Oxyserica, Lasioserica, Stilbolemma), symmetric parameters appear to have evolved from asymmetric parameres (D. Ahrens, personal communication, July 2007). In his review of the family Agyrtidae, the only synapomorphy Newton (1997) could find for the family was the consistently asymmetric base of the aedeagus. But he also found that neither the male genital segment nor any part of the female genitalia are

asymmetric in this family. The Cholevinae (Leiodidae) include spectacular cases of asymmetry in the male genitalia. For example, males of the oriental genus *Ptomaphaginus* have the aedeagus incised from the left side, whereas in the closely related genus *Adelopsis* from the Neotropics it is incised from the right side (Jeannel, 1936).

When a male beetle is dissected, the sclerotised copulatory apparatus appears asymmetric *in situ* in most cases, because the aedeagus is ventrally curved in nearly all species and lies inclined in the abdomen in repose (e.g. Krell, 1996). Exceptions are, e.g. the 'primitive' Staphylinidae: Xantholinini, where the aedeagus lies with its ventral face towards the abdomen wall (Coiffait, 1972). This asymmetry is only superficial and apparently without any functional role during copulation since it is "undone everytime the aedeagus is protruded for copulation" (Verma, 1994).

Conspicuous deviations from symmetry have been found in certain Galerucinae (*Lochmaea* spp., Chrysomelidae; Mohr, 1966). The asymmetries of the median lobes of the male genitalia of these beetles do not seem to follow any obvious phylogenetic patterns.

A special case of asymmetric reproductive organs worth mentioning (though outside our definition of genitalia above) occurs in the monorchid ground beetles (Carabidae) of the tribes Abacetini, Harpalini, and Platynini, i.e. those which have only one testis (of the 148 species listed explicitly by Will et al., 2005, three lacked the right and 87 the left testis). This state was called absence asymmetry by Will et al. (2005), who discuss as a possible evolutionary cause "optimal visceral packing". In most monorchid ground beetle species the accessory glands are significantly enlarged as compared to species with two testes. Since the individuals of these species are usually found in dense populations (where sperm competition is highly probable), it might well be that sperm of another male is removed by fluid from accessory glands rather than by spermatozoa. Monorchy is also reported for featherwing beetles (Ptiliidae; Dybas & Dybas, 1987). Most likely, the loss of one testis in these minute beetles (body length normally less than 1 mm) is due to optimal visceral packing. Will et al. (2005) suppose that monorchy will be found in many more beetle families containing beetles of minute size that have not yet been investigated.

Another special case is the family Scirtidae. The aedeagus in this group is less sclerotised than the normal beetle organ. It is composed of a dorsal and a ventral part. The ventral part is formed by a plate with two apodemes which are reduced in several genera. In many species of several genera, this reduction resulted in a considerable asymmetry, which does not, however, correspond to an asymmetry of the female counterparts (Nyholm, 1967, 1969).

The female beetle genitalia are mostly membraneous, and therefore their shape is rarely described in detail. Distinct asymmetric female genitalia occur in certain scarab beetle genera like e.g. *Chrysoserica*, *Gastroserica*, and *Serica* (D. Ahrens, personal communication, July 2007). Sclerites in the wall of the bursa copulatrix are often irregular, tiny, and absent in many families. Usually, the only regularly sclerotised part of the female reproductive apparatus is the spermatheca. Since this organ is more or less hook- or U-shaped and unpaired, the anatomy of the female reproductive tract consequently has an asymmetric aspect as long as the spermatheca lies paramedian and/or on its curved side. In most species, no part of the male copulatory apparatus interacts with the spermatheca, and even where the flagellum is intromitted into the spermathecal duct (*Aleochara curtula*, Staphylinidae; Peschke, 1978; Gack & Peschke, 1994), the functional impact of this asymmetry is probably of minor, if any, importance.

Comparable to the case of monorchid beetles above, females of the subfamily Scarabaeinae possess obviously only a single – the left – ovary (Halffter & Matthews, 1966; Halffter & Edmonds, 1982). This phenomenon is most likely related to the low fecundity of the beetles of this subfamily that evolved in connection with enhanced brood care and a shift towards *k*-strategy life history (Halffter, 1977; Halffter & Edmonds, 1982).

In some species of the carabid tribe Platynini, the bursa copulatrix is asymmetric and mirror-image-like different in pairs of closely related species (probably sister taxa) (e.g. *Barypristus rupicola* and *B. incendarius*; Liebherr & Zimmerman, 1998). This tribe belongs to the subfamily Harpalinae, as does the above-mentioned genus *Synuchus*. Since the asymmetry described for the Platynini certainly has a hereditary basis, one would expect that it has functional consequences relevant to the fitness of these beetles. However, nothing is reported on this to date.

Verhoeff (1893) mentioned that the copulatory organs and the last visible segments of male *Carabus* beetles are asymmetric, whilst those of females are not; a similar pattern occurs in the genus *Ocypus* (Staphylinidae). He also reported that in *"Hylotrypes Gideon"* – probably the scarabaeid *Xylotrupes gideon* (Linnaeus, 1767) – the relations are opposite. Thus, there is no simple and general anatomical correspondence between the copulatory structures in the two sexes.

According to the evidence at hand, the large majority of asymmetries reported for beetle genitalia are directional asymmetries rather than antisymmetries. There are very few published examples for the co-existence of both enantiomorphs within in a population (D. Ahrens & P. K. Lago, unpublished data). Wherever several individuals of a species or individuals of several closely related species have been studied (e.g. Ahrens, 2005; Coiffait, 1972; Liebherr & Zimmerman, 1998; Lindroth, 1956; Lu et al., 1997; Mohr, 1966; Miller et al., 2007; Newton, 1997; Nyholm, 1969; Polihronakis, 2006), the data almost universally suggest directional asymmetry because only one enantiomorph occurs within species and higher taxa. Cases where asymmetric structures are illustrated but the asymmetry is not treated explicitly may often be examples of fluctuating asymmetry where one alternative was selected by chance for description (e.g. Reineck, 1913; Romantsov, 2005).

(f) Hymenoptera

The genitalia of Hymenoptera appear to be symmetric throughout. Explicit mention and documentation of symmetry is rare (e.g. Clausen, 1938), but none of the general texts seen, nor any of the recent morphological data matrices and detailed comparative analyses of hymenopteran genitalia include any mention of genital asymmetry (e.g. Snodgrass, 1941; Michener, 1944; Smith, 1970*a, b*; Berland & Bernard, 1979; Birket-Smith, 1981; Ronquist *et al.*, 1999; Vilhelmsen, 2001; Schulmeister, 2001, 2003*a, b*). The strong asymmetry in a drawing of the male sternum IX of the sphecid wasp *Steniolia longirostra* (Handlirsch, 1928) is either an artifact or based on a teratology (Gillaspy, 1964; Bohart & Gillaspy, 1985; W. Pulawski, personal communication, Jan. 2006).

The apparent absence of asymmetry may at first seem surprising because in certain archaic taxa males rotate their genitalia 180° along the longitudinal axis, resulting in the so-called 'strophandrous' condition (as opposed to the unrotated 'orthandrous' condition of the vast majority of taxa). The rotation may occur as early as in the pupa or shortly after emergence and be permanent, or it may occur facultatively in adults only (during copulation; Ronquist et al., 1999; Schulmeister, 2001, 2003a). Importantly, rotation is random-sided (clockwise or counter-clockwise; Boulangé, 1924; Bischoff, 1927; D'Rozario, 1940; Togashi, 1970), and this probably explains symmetry despite rotation. Recent phylogenetic analyses suggest that facultative strophandry may be the plesiomorphic condition in Hymenoptera, with two independent changes to obligate strophandry (Xyelinae and Tenthredinoidea s.str.) and one change to (permanent) orthandry (S. Schulmeister at http://www.schulmeister.us/index.html). Internally, the rotation of the terminalia may result in an asymmetric position of the accessory glands, seminal vesicles, vasa deferentia and muscles (Bischoff, 1927; D'Rozario, 1940; Schulmeister, 2001), but none of the external structures is affected. The asymmetry of the female second valvulae (Vilhelmsen, 2000) is probably related to the ovipositor's function in penetrating the substrate for oviposition.

Correlated with the two conditions of genital rotation are two fundamentally different mating positions: strophandrous species (facultatively or obligatory) mate in an end-toend position, orthandrous species in a male-above position (the male may 'fall off' after coupling and end up in an upside-down, end-to-end position; Enslin, 1912; Bischoff, 1927; Clausen, 1938; D'Rozario, 1940; Gordh, 1975; Weseloh, 1977; Berland & Bernard, 1979; Jänicke, 1981; Kopelke, 1981; van den Assem, 1986; Kimani & Overholt, 1995; Blösch, 2000; Schulmeister, 2001). The ichneumonid Bathyplectes anurus male mates in an inverted, end-to-end position, but keeps his legs on the substratum (Gordh & Hendrickson, 1976). All these positions are superficially symmetric, and there appears to be no change between initial coupling and final mating position. Slight asymmetries result from cases where the male, using the male-above position, has to bypass the female sting apparatus with his genitalia. Apparently, the male can use either the left or right side to reach the female genitalia (Bischoff, 1927).

The evolutionary change of positions (in whatever direction) has obviously only affected internal structures but not external symmetry. Previous authors usually assumed a change from a male-above to an end-to-end position, and explained this by some advantage of the endto-end position over the male-above position (e.g. D'Rozario, 1940; Smith, 1970*a*, *b*; Schulmeister, 2001). However, the transformation may have occurred in the opposite direction (see above), and the more appropriate question would then be about the advantage of the male-above position over the end-to-end position, and of the end-to-end position over the (as yet unknown) plesiomorphic holometabolan position. The fact that in Hymenoptera the anatomical ventral side of the male copulatory organ (the side carrying the volsellae; Schulmeister, 2001) contacts the female dorsally (e.g. Kopelke, 1981; Schulmeister, 2001) is in agreement with a derivation of the end-to-end position from an ancestral female-above position, i.e. from the position considered plesiomorphic for Neoptera (*cf.* Alexander, 1964; Alexander & Otte, 1967; see Section VI).

(g) Trichoptera

Male genital asymmetry occurs in all major subgroups of Trichoptera (Annulipalpia, 'Spicipalpia', Integripalpia), but the distribution of asymmetry among families has never been revised nor is asymmetry mentioned in some of the most fundamental general treatments (e.g. Nielsen, 1970; Malicky, 1973; Despax, 1979). Table 1 gives a certainly incomplete list of families with asymmetric representatives. Several of the genera listed contain both symmetric and asymmetric representatives (Figs. 2F, G), and cladistic analyses also suggest that asymmetry has evolved multiple times convergently close to the terminal branches. For example, male tergum X lobe asymmetry evolved within the genus Mystacides (Morse & Yang, 2002), and male paramere asymmetry evolved within Glossosoma, subgenus Lipoglossa (Yang & Morse, 2002). Wells (1979) considered asymmetry of paired structures to be the derived condition within the genus Hellyethira, but did not base this suggestion on an explicit phylogenetic hypothesis. The phylogenetic tree for the genus Poecilopsyche by Schmid (1968) even suggests multiple origins of asymmetry within the genus, but it is not clear how this phylogeny was constructed. The cladistic analysis of the entire order by Frania & Wiggins (1997) does not contain asymmetry at all, probably because asymmetry is not informative at this high taxonomic level of analysis.

In most cases where this detail is given, male asymmetry is directional (Mosely, 1937; Nielsen, 1957; Schmid, 1968, 1971; Flint, 1974; Weaver, 1988, 1989; Wells, 1979; Botosaneanu, 1992; Holzenthal & Harris, 1992; Weaver & Huisman, 1992*a*; Kjærandsen & Andersen, 2002; Yang & Morse, 2002). An exception occurs in *Mystacides*, where the male tergum X lobes are antisymmetric (Morse & Yang, 2002). In *Austrochorema*, symmetric and asymmetric penis sheaths occur within a species (Mosely & Kimmins, 1953).

Female asymmetry is not mentioned in most of the sources seen, even though female genitalia in Trichoptera are routinely cleared by taxonomists and comparatively well studied (Nielsen, 1970). A rare exception occurs in *Orthotrichia costalis* (Hydroptilidae), where the opening of a glandular duct on segment 8 is on the right side (Nielsen, 1980). Note that asymmetry is common in *Orthotrichia* males. In some *Phylloicus* (Calamoceratidae) species the digitate lateral pro-

Taxa	References
ANNULIPALPIA	
Hydropsychidae: Cheumatopsyche	Nielsen (1981)
Philopotamidae: Wormaldia, Chimarra	Mosely & Kimmins (1953); Botosaneanu & Marlier (1981)
Psychomyiidae : Tinodes, Paduniella 'SPICIPALPIA' ¹	Schmid (1972); Malicky (2004)
Glossosomatidae: Agapetus, Glossosoma, Culoptila, Mastigoptila	Nielsen (1957); Schmid (1971); Flint (1974); Yang & Morse (2002)
Hvdrobiosidae: Poecilochorema, Moruva, Austrochorema	Mosely & Kimmins (1953): Jacquemart (1965): Schmid (1989)
Hydroptilidae: Orthotrichia, Paroxyethira, Xuthotricha, Stactobia, Agraylea, Hydroptila, Oxyethira, Jabitrichia, Hellyethira, Mexitrichia, Loxotrichia, Dolotrichia, Guerrotrichia, Polytrichia, Orphninotrichia	Mosely (1937, 1939); Mosely & Kimmins (1953); Nielsen (1957); Neboiss (1986); Wells (1979, 1991); Holzenthal & Harris (1992); Botosaneanu (1992); Arefina <i>et al.</i> (2002); Kjærandsen & Andersen (2002): Malicky (2004)
INTEGRIPALPIA	(1 • • 1),
Calamoceratidae: Phylloicus	Prather (2003)
Lepidostomatidae: Lepidostoma, Goerodes	Kumanski (1988); Weaver (1988, 1989); Weaver & Huisman (1992a, b)
Leptoceridae: Poecilopsyche, Leptocerus, Mystacides, Triaenodes, Oecetis	Mosely (1939); Mosely & Kimmins (1953); Schmid (1968, 1987); Kumanski (1988); Gibon (1992); Neboiss & Wells (1998); Morse & Yang (2002)

Table 1. Trichoptera with asymmetric male genitalia. The systematics follows the composite phylogeny in Kjer, Blahnik & Holzenthal (2002)

¹ Most recent phylogenetic studies do not recover Spicipalpia as a monophylum.

cesses of tergum X may be slightly asymmetric (Prather, 2003). Interestingly, however, symmetric and asymmetric specimens occur within species, and the same kind of subtle and varying asymmetry also occurs in males where it affects the basolateral processes of tergum X (Prather, 2003).

Mating in Trichoptera is initiated in a side-by-side position, with the male turning or flexing his abdomen sideways (without twisting it along the longitudinal axis) until genital contact is accomplished. Usually, the side-by-side position gives way to a final end-to-end position (Malicky, 1973; Erman, 1984). In certain *Himalopsyche* species the male ends up on top of the female (Schmid & Botosaneanu, 1966). Apart from these basic data, detailed information is either missing or contradictory. At present there is no evidence for precopulatory twisting of the male abdomen or genitalia, nor on the nature of positional asymmetry in asymmetric taxa (one-sided versus random-sided). In the final end-to-end position, there is no twisting of the abdomen, i.e. the dorsal side of the male contacts the dorsal side of the female. However, a comparison of figures 240c (phallus at rest) and 241 (genitalia during copulation) in Wiggins (1997) shows that in Eubasilissa rahtkirani the male endothecal sclerites are twisted 180° within the female. Other studies of genital mechanics (which equally rely on single pairs incidentally fixed during copulation) suggest that not even the phallus is twisted during copulation (Tobias, 1972; Statzner, 1974).

(h) Lepidoptera

Male genital asymmetry in Lepidoptera is a widespread phenomenon, having originated many times independently and involving a wide array of structures. Two fundamentally different kinds of asymmetry appear to exist: (1) asymmetry of the phallus and its components (especially the eversible endophallus, or vesica). This asymmetry is universal or nearly universal within the order (as already noted by Chapman, 1902), and appears to be related to asymmetries in the female internal genitalia rather than to copulatory position (see below). (2) Asymmetry of the 'accessory' components, especially the paired claspers (valvae). This kind of asymmetry has evolved many times independently but is by no means universal. It appears to be related not to female asymmetry but to the copulatory position (see below).

Table 2 gives a certainly incomplete list of taxa with this second kind of asymmetry. The distribution of asymmetric taxa among families and superfamilies in Table 2 suggests that asymmetry of this kind has evolved up to 30 times independently, but cladistic analyses of various taxa indicate that the actual number is even higher. For example, the analysis of Pterophoridae by Gielis (1993) suggests that symmetry is plesiomorphic for the family, and asymmetry evolved three times independently. Studies on Gelechioidea (Hodges, 1998; Kaila, 2004) also suggest that symmetry is plesiomorphic for the taxon, and that asymmetry arose three to (more probably) eight or more times [Note: Kaila (2004) used only symmetric species in several taxa where both symmetric and asymmetric species occur, like Gelechiidae and Oecophoridae]. In Scythridinae, cladistic analysis suggests at least six independent origins of valve asymmetry (Landry, 1991). An extreme case has been documented in the geometrid tribe Scopulini, where asymmetric genitalia have evolved at least ten times convergently (Sihvonen, 2005). Analysing different structures separately results in more than 20 convergent origins of asymmetry in Scopulini (Sihvonen, 2005). The 8th sternite in Scopulini is also often asymmetric and probably constitutes a copulatory organ in our sense (see Section I), but this character was not coded by Sihvonen (2005). In some cases, cladistic analysis suggests reversal to symmetry (e.g. Singularia in Pterophorinae, Gielis, 1993; Macrobathra and Limnaecia cirrhozona in Cosmopteriginae, Kaila, 2004). That such reversals may

Taxa	Asymmetric structures	References
ERIOCRANIOIDEA		
Eriocraniidae part HEPIALOIDEA	ð: median plate	Davis (1978)
Hepiaticourt. Turniculta	ç: antrum	Nielsen & Kristensen (1989)
Tineidae part (e.g. <i>Infinea</i>) GR ACH I ARIODEA	ð: valvae	Hannemann (1977)
Gracillariidae: Phyllonorycter part GFLFCHIOIDEA	$\vec{\phi}$: valvae, saccus, tegumen, sternite 8	Kuznetzov & Baryshnikova (2004)
Xyloryctidae: Scythridinae part (e.g. Asymmetrura, Enolmis, Episcythris, Neoscythris, Scythris part)	∂: valvae, gnathos, tergum 8, sternum 8 ♀: henia, sterigma, ostium, segment 6	Bengtsson (1984, 1997, 2002); Landry (1991)
Oecophoridae : Peleopodinae part (e.g. <i>Durantia</i>) Cosmopterigidae : Antequerinae part (e.g. <i>Pancalia</i> ,	ें: valvae ें: juxta, gnathos, valvae, anellus lobes, uncus lobes,	Hodges (1974, 1998) Hodges (1978, 1998); Scoble (1992);
Euclemensia, Antequera), Cosmopteriginae, Chrysopeleiinae part	brachium O: monhymee antenionee octium humoo	Koster & Sinev (2003); Kaila (2004)
(c.g. caryovanna an apenana, massoonaa aaconaanacaa, oxaa) Gelechiidae: Gelechiinae part (e.g. Coleotechnites, Mirificarma interrupta), Dichomerichinae part (e.g. Dichomeric), Pexicopiinae part	 apopuyses anecroics, oscilla puesae vinculum, juxta, vinculum-valva complex, segment 8 	Scoble (1992); Hodges (1986, 1998); Huemer & Karsholt (1999)
	Q: bursa copulatrix, sternite 8	
Glyphidoceridae : Gyphidocera asymmetricae ZYGAENOIDEA	ð: valvae	Adamski (2005)
Zygaenidae : Procridinae: <i>Harrisina</i>	ď (structure not given) 2: antrum	Epstein et al. (1998)
TORTRICOIDEA	- 7	
Lortricidae: Ulethreutinae: Gatesclarkeanini; Enarmoniini: <i>Hystrichophora</i> PTEROPHOROIDEA	of: valvae	Scoble (1992); 1. Gilligan (personal communication, March 2005)
Pterophoridae: Agdistinae, <i>Marasmarcha</i> group, Pterophorinae part	ර්: valvae දි: ostium, antrum	Gielis (1993, 1996); Kovtunovich (2003)
HESPERIOIDEA		
Hesperiidae : Pyrginae (e.g. <i>Erymus</i>)	රු: valvae ද: lamella	Burns (1970); Scott (1978)
PAPILIONOIDEA Lycaenidae: Poritiinae (e.g. Pentila, Ornipholidotes, Mimacraea) GFOMETROIDEA	o∱: uncus	Stempfier (1967)
Geometridae: Larentiinae (e.g. <i>Eupithecia palpata</i> group); Sterrhinae: Scopulini part; Ennominae (e.g. <i>Diaprepesilla</i>)	 3⁺: ventral plate (sternite 8), valvae (sacculus, valvula), socii, vinculum ♀⁺: protuberance on bursa, lamella antevaginalis 	McDunnough (1954); Stekolnikov & Kuznetzov (1982); Mikkola (1994); Ferris (2004); Sihvonen (2005)
BOMBYCOIDEA Saturniidae: Ceratocampinae (e.g. <i>Schausiella</i>), Subfamily? (e.g. <i>Scolesa</i>)	ð: valvae	Lemaire & Minet (1998)
Sphingidae: Sphinginae (Dottoo), Macrogiossmae: Duopnonoum (e.g. Enyo, Hemaris); Philampelini (e.g. Eumorpha); Macroglossini (e.g. Cautethia)	5: vaivae, narpes, tegumen 2: ostium bursae, base of ductus bursae	Chapman (1902); rrodges (1971); Scoble (1992)
(c.g. cuunanu)	Dase of auctus pursae	

NOCTUOIDEA Noctuidae: Noctuinae (e.g. Euxod), Catocalinae (e.g. Grammodes, Ulotrichopus, Crypsotidia, Tytroca), Acontiinae part, Cuculliinae: Allophyses, unknown subfamily: Karmanica, Hadeninae (e.g. Annaphila part)	ð: valvae ⊋: appendix bursae, ductus bursae, ductus seminalis	Rindge & Smith (1952); Lafontaine (1987); Hardwick (1970); Kitching & Rawlins (1998); Zilli (1999); Hacker (2001); Ebert & Hacker (2002)
Micronoctuidae	more or less marked asymmetries in the genitalia of both sexes	M. Fibiger & N. P. Kristensen (personal communication)
Arctiidae: Arctiinae part (e.g. Viviema, Ordishia, Melanarctia, Himerarctia, Amphelarctia), Syntominae part	ð: juxta, valvae 2: appendix bursae	Watson (1975); defreina & Witt (1987)

result from simple genetic mechanisms is suggested by symmetric specimens rarely found among specimens of asymmetric species (Burns, 1970; Figs. 2H, I). A final interesting observation from Table 2 is that this kind of asymmetry is apparently restricted to the Ditrysia.

By contrast, asymmetry of the phallus also occurs among monotrysian moths, as for example in Nepticulidae (Nieukerken, 1985; Johansson et al., 1990; Puplesis, 1994). However, the literature on this kind of asymmetry is difficult to evaluate, for several reasons: first, this asymmetry is rarely mentioned explicitly in the text; second, figures of the phallus are not consistently shown in dorsal or ventral views, and usually this information is not provided; third, mounting techniques may have led to a bias in that asymmetry is interpreted as artificial (Chapman, 1902). The asymmetry of the phallus appears to result primarily from twisting of the structure along the longitudinal axis rather than from different structural development of right and left sides (Chapman, 1902; see also Porter & Shapiro, 1990). The fact that muscle attachment is only rarely asymmetric (Stekolnikov & Kuznetzov, 1982) suggests that in most cases the twisting involves only the terminal parts of the phallus.

Both kinds of male asymmetry in Lepidoptera represent cases of directional asymmetry rather than antisymmetry. This detail is often not mentioned explicitly, but whenever it is mentioned (usually without sample size), the asymmetry is directional (e.g. Chapman, 1902; Rindge & Smith, 1952; Hannemann, 1977; Scott, 1978; Gielis, 1996; Nieukerken, 1985; Hodges, 1986, 1998; Landry, 1991; Mikkola, 1994; Arenberger, 1995; Ebert & Hacker, 2002; Koster & Sinev, 2003; Kuznetzov & Baryshnikova, 2004). In the strongly asymmetric Erynnis persius, the left valva was observed to scrape the female while the right valva remained relatively stationary (Scott, 1978), suggesting functional segregation between right and left sides. The same is suggested by the extreme differences between right and left valvae in certain *Phyllonorycter* species, where even genital muscles may become highly asymmetric (Kuznetzov & Baryshnikova, 2004).

A unique case of male genital asymmetry among the usually symmetric Pyralidae occurs in *Syntonarcha iriastis*. Directionally asymmetric structures at the bases of the valves and on the 8th sternite are used for stridulation, with the left side providing file and scraper, the right side a complicated "tracer and groove" system (Gwynne & Edwards, 1986).

Female asymmetry usually affects only internal structures, like ostium bursae and sterigma, ductus bursae and antrum, corpus bursae, signa, etc. Note that these are all structures traversed or contacted by the aedeagus and/or vesica and/or spermatophore. This, together with a tight morphological correlation of the male and female structures involved (e.g. Mikkola, 1992; Callahan, 1958*b*; Ferro & Acre, 1975), suggests a causal correlation between male phallus asymmetry and female internal asymmetry. The evolutionary origin (male or female) of these asymmetries is unclear, as is the direction of the correlation. Female asymmetry has been included in a few cladistic analyses, but in one case only ostium and antrum were considered (Gielis, 1993), in the other cases only the signa were coded (Kaila, 2004; Hsu & Powell, 2005). This certainly underestimates the incidence of female asymmetry in the taxa studied. As in males, female asymmetry is directional in at least the majority of cases (e.g. Rindge & Smith, 1952; McDunnough, 1954; Emsley, 1963; Hodges, 1971, 1986; Watson, 1975; Arenberger, 1995; Munroe & Solis, 1998; Bengtsson, 2002; Koster & Siney, 2003). In the noctuid genus *Euxoa*, the orifice of the ductus seminalis is either on the right (subgenus Orosagrotis) or on the left side (subgenera Euxoa and Pleonectopoda). Interestingly, the vesica in each case is bent to the opposite side (Hardwick, 1970). In exceptional cases, female asymmetry may involve externally visible structures, like the 8th sternite in Mirificarma interrupta (Huemer & Karsholt, 1999), the 7th sternite in *Eupithecia* (Mikkola, 1994), or the 6th segment in *Enolmis jemenensis* (Bengtsson, 2002). These external asymmetries are possibly all correlated with asymmetric male structures other than the phallus (in *Eupithecia* with modifications of the male 8th sternite; Mikkola, 1994).

The mating position in Lepidoptera is relatively homogenous. The male usually initiates contact in a side-by-side position, bending his highly moveable abdomen up to 180° towards the female until the tip of her abdomen can be grasped by the claspers (Titschak, 1922; Hannemann, 1957; Callahan, 1958a; Scott, 1973, 1986; Kozlov, 1985). Depending on the substratum, this side-by-side position may continuously pass into a belly-to-belly position, for example on grass blades or twigs (e.g. Mallet, 1984). In lower Lepidoptera, the side-by-side position may be facultatively maintained throughout copulation (Kozlov, 1985), but in the majority of taxa, the male moves to an end-to-end position immediately or shortly after establishing genital contact (Titschak, 1922; Khalifa, 1950b; Hannemann, 1957; Callahan, 1958a; Powell, 1968; Ackery & Vane-Wright, 1984; Kozlov, 1985; Scott, 1986; Krebs, 1988; Fänger & Naumann, 1998). In the pyralid Galleria, the male mounts the female to initiate copulation (Khalifa, 1950b); a similar male-above position occurs in *Eucheira* socialis (Pieridae), a species that is also unusual for other morphological and behavioural traits (Shapiro, 1989). In 'Laspeyresia' (now Cydia) pomonella, copulation is initiated in the end-to-end position (Ferro & Acre, 1975). One crucial piece of information seems to be largely missing: is the lateral position (in symmetrical and asymmetrical taxa, respectively) one-sided or random-sided? The only explicit mentions we are aware of are by Scott (1973, 1986) for the morphologically symmetric papilionoids, where the position is random-sided.

Numerous accounts of genital functional morphology indicate that there is no inversion of the accessory components of the male genitalia in Lepidoptera. In all published accounts available to us, the dorsal side of the male abdomen contacts the dorsal side of the female abdomen (Michael, 1923; Hewer, 1934; Bayard, 1944; Khalifa, 1950*b*; Hannemann, 1954; Emsley, 1963; deJong, 1978; Chovet, 1982; Fänger & Naumann, 1998; Miller, 1988). In particular, the male uncus (a process of the 8th tergite) often was found to interact with the female 8th tergite (Norris, 1932; Hannemann, 1957; Arnold & Fischer, 1977; Miller, 1988). This unusual direct correlation was already noted as "difficult to reconcile" with information on other insects by Richards (1927). However, if the asymmetry of the phallus indeed results primarily from twisting of the structure along the longitudinal axis (see above) then this suggests that inverse genitalic correlation also occurs in Lepidoptera, even though it is restricted to the phallus. Asymmetric attachment of muscles to the phallus would support this idea, but such asymmetry seems to be the exception rather than the rule (Stekolnikov & Kuznetzov, 1982).

(i) Diptera

Male genital asymmetry occurs mostly sporadically within the Diptera (Table 3), with nearly all cases occurring in the Eremoneura, either uniquely derived in some species, species groups, genera, or even families. This list is intended only to demonstrate the distribution of asymmetry in the Diptera and many more examples certainly exist. Only in a few families is asymmetry much more extensive and it has evolved independently numerous times. The extent of asymmetry can also vary from only slight asymmetry to grossly derived forms (see below). This survey does not include examples of asymmetry of the apex of the phallus, which is quite widespread among Acalyptratae, although not often discussed (e.g. Syringogaster: Prado, 1969; Agromyzidae: Spencer & Steyskal, 1986; Diopsidae: Kotrba, 1993; Dryomyzidae: Falk, 2005; Tephritidae: Eberhard & Pereira, 1995). In addition, the phallus is coiled to one side (often the right side) in Tephritidae and some related families (Griffiths, 1972; Eberhard, 2005). Asymmetry was not discussed in reviews of the homologies of the male terminalia in Diptera (Wood, 1991; Sinclair, Cumming & Wood, 1994; Cumming, Sinclair & Wood, 1995).

Male genital asymmetry is not common in nematocerous Diptera (or lower Diptera), with only a few species known in the Mycetophilidae (Vockeroth, 1981) and asymmetric parameres (right side enlarged and left side reduced) in the genus *Dasyhelea* (Ceratopogonidae; Downes & Wirth, 1981). In the Scatopsidae, a clade of four genera within the Colobostematini is defined by asymmetric terminalia (including a species from Dominican amber), and genital asymmetry is strongly pronounced in the genus *Borneoscatopse* (Amorim, 1998). In Tipulidae, one example is known where the aedeagus is arched to the left side (Theischinger, 1993).

In the lower Brachycera, no examples of male genital asymmetry are known. In the subfamily Anthracinae (Bombyliidae), pregenital intersegmental muscles are asymmetric, which enables obligate 180° rotation, with segment 8 rotated partially (Yeates, 1994). In this subfamily rotation is known in either direction, but assumed to be directional within lower taxa, with species or genera rotated either clockwise or counter clockwise. The male pursues the female and makes genital contact in a venter-to-venter position in the air, then the pair alights and sits end-to-end (Yeates, 1994; Stubbs & Drake, 2001).

The Eremoneura comprise two monophyletic groups: Empidoidea and Cyclorrhapha (Sinclair & Cumming, 2006). Symmetric male terminalia is the ground plan

MCAIDINE (1969)		
Taxa	Asymmetric structures	References
 NEMATOCEROUS DIPTERA Mycetophilidae: (e.g. Acnemia) Scatopsidae: Colobostematini (e.g. Borneoscatopse, Lumpuria), Rhegmoclematini (e.g. Neorhegmoclemina), Scatopsini (e.g. Apiloscatopse), Swammerdamellini (Coboldia) 	paramere, gonocoxite, gonstylus	Vockeroth (1981) Cook (1955); Amorim (1998); D. Amorim (personal communication)
Thaumaleidae: (e.g. Androprosopa tridanta) Ceratopogonidae: (e.g. Dasyhelea) BRACHYCERA – EREMONEURA	paramere paramere	Schmid (1970) Downes & Wirth (1981, figs 100, 101)
Attelestidae: Nemedininae (e.g. Neoturonius†)	most structures (e.g. surstylus, humordnium anonduium)	Grimaldi & Cumming (1999)
Hybotidae: Tachydromiinae (e.g. Symballophthalmus, Platypalpus, Stilpon), Ocydromiinae (e.g. Ocydromia), Hybotinae (e.g. Hybos, Syndyas), Oedaleinae	nyperuturun, eperuturun, most structures (e.g. epandrium, surstylus, hypandrium)	Chvála (1975, 1983); Cumming & Cooper (1992); Sinclair & Cumming (2006)
(Decaded, Anualua), Incommac (e.g. Incuma) Empididae: [e.g. Rhamphonyia (Pararhamphonyia) unpubl. species group] Brachystomatidae: (e.g. Ephydrempis, Sabroscyella, Trichopeza)	anus and cerci slightly to left of centre	B. J. Sinclair (unpublished data) Chvála (1983); Sinclair & Cumming (2006)
Dolichopodidae <i>slat</i> : Microphorinae (e.g. <i>Microphor, Schistostoma</i>) Parathalassiinae (e.g. <i>Chimerothalassius, Eothalassius, Microphorella, Parathalassius, Thalassophorus</i>) Dolichopodidae <i>sstr</i> : (e.g. most genera, except <i>Plagioneurus</i> , Badindellinae)	and phallus and surstyll to right most structures (e.g. surstylus, postgonite, epandrium) base of epandrium	Chvála (1986, 1987, 1988); Ulrich (1988); Sinclair & Cumming (2006) Ulrich (1974); Bickel (1987); Sinclair & Cumming (2006)
LOWER CYCLORRHAPHA Phoridae Sciadocerinae (e.g. <i>Sciadocera</i>), Hypocerinaae (<i>Burmophora, Hypocera</i>), Phorimae (e.g. Scinishard) Metroniciae (e.g. Metronica)	surstylus (Sciadocera), epandrium, hypandrium	Brown (1992); Sinclair & Cumming (2006)
Pipunculiae (e.g. Daugunua), Arcophiniae (e.g. Arcophina) Pipunculidae: Chalarinae (e.g. Chalarus, Verralia), Nephrocerinae (e.g. Nephrocerus), Pinunculinae (e.g. Charaenmortha, Dorvlemortha, Eudorvlav, Tomoxarvella)	epandrium, hypandrium, surstylus	Albrecht (1990); Jervis (1992); Rafael & De Mever (1992): Sinclair (2000: fig. 36)
Syrphidae: Eristalinae (e.g. Blera, Chelosia, Chrysogaster, Sericomyia, Sphegina, Tauchonemis, Xylota), Microdontinae (e.g. Microdon), Syrphinae (e.g. Citrogramma, Eosphaerophoria, Giluvea, Simosynphus, Sphaerophoria) CYCLORHAPHA – ACALYPTRATAE	all combinations: epandrium, hypandrium, surstylus, gonostylus, phallus	Metcalf (1921); Vockeroth (1969, 1992); Dušek & Láska (1987)
NEMOLDEA Micropezidae: (e.g. <i>Micropeza</i>) TEPHRITOIDEA	surstylus	M. Buck (personal communication)
Lonchaeidae: (e.g. <i>Lonchaea impressiftons</i> group) OPOMYZOIDEA	pregonite, surstylus	McAlpine (1960); MacGowan (2005)
Periscelididae: (e.g. Stenomicra) Asteiidae: (e.g. Asteid) SCIOMYZOIDEA	pregonite, postgonite surstylus	Merz & Roháček (2005) Merz (1996)
Sepsidae: (e.g. Saltella sphondylii, Microsepsis, Palaeosepsis)	surstylus	Silva (1993); Eberhard (2001); Pont & Meier (2002)
LAUAANUOLDEA Lauxaniidae: (e.g. Calhopum, Lauxania, Minettia, Mycterella, Sapromyza)	postgonite	Shewell (1987);Yarom <i>et al.</i> (1986); Freidberg & Yarom (1990); Shatalkin (2000); Merz (2001)

Biological Reviews 82 (2007) 647–698 © 2007 The Authors Journal compilation © 2007 Cambridge Philosophical Society

Taxa	Asymmetric structures	References
SPHAEROCEROIDEA Sphaerocerida e: [e.g. Aluligera, Copromyza, Gonioneura, Kabaria, Minilimosina (Amputella)] 3PHYDROIDEA	postgonite, surstylus	Marshall (1982, 1985); S. A. Marshall (personal communication); Roháček (1992)
Drosophilidae : Steganinae (e.g. <i>Stegana, Amiota</i>), Drosophilinae (e.g. <i>Cladochaeta</i>)	paraphyses, postgonites	Grimaldi & Nguyen (1999); Chen & Wang (2004). $C_{\text{Poins}} \xrightarrow{at at} (2005)$
Ephydridae : Hydrelliinae (e.g. <i>Hydrellia</i>), Discomyzinae (e.g. <i>Discomyza</i> , <i>Mimapsilopa</i>), Gymnomyzinae (e.g. <i>Orasipha</i>) :YCHORRHAPHA – CALYPTRATAF.	surstylus, phallus, epandrium, hypandrium, cercus	Papp (1983); Zatwarnicki (2002)
Anthomyiidae: (e.g. Coenosopsia, Phorbia) Tachinidae: (e.g. Ginglymia)	cercus, pregonite, surstylus cercus, surstylus	Suwa (1974); Michelsen (1991) J. O'Hara (personal communication)

Bernhard A. Huber, Bradley J. Sinclair and Michael Schmitt

condition of the superfamily Empidoidea, but asymmetric male terminalia have evolved numerous times (Sinclair & Cumming, 2006). Asymmetry is rather rare in the most plesiomorphic family, Empididae (Table 3) and the unique asymmetry of the male terminalia defines the Trichopeza clade in the Brachystomatidae (Sinclair & Cumming, 2006). In this latter clade the anus and cerci are displaced to the left side, while the phallus, apex of the hypandrium and surstyli extend to the right. No information on mating position is available for this family. The Hybotidae are also well known for male genital asymmetry. In the subfamily Tachydromiinae all taxa bear asymmetric male terminalia, with the right side enlarged compared to the left side (Chvála, 1975; Cumming & Cooper, 1992). In the genus Stilpon, the epandrium is divided with a small left lamella fused to the hypandrium (Cumming & Cooper, 1992). Although widespread in the family, asymmetry does not appear to be a ground plan feature, whereas permanent rotation of up to 90° involving normally only the genitalia is interpreted as being synapomorphic (Sinclair & Cumming, 2006). The terminalia are symmetric in Trichinomyia (Trichininae), whereas the terminalia of Bicellaria, Syneches and Lamachella are only very slightly asymmetric. Although there is very little information on mating positions in the Hybotidae, photographs of pairs in copula indicate that they mate in the false male-above position, with the apex of the abdomen passing over the left side of the female abdomen (i.e. one-sided).

In Dolichopodidae *s.str.* (Empidoidea), the hypopygium is attached laterally to the abdomen, with sternite 8 forming a cap over the hypopygial foramen on the left lateral or laterodorsal side (Ulrich, 1974; Bickel, 1987). The asymmetry of the male hypopygium in Dolichopodidae is interpreted as the result of rotation and flexion, where segment 8 is rotated clockwise 90°, the genitalia rotated 90° and then lateroflexed beneath the abdomen (same result as circumversion with the ejaculatory duct arched over the gut) (Ulrich, 1974; McAlpine, 1981). This modified circumversion permits mating in the male above position (Richards, 1927). Although the epandrium (sternite 9) is asymmetric due to the position of the foramen, the apical 'appendages' (e.g. cerci, surstyli, postgonites, hypandrium, etc.) are normally developed symmetrically (Bickel, 1987). Secondary symmetry of the epandrium with the foramen in the median sagittal plane (i.e. abdomen attached apically) characterises the Babindellinae (Bickel, 1987) and Plagioneurus (Sinclair & Cumming, 2006). Secondarily asymmetric apical 'appendages' have also evolved independently on numerous occasions [e.g. Viridigona asymmetrica and other species of the same species group (Naglis, 2002), Parentia asymmetrica (Grichanov, 2000) and within the Dolichopodinae (Brooks, 2005)].

In Cyclorrhapha, characterized by its hypopygium circumversion (see explanation below), sclerites of segment 6 are often asymmetric in addition to segments 7 and 8 and this has led to the conclusion that the asymmetry of the pregenital sclerites (including spiracles) is not due to rotation (since rotation begins between segments 7 and 8), but has developed *in situ* (Emmert, 1972; Griffiths, 1972). Although segment 6 is not directly rotated, the distortion and drag

Table 3 (cont.)

caused by different muscle reduction, contraction and rotation certainly also affects the symmetry of segment 6. Asymmetry in the pregenital sclerites occurs in the archaic families of the Cyclorrhapha and has been interpreted as a ground plan autapomorphy of the higher flies (McAlpine, 1989). In nematocerous Diptera which undergo 180° inversion, asymmetry of the sclerites of segments 6 and 7 is due to random-sided torsion of the abdomen through the contraction of specialized muscles, but only occurs in highly specialized marine midges (Dordel, 1973).

Within the archaic families of the Cyclorrhapha, the Sciadocerinae is the sister group to the remaining Phoridae (Brown, 1992) and has distinctively asymmetric male terminalia, with the left surstylus greatly enlarged (Cumming *et al.*, 1995; Sinclair & Cumming, 2006, fig. 360). The outgroups to the Phoridae (Platypezidae and Ironomyiidae) both have symmetric male terminalia. There appear to be various states of asymmetry in the remaining Phoridae, only slightly asymmetric in the primitive *Burmophora* and markedly asymmetric with a portion of the hypandrium displaced to the right side in some Metopininae (Brown, 1992).

In both Syrphidae and Pipunculidae the terminalia are circumverted and at the same time flexed or deflexed forward to the right side of the abdomen (asymmetric position below tergite 4 or 5) and involve an asymmetric configuration of segments 6-8 (Vockeroth & Thompson, 1987; Cumming et al., 1995). This position and asymmetry is apomorphic for the Syrphoidea (Griffiths, 1972; Cumming et al., 1995). Male genital asymmetry is widespread in the Syrphidae, yet sporadic with various structures involved and normally the left side or left appendage shortened or towards which the parts are bent (Metcalf, 1921). Perhaps given the asymmetric resting position of the genitalia this is to be expected. In recent phylogenies of the Syrphidae, the Microdontinae has been assigned as the sister group to the remaining Syrphidae (Skevington & Yeates, 2000; Ståhls et al., 2003), but asymmetry in the Microdontinae is apparently not common.

In the Pipunculidae, male genital asymmetry is widespread, with slightly to highly asymmetric structures. Only distinctive asymmetry has been utilized in phylogenetic analyses (Rafael & De Meyer, 1992; e.g. synapomorphy of *Claraeomorpha* and *Dorylomorpha*) and arises independently numerous times. In the 'basal' subfamily (Chalarinae), genital asymmetry is associated with the asymmetric attachment of segment 8 (positioned and fused mostly to right side of epandrium), and consequently the base of the epandrium and possibly also the hypandrium is asymmetric (Jervis, 1992). In more derived lineages, the surstyli are slightly to highly asymmetric (Dempewolf, 1998; Skevington & Yeates, 2001), with the right or left surstylus enlarged or reduced in size compared to its partner. Like all other cyclorrhaphans, the Pipunculidae mate in the male-above position (Morakote & Yang, 1988).

Asymmetry in the Acalyptratae is scattered and rather rare in most groups (Table 3). When present, it is often restricted to single species or species groups. Asymmetric postgonites occur often in the family Lauxaniidae, with the right (as viewed in unrotated, non-flexed position) postgonite greatly lengthened. Within the Calyptratae, very few examples of male genital asymmetry are known.

Only a single case of female genital asymmetry has been identified. The apex of the apical sclerite of the ovipositor of Apocephalus asymmetrica (Brown, 1997) is asymmetric. Internally, the spermathecal number varies from one to three in Diptera (rarely four), with the ducts of one pair often fused, especially in the Acalyptratae (Sturtevant, 1925). For example, the ducts of the right pair were fused in nearly all individuals of Cyrtodiopsis whitei examined (Kotrba, 1993). During mating, the surstyli and epandrial lobes of Dryomyza anilis are used to tap the female abdomen, where mechanoreceptors are located (Otronen, 1998). Male tapping affects sperm distribution in the spermathecae, with more sperm located in the single, isolated spermatheca during tapping sequences (Otronen, 1998). It remains to be studied whether asymmetric epandrial lobes (although likely representing fluctuating asymmetry) are related to sperm distribution in the female's spermathecae (Otronen, 1998).

Apart from the spermathecae, there are very few investigations that we know of that have studied the symmetry of the internal female genital tract in great detail and most studies illustrate the tract in lateral view (e.g. Kotrba, 1993; Eberhard & Pereira, 1995). Asymmetric vagina and vaginal sclerites are likely widespread in the Phoridae (Buck, 2001; Buck & Disney, 2001) and are probably associated with the asymmetric male distiphallus (M. Buck, personal communication, 2006). The asymmetric apex of the phallus in certain acalyptrate families (e.g. Tephritidae), is possibly related to the asymmetric position of the spermathecal ducts (see Solinas & Nuzzaci, 1984, fig. 7a). The symmetry of the female vagina requires further study.

The symmetry in Dipteran spermatophores has also not been investigated and the shape is quite variable among and within families (Kotrba, 1993, 1996). In higher Diptera, the shape is especially variable and dependent on the form of the vaginal cavity where they are moulded (M. Kotrba, personal communication). In Simuliidae, the spermatophore is preformed, appears to possess a definitive shape and is mostly symmetric (Davies, 1965).

The Diptera have received greater attention than most other orders of insects in the discussion of mating or copulatory positions and were used as the primary examples of insect mating positions in the initial reviews by Lamb (1922) and Richards (1927), and the later discussions of Hardy (1935, 1944). There is a wider range of mating positions in Diptera than any other insect group, with at least eight recorded positions (Richards, 1927; Hardy, 1935, 1944; Alexander, 1964; Dordel, 1973; McAlpine, 1981; Bickel, 1990) (see illustrations of positions in McAlpine, 1981, figs 142-146). All Diptera mating positions maintain inverse correlation (or inverse coupling) of genital contact (Richards, 1927), where the ventral side of the male aedeagus or phallus is fitted against the dorsal surface of the female bursa or oviduct (Hennig, 1973; McAlpine, 1981) (i.e. the terminalia of the male is inverted with respect to the female).

The initial coupling position is considered to involve both male and female facing in the same direction, but for the final stages of mating the partners may assume a specific final mating position (McAlpine, 1981). Aerial swarming and the initial coupling in-flight are the plesiomorphic conditions in Diptera (McAlpine & Munroe, 1968). Swarming is most common in nematocerous Diptera, but is also found throughout more derived lineages (McAlpine & Munroe, 1968; Headrick & Goeden, 1994; Wilkinson & Johns, 2005). The final stage of mating (ejaculation and sperm transfer) usually occurs while the pair rests on the substratum and the final mating position is believed to result from the awkwardness of the initial position required to establish the inverse interlock. There are only a few families where all stages of mating occur in flight (e.g. Deuterophlebiidae, Nymphomyiidae: Courtney, 1991, 1994; some Syrphidae: Dušek & Láska, 1987).

The male-above position predominates most initial coupling positions and is thought to be more suited for performance in flight. To facilitate coupling, genitalic rotation and flexion is often required to accommodate this mating position. Flexion occurs when the genitalia or apical portion of the abdomen is bent or folded ventrally, dorsally or laterally and is either facultative (voluntary and temporary) or obligatory (fixed and permanent) (McAlpine, 1981).

In nematocerous Diptera and lower Brachycera, there are often several mating positions. In the male-above position, the male flexes the tip of its abdomen forward, making contact with the female terminalia. This is known to occur in some Tipulidae (e.g. *Limonia*), Bibionidae (Leppla, Carlysle & Guy, 1975), Tabanidae (Richards, 1927), Ceratopogonidae (e.g. *Atrichopogon*; Downes, 1978) and Asilidae (Melin, 1923; Reichardt, 1929). The male finally assumes the male-inverted end-to-end mating position in Simuliidae, Tabanidae (McAlpine, 1981) and Thaumaleidae (B. Sinclair, unpublished data).

In the false male-above position the male abdomen passes on either the right or left side of the female abdomen (Richards, 1927). In some Tipulidae, the position is randomsided, with the abdomen passing to either the female's right or left side (Sellke, 1936). In the final mating position in Tipulidae, the male abdomen twists through 180° when the end-to-end position is taken up (Richards, 1927; Sellke, 1936). This twisting also occurs in Ptychopteridae (Tonnoir, 1919; Just, 1973) and Bibionidae (Leppla *et al.*, 1975). The Blephariceridae also mate in the false male-above position (Mannheims, 1935; Zwick, 1977).

In Culicidae and many Ceratopogonidae, males and females couple in flight and a venter-to-venter position is assumed, which often leads to an end-to-end final position (Downes, 1978; Clements, 1999). In these cases the male terminalia are inverted 180°.

Another strategy for achieving inverse coupling is genitalic inversion or rotation of 180°, either obligatory or facultative. Inversion has occurred independently throughout nematocerous Diptera, involving various pregenital segments. For example, within the Culicomorpha, segment 8 and the terminalia are inverted in Culicidae and Corethrellidae (Clements, 1999; McKeever, 1985), segment 7 is partially rotated, segment 8 is rotated 90° and the terminalia a final 90° in some Ceratopogonidae (Downes, 1978), segments 5-7 are partially twisted and segment 8 and the terminalia are inverted in Dixidae (Peters & Cook, 1966), and inversion is obligate or facultative, occurring between segments 7 and 8 in Chironomidae (Dordel, 1973). The inversion is random-sided in Culicidae, with rotation occurring either clockwise or counter clockwise. In Anispodidae up to three segments are involved (Abul-Nasr, 1950) and twisted up to 180°. In some Psychodidae only the terminalia are inverted, with rotation being random-sided (Just, 1973), whereas in Phlebotominae tergite 7 is rotated 90° and sternite 8 and the terminalia are rotated 180°. Again rotation is known to be random-sided in Phlebotominae (Just, 1973).

In Asilidae (lower Brachycera), the terminalia are often in the hypopygium inversum position (180°) , with rotation initiated between segments 7 and 8 and final rotation between 8 and the terminalia. Consequently, the sclerites of segment 8 are in an asymmetric position, rotated up to 90° (Karl, 1959). It is mostly facultative occurring in either direction (random-sided), but often only clockwise. Mostly rotation occurs during mating, except in Laphriinae where rotation occurs just after eclosion.

Mating positions and courtship behaviour in the Asilidae were reviewed by Lavigne (2002). Several positions have been documented: male-above position (either true or false), end-to-end position (in the final stages in some cases, the male releases and swings with head downward and facing in the opposite direction), and side-by-side position (male & female resting side by side, but genitalia angled) (Melin, 1923; Reichardt, 1929; Lavigne, 2002). The pendant position is a variation of the false male-above position, where the male releases himself from the above position and swings down below the female, both facing in the same direction (Melin, 1923). The end-to-end position has been observed in most Laphriinae and Stenopogoninae, where the terminalia are rotated to the hypopygium inversum position (Karl, 1959; Lavigne, 2002). For the side-by-side mating position, the male initiates mating in the male-above position (at least in Heteropogon) (Lavigne & Bullington, 1999). In a recent molecular phylogeny of the Asilidae (Bybee et al., 2004), the family was divided into three groups, with the Leptogastrinae as the sister-taxon to the remaining asilids. Based on this phylogeny, the male-above position appears to be primitive; it is quite common in the second grouping, which includes the Asilinae and Apocleinae. The third group includes Dasypogoninae, Laphriinae and Stenopogoninae, which exhibit an end-to-end position.

The Cyclorrhapha all mate in the male-above position with the male terminalia hooked around the female terminalia from above (e.g. Thomas, 1950; Morakote & Yang, 1988; Kotrba, 1993; Headrick & Goeden, 1994). However, this coupling position is only possible due to genitalic rotation, where the Cyclorrhapha are characterized by a dextral genitalic rotation through 360° (with the asymmetric looping of the vasa deferentia + ejaculatory ducts and postabdominal nervous system around the hind gut), and is termed circumversion (Feuerborn, 1922). The first 180° rotation occurs between sclerites of segments 7 and 8, whereas the remaining 180° occurs between segment 8 and the hypopygium. This rotation is followed by ventral flexion of the hypopygium (Emmert, 1972; Griffiths, 1972; Cumming *et al.*, 1995). A gene has been identified in

Drosophila (presumable melanogaster) that controls looping morphogenesis (Adám, Perrimon & Noselli, 2003).

As stated above, all Cyclorrhapha mate in the maleabove position and normally remain in this position, except in Opetiidae and Platypezidae (most archaic families, see Cumming et al., 1995), where in the final position the pair are upright end-to-end (i.e. unwinding of terminalia) (Cumming et al., 1995; Chandler, 1998, 2001). Several examples of end-to-end final position are known in Syrphidae (e.g. Waldbauer, 1984) and the bat fly family, Mystacinobiidae (Holloway, 1976). In Tephritidae, disengagement of the coupling occurs as the male dismounts and moves away end-to-end, pulling the phallus from the female aculeus (Headrick & Goeden, 1994). Ablation experiments of sensilla on the clasping structures of Drosophila melanogaster resulted in asymmetric male mating postures (Acebes, Cobb & Ferveur, 2003).

VI. DISCUSSION

(1) Multiple origins of genital asymmetry

We have demonstrated that genital asymmetry has evolved multiple times in insects. It originated a few times within Dermaptera, Neuropterida, Plecoptera, and Siphonaptera; several times within Heteroptera, Homoptera, Psocodea, Trichoptera; and many times within Coleoptera, Diptera and ditrysian Lepidoptera. Genital asymmetry tends to define entire orders or superorders in lower Neoptera (Dictypotera, Mantophasmatodea, Grylloblattodea, Embiidina), while originating closer to the terminal branches (and much more often) in eumetabolous insects. More detailed estimates of the numbers of independent origins must await stable phylogenetic hypotheses on the ordinal relationships among lower Neoptera and of the lower-level relationships among eumetabolous taxa that include both symmetric and asymmetric representatives. By contrast, only four independent origins of genital asymmetry are known in spiders: two in Pholcidae, two in Theridiidae.

The published information suggests that male insects are much more prone to have genital asymmetries than females. Female asymmetry is not only rare but often inconspicuous, and in at least some cases it evolved after male asymmetry (e.g. Heteroptera, Lepidoptera: the rarer conspicuous external asymmetries). Exceptions to this sequence occur rarely, for example in Lygaeus and in Lepidoptera (female internal genitalia and phallus). The evidence from taxa like Trichoptera, where female genitalia are routinely cleared and studied in great detail, support the idea that male asymmetry usually appeared first (or appeared exclusively). However, in some groups female genitalia are barely used in taxonomy (e.g. Embiidina, Dermaptera), and inconspicuous internal asymmetries may simply remain undiscovered. In spiders, the same pattern (males only) occurs in Tidarren, but it is clearly reversed in the other three cases (females are the first or only asymmetric sex).

Morphologically asymmetric insect genitalia are overwhelmingly directionally asymmetric, i.e. the side is fixed within a species. By contrast, morphological antisymmetry is very rare and is probably derived from directional asymmetry in each of the four cases known to us (Ciulfina praying mantids, the thaumastocorid bug *Xylastodoris luteolus*, Mystacides caddis flies, a Stiroma plant-hopper population). Asymmetric spider genitalia, on the other hand, are mostly antisymmetric (most Metagonia females, Asygyna females, Tidarren males). Only Metagonia mariguitarensis males have evolved directionally asymmetric genitalia, and females of the same species are the only case in this entire review where an unambiguous change occurred from antisymmetry to directional asymmetry. Whether genital asymmetry in Kaliana females is directed or bidirected remains unknown.

Reversals to symmetry occurred at least a few times (Isoptera, certain anthocorid and plokiophilid bugs, Hawaiian Iolana planthoppers, dolichopodine flies, certain pterophorine and cosmopterigine moths, some Sericini beetles). Occasional (probably non-functional) duplications of one side in Embiidina and Erynnis moths (Figs 2H, I) suggest that the genetics behind such reversals may be quite simple and need not depend on continuous selection and gradual evolution back to symmetry.

(2) The evolution of mating positions in insects

An intimate relationship between mating positions and morphological asymmetry has long been suspected (e.g. Ludwig, 1932; Snodgrass, 1937), and this explains our emphasis of this aspect of insect biology. The available data strongly corroborate a correlation between morphological asymmetry and one-sided mating position/twisting, whereas random-sided positions are correlated with symmetric genitalia (see e.g. Heteroptera). Here we summarize the evolution of mating positions in insects as a basis for the explanation of genital asymmetry below. We treat only insects here because we see no corresponding correlation in spiders. For a review of spider mating positions see von Helversen (1976).

As already argued by Alexander (1964), all evidence suggests that a symmetric female-above position is plesiomorphic for Neoptera (Fig. 1). This is the position of Ephemeroptera, and probably the plesiomorphic position of Blattaria, 'Homoptera', Mecoptera, Neuropterida, Orthoptera, Psocodea, and Siphonaptera (see above). According to this view, the false male-above position, where the male sits on top of the female but bends his abdomen around the female to insert the genitalia from below, has evolved several times convergently (Mantodea, Embiidina, Grylloblattodea, Mantophasmatodea, Heteroptera, 'Homoptera', Orthoptera, Phasmida, Plecoptera, Thysanoptera, Diptera). An intermediate position that presents a plausible evolutionary link between the female-above and the false male-above positions is the side-by-side (or V-shaped) position, common in 'Homoptera', Lepidoptera, Trichoptera, and Mecoptera. End-to-end positions result from the male turning 180° away from the female, either in a horizontal or vertical plane. Without twisting of the abdomen or the genitalia, this results in an inverted (upside-down) position of the male (as in certain Diptera, Hymenoptera, Neuropterida, Orthoptera, Zoraptera). In most insects that mate in this position, however, the male twists the abdomen or the genitalia so

that his legs remain on the ground (Dermaptera, Diptera, Heteroptera, strophandrous Hymenoptera, Lepidoptera). Twisting of the abdomen (or genitalia) is also involved in the change from the female-above to the belly-to-belly position (e.g. Bittacidae, a few Heteroptera, Psocodea, and Lepidoptera). Symmetrical or seemingly symmetrical maleabove positions have apparently evolved via several routes. First, via the end-to-end position with one partner upsidedown, by a further 180° rotation of the male along the vertical plane. This involves no abdominal twisting and no positional asymmetry at any time, and may explain the positions of gerromorph bugs and orthandrous Hymenoptera. Second, via the end-to-end position with both partners standing upright, by a further 180° rotation of the male along the horizontal plane. Assuming that the male genitalia cannot freely rotate within the female (see below) this involves twisting of the abdomen or genitalia and may result in a total twist of 360° (as in higher Diptera with a 'hypopygium circumversion'). Circumversion thus permits mating in the male-above position. Third, via the false maleabove position by flexion of the abdomen as in certain Diptera. All other positions are rare and obviously highly derived.

Rotation of 360° would appear odd, but there must be some advantages to such a condition, especially since it is a defining feature of higher Diptera. There is little doubt that it evolved to accommodate changes in mating behaviour (Bickel, 1990). Rotation permits rapid mating, it is less awkward and allows mating on a substratum. Flexion and rotation are also considered to be adaptations for mating and storing the terminalia when not in use and permit both sexes to mate in an upright unidirectional position (McAlpine, 1981, 1989). Bickel (1990) suggests that female sexual selection pressure has facilitated mating on a substratum, encouraging coupling in the male-above position and circumversion of the terminalia. Ultimately, genitalic rotation (either inversion or circumversion) in Diptera, which enables the male-above final position, has likely evolved due to selection for greater control over mating by the male (see below).

We argue that the most reasonable driving force behind most of these multiply convergent positional changes invokes sexual conflict about the control of mating (cf. Richards, 1927; Alexander, 1964). A male on top of the female may not only grasp his mate more securely and control the timing of disengagement, but he may also be better able to fend off intruding males or to stimulate the female using his legs and mouthparts (cf. Eberhard, 1991, 1994). Males in species that have retained the female-above position have often reverted to other mechanisms that suggest the same function. Examples include manipulation of the female by male glandular products in cockroaches; grasping of the female with modified wings in Boreidae, with modified antennae in fleas, or with front legs that have an extra joint in Ephemeroptera. Even the end-to-end position may be best explained as a male strategy against female disengagement by turning away, as occurs for example in certain Archipsocus booklice.

Any asymmetric position (and any abdominal twisting) may in principle exist in two fundamentally different versions: one-sided and random-sided (for terminology see Section I). All the evidence suggests that behavioural flexibility (random-sided positions) pre-dates fixed, one-sided positions. From the male's perspective, this change from a random-sided to a one-sided mating position seems disadvantageous, as it reduces his options. The negative effect must be outweighed by some advantage of morphological asymmetry (see below), as the latter is always correlated with one-sided mating positions. However, the fact that some apparently symmetric Heteroptera and Dermaptera have a preference for one side seems to suggest that behavioural asymmetry pre-dates morphological asymmetry.

(3) The evolutionary stability of inverse genital correlation

Since insect genitalia are often complex three-dimensional structures, the mechanical mesh between male and female genitalia may usually not allow free twisting against each other. This probably explains the evolutionary stability and hence overwhelming dominance of inverse genital correlation documented above (male dorsal side contacts female ventral side, see Section I and Fig. 1). Inverse correlation follows inevitably from a plesiomorphic female-above position. Even in cases where the external appearance suggests direct correlation, the internal structures like the phallus may be inverted (see Lepidoptera, Heteroptera). Some rare exceptions may exist but need confirmation (e.g. Cicadellidae, certain Trichoptera). An analogous case exists in entelegyne spiders, where ipsilateral insertion (right palp inseminates right female spermatheca) is an extremely conservative character (von Helversen, 1976). However, changes to contralateral or random-sided copulation have occurred a few times, apparently always correlated with a secondary simplification of the intromittent organs (Huber & Senglet, 1997; Knoflach, 1998; Knoflach & van Harten, 2000a, b).

If the male genitalia could freely rotate within the female genitalia, positional changes would not require twisting of the abdomen or genitalia. It is only for the stability of inverse correlation that males often have to perform fantastical twists and flexions in order to adopt new mating positions (e.g. abdomen twists of up to 180° in Dermaptera, lower Diptera, Bittacidae, Psocoptera; highly flexible abdomens in taxa with false male-above position: nepomorph bugs, Orthoptera). In some cases, these abdominal twists have become permanent (strophandrous Hymenoptera; certain flies, e.g. Culicidae). An important potential consequence of twisting or asymmetrical flexing of the abdomen is that male and female genitalia do not contact symmetrically any more. We will argue that compensation for such asymmetric contact may be one of the major selective forces driving the evolution of genital asymmetry.

(4) The evolution of genital asymmetry: six hypotheses

Numerous studies suggest that asymmetry is often discriminated against by sexual selection, both in vertebrates and invertebrates (reviews: Møller & Pomiankowski, 1993; Watson & Thornhill, 1994; Møller & Swaddle, 1997). This implies that some factor must at least initially offset the disadvantage of sexual discrimination against asymmetry. This could be either an advantage of asymmetry *per se*, or an advantage conferred by an additional factor that favours or requires asymmetric morphology. We will here list a number of hypotheses that appear supported by the available evidence, some of them potentially widely applicable (the first two), some apparently more restricted to special cases. They are not thought to be mutually exclusive. What most hypotheses have in common is that they are at some point intimately related to sexual selection.

(a) Compensation

This hypothesis explains morphological asymmetry as a mechanical compensation to evolutionary and behavioural changes of mating position. The asymmetry *per se* is not advantageous, but the newly adopted mating position is. Asymmetries evolve as adjustments to the newly adopted positions or to the change of positions. Potential examples are flat nepomorph bugs where the false male-above position requires the male to make a deep indentation on one side of his body or to perform complex folding of the abdomen in order to access the female genitalia. A similar adaptation occurs in certain hybotine flies, where the right side is much enlarged compared to the left, or cockroaches, where males change position during copulation, holding on to the female with asymmetric hooks that are missing in those taxa that do not change position during mating.

(b) Functional segregation

This hypothesis implies a split of functions, or division of labour, between right and left sides. Genitalia are multifunctional organs (grasp, transfer sperm, stimulate, etc.), and some of the functions performed simultaneously or at different stages of copulation might favour specialized morphologies that do not perform equally well at all functions. In contrast to the Compensation hypothesis, asymmetry *per se* is advantageous. A recently proposed example is the spider Metagonia mariguitarensis, where the large right pedipalp appears to specialise in stimulation, the smaller left pedipalp (which has the larger sperm reservoir) in sperm transfer (Huber, 2004a). Functional segregation between grasping and stimulating may occur in the moth Erynnis persius, where the left valva scrapes the female while the right valva remains relatively stationary (Scott, 1978). Similar functional segregation is strongly suggested by extreme differences in muscles and external morphology between right and left sides, as for example in Phyllonorycter (subgenus Asymmetrivalva) moths (Kuznetzov & Baryshnikova, 2004). An analogous case exists in certain asymmetric copepods, where a leg of one side is used to hold the female, the opposite leg for transferring the spermatophore (Ludwig, 1932, p. 198). In the acalyptrate fly Dryomyza anilis, the surstyli and epandrial lobes are used during mating to tap the female abdomen, where mechanoreceptors are located (Otronen, 1998). Tapping with asymmetric

epandrial lobes (= small claspers) results in higher fertilization success than tapping with symmetric lobes. Otronen (1998) suggested that since male tapping affects sperm distribution in the spermathecae, the higher fertilization success of males with asymmetric epandrial lobes could have a functional relationship with the asymmetric position of the spermathecae.

(c) One-sided reduction

Asymmetry may result from complete reduction of one side. Examples are cimicoid bugs, Eudermaptera, and possibly Zoraptera and *Tidarren* spiders. Asymmetry *per se* may not be advantageous, or it may be disadvantageous, but material, energy, and development time may be saved.

(d) Functional constraint

This hypothesis may explain cases such as the penis rods in fleas, where right and left sides form a functional unit that pushes sperm through the narrow female insemination duct. As in the functional segregation hypothesis, right and left structures perform different functions (one rod leads and guides, the other pushes the sperm), but from the female perspective they perform a single function, which is sperm transfer. In asymmetric Plecoptera, the left paraproct may function as a guide for a flagellum on the right paraproct. An exceptional case in this category is the pyralid moth *Syntonarcha iriastis* with its stridulating genitalia (Gwynne & Edwards, 1986; see Section V.4h). Analogous asymmetries occur in non-genital structures like the female second valvulae in Hymenoptera that are used to penetrate the substratum.

(e) Space constraint

In contrast to all other hypotheses listed here, genital asymmetry according to this hypothesis usually originates in the female, and male asymmetry may evolve later as a response to female asymmetry. Space constraints within the insect body are probably responsible for common internal asymmetries like digestive tract asymmetries, and such asymmetries may also affect the internal genitalia. In spiders, the asymmetric female internal genitalia of Metagonia and Kaliana have been interpreted as the result of space constraints (Huber, 2004a, 2006). Lepidoptera (the female internal genitalia and the male phallus, not the external genitalia; see above) and certain Coleoptera may be further examples. The available evidence suggests that female asymmetries are rare, but we may have overlooked some published examples, and in many taxa the internal female genitalia remain virtually unstudied.

(f) Intersexual arms race

This hypothesis covers the very specific and currently unique case of certain Odonata, where an arms race over the control of sperm transport within females may have led to morphological asymmetry. Males induce females to eject sperm by stimulating sensilla on vaginal plates that control the ejection of spermathecal sperm during fertilization. Females may evolve asymmetric numbers of sensilla in order to gain independent lateral control over each spermatheca (Córdoba-Aguilar, 2003*b*).

(5) The difference between insects and spiders

The most obvious difference we wish to explain is the rarity of asymmetry in spiders as opposed to insects. Apart from this, we have identified a number of further differences that appear significant in the present context, even though the small sample in spiders makes these contrasts preliminary. Most insect asymmetry originates in males, most spider asymmetry originates in females. Most insect asymmetry originates as directional asymmetry, most or all spider asymmetry originates as antisymmetry. Given the list of potential routes to asymmetry above, we anticipate that there need not be a single explanation for these differences. However, one single and simple fact seems largely to explain why certain evolutionary routes can be travelled by insects rather than by spiders: the paired *versus* unpaired sperm transfer organ.

Spiders carry two independent sperm reservoirs in their palps, each typically destined to fill one of the paired female spermathecae. To transfer the full amount of sperm, a male must use both palps, i.e. copulate either in a symmetric position with simultaneous intromission or in alternating two-sided positions. In fact, with the exception of *Tidarren*, all male spiders do, or at least try to, inseminate both sides of the female. This precludes the adoption of a one-sided mating position. By contrast, most Neoptera have a single unpaired sperm transfer organ and may thus copulate from one side only and still transfer the full amount of sperm. This means that the change to a one-sided asymmetric position does not inevitably result in a 50% decrease of sperm transferred. Whenever this positional change conveys some advantage the arena is set for the evolution of morphological asymmetry according to three of the hypotheses outlined above (compensation, functional segregation, one-sided reduction). For the other three hypotheses we see no reason to assume that they explain insect but not spider asymmetry, or vice versa. This is additional evidence for the idea that the three former hypotheses best explain the majority of insect genital asymmetries.

(6) Open questions

Almost every one of the descriptive chapters above identifies specific open questions related to individual taxa. More generally, the functional significance of individual genital structures continues to be one of the large poorly explored fields in insect and spider morphology. Experiments carefully designed specifically to test the hypotheses outlined above will be incomparably more fruitful than the scattered collection of chance data based on pairs collected *in copula*. A more systematic approach is also necessary to properly address questions of directional asymmetry *versus* antisymmetry, one-sided *versus* random-sided mating position, or direct *versus* inverse genital correlation. Numerous insect taxa contain both symmetric and asymmetric species and might serve as model groups to test the correlations proposed herein.

Other animals may provide independent tests for some of the ideas presented herein. Among crustaceans, for example, genital asymmetry is common in some taxa (e.g. Copepoda) but absent in others (Ludwig, 1932). Like in insects and spiders, the data have not been reviewed since Ludwig (1932) as far as we know. A recent review on snail chirality (Schilthuizen & Davison, 2005) has identified a series of parallel and additional questions related to reproductive isolation, speciation, and developmental genetics. Although the focus of that review is on a different system, some of the evolutionary forces driving the origin and maintenance of snail chirality seem to be analogous to those proposed herein.

Reversals to symmetry suggest a number of exciting questions relating to mating strategies and sexual conflict. Is there a relationship between monogamy and reduced sexual conflict and secondary symmetry? Isoptera suggest such a correlation, but no data on reproductive biology are available for the other cases cited above (certain anthocorid and plokiophilid bugs, Hawaiian *Iolana* planthoppers, dolichopodine flies, certain pterophorine and cosmopterigine moths). A related question refers to sex role reversals. Have such reversals ever led to changes of mating position initiated by the female and if yes, has this ever resulted in female asymmetry?

All of the hypotheses proposed above may explain why asymmetry evolved, but none of them explains why directional asymmetry is so dominant over antisymmetry in insect genitalia.

Finally, it is a mystery to us why females do not seem to respond to male directional asymmetry. If females are under selection to choose among males, they should optimise their receptors on the respective side. Such female asymmetry does not need to be conspicuous but may be confined to numbers and densities of sensilla. Discovery of such details will again require a specific search strategy.

VII. CONCLUSIONS

(1) Even though our effort to summarise the huge and scattered literature on insect genital asymmetries is necessarily incomplete, it is clear that insect genital asymmetries are widespread and have evolved many times independently within Neoptera. By contrast, genital asymmetry is an extremely rare phenomenon in spiders.

(2) Insect genital asymmetries are predominantly directional and limited to the male. Antisymmetric insect genitalia are apparently very rare and always derived from directionally asymmetric genitalia. By contrast, spider genital asymmetries are predominantly antisymmetries and limited to the female. The only unambiguous transition from morphological antisymmetry to directional asymmetry occurs in the spider genus *Metagonia*. (3) In neopteran insects, multiple convergent changes from the presumably plesiomorphic female-above copulatory position to positions where males are in greater control may be the single most important aspect in the explanation of insect genital asymmetry. While the plesiomorphic mating position is symmetric, most derived positions require asymmetrical flexing, rotating, or bending of the male abdomen or genitalia. Even in superficially symmetric male-above positions, the complex fit of male and female genitalia apparently prevented free rotation of these organs against each other, resulting in complex twists and flexures.

(4) Once the contact between male and female genitalia is asymmetric, various selective pressures may favour morphological asymmetry, directly or indirectly. Such asymmetry is always correlated with one-sided mating positions (or abdominal twists). Compared to random-sided positions that are plesiomorphic among asymmetric positions, one-sided mating positions imply reduced options from the male perspective, suggesting direct or indirect benefits from asymmetric morphology.

(5) Spiders with their paired male copulatory organs (pedipalps) do not have the option to assume one-sided mating positions. Thus, there is no selective pressure on males to evolve asymmetric genitalia. Of the few spider genital asymmetries known, some appear best explained as a result of space constraints in females. Such a space constraint explanation may also explain some insect genital asymmetries, but it appears to be rare in insects just as it is in spiders.

(6) It is our hope that this review will stimulate more systematic research into the phenomenon of insect genital asymmetry. While most of the existing information is anecdotal, numerous insect orders contain both symmetric and asymmetric species, providing the opportunity for multiple independent tests of many of the correlations we hypothesize.

VIII. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We are grateful to all those who kindly read and commented on individual chapters, or provided helpful information: D. Ahrens, D. Amorim, U. Aspöck, P. C. Barnard, C. Bartlett, R. G. Beutel, S. Bradler, M. Buck, F. M. Buzzetti, G. Cassis, F. Cherot, J. C. Choe, T. Cohn, J. L. Cook, A. Córdoba-Aguilar, C. Dietrich, D. A. Dmitriev, J. S. Edgerly-Rooks, M. Engel, P. Fontana, S. Gaimari, T. Gilligan, P. Grandcolas, F. Haas, A. Hamilton, T. Henry, H. Hoch, C. J. Hodgson, L. Hubweber, M. Jaschhof, L. Kaila, Y. Kamimura, J. Kathirithamby, Y. Kazunori, K. Klass, M. Kotrba, N. P. Kristensen, A. Letardi, C. Lienhard, J. G. H. Londt, S. Marshall, W. Mathis, V. Monserrat, J. C. Morse, C. Moxey, M. Mutanen, C. R. Nelson, A. F. Newton, L. O'Brien, J. O'Hara, N. Penny, M. Picker, M. Polihronakis, J. A. Powell, W. J. Pulawski, K. Reinhold, R. Schuh, S. Schulmeister, R. Sforza, H. Song, C. Szumik, C. Tauber, L. B. Vilhelmsen, A. Wells, W. Wichard, O. Zompro, and P. Zwick. We are particularly thankful to R. Palmer,

IX. REFERENCES

- ABUL-NASR, S. E. (1950). Structure and development of the reproductive system of some species of Nematocera (Order Diptera: Suborder Nematocera). *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London, Ser. B, Biological Sciences* 234, 339–396.
- ACEBES, A., COBB, M. & FERVEUR, J.-F. (2003). Species-specific effects of single sensillum ablation on mating position in *Drosophila. The Journal of Experimental Biology* **206**, 3095–3100.
- ACKER, T. S. (1960). The comparative morphology of the male terminalia of Neuroptera. *Microentomology* **24**, 23–83.
- ACKER, T. S. (1966). Courtship and mating behavior in Agulla species (Neuroptera: Raphidiidae). Annals of the entomological Society of America 59, 1–6.
- ACKERY, P. R. & VANE-WRIGHT, R. I. (1984). Milkaveed Butterflies, their Cladistics and Biology. British Museum (Natural History), London.
- ÁDÁM, G., PERRIMON, N. & NOSELLI, S. (2003). The retinoic-like juvenile hormone controls the looping of left-right asymmetric organs in *Drosophila*. *Development* **130**, 2397–2406.
- ADAMSKI, D. (2005). Review of *Glyphidocera* Walsingham of Costa Rica (Lepidoptera: Gelechioidea: Glyphidoceridae). *Zootaxa* 858, 1–205.
- ADIS, J., ZOMPRO, O., MOOMBOLAH-GOAGOSES, E. & MARAIS, E. (2002). Gladiators: a new order of insect. *Scientific American* 287, 60–65.
- AGNARSSON, I. (2006). Asymmetric female genitalia and other remarkable morphology in a new genus of cobweb spiders (Theridiidae, Araneae) from Madagascar. *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society* 87, 211–232.
- AHRENS, D. (2005). A taxonomic review on the Serica (s.str.) MacLeay, 1819 species of Asian mainland (Coleoptera, Scarabaeidae, Sericini). Nova Supplementa Entomologica 18: 1–163.
- ALBRECHT, A. (1990). Revision, phylogeny and classification of the genus *Dorylomorpha* (Diptera, Pipunculidae). *Acta Zoologica Fennica* 188, 1–240.
- ALCOCK, J. (1971). The behavior of a stinkbug, *Euschistus conspersus* Uhler (Hemiptera: Pentatomidae). *Psyche* **78**, 215–228.
- ALEXANDER, R. D. (1964). The evolution of mating behavior in arthropods. Royal entomological Society London, Symposia 2, 78–94.
- ALEXANDER, R. D. & OTTE, D. (1967). The evolution of genitalia and mating behavior in crickets (Gryllidae) and other Orthoptera. *Miscellaneous Publications of the Museum of Zoology, University of Michigan* 133, 1–62.
- AMORIM, D. DE Souza (1998). Amber fossil Scatopsidae (Diptera: Psychodomorpha). I. Considerations on described taxa, *Proco-lobostema roseni*, new species, from Dominican Amber, and the position of *Procolobostema* in the family. *American Museum Novitates* 3227, 1–17.
- ANGUS, R. B., BROWN, R. E. & BRYANT, L. J. (2000). Chromosomes and identification of the sibling species *Pterostichus nigrita* (Paykull) and *P. rhaeticus* Heer (Coleotpera: Carabidae). *Systematic Ento*mology **25**: 325–337.
- AREFINA, T. I., VSHIVKOVA, T. S. & MORSE, J. C. (2002). New and interesting Hydroptilidae (Insecta: Trichoptera) from the Russian Far East. Proceedings of the 10th International Symposium on Trichoptera. *Nova Supplementa Entomologica* **15**, 96–106.

- ARENBERGER, E. (1995). Pterophoridae. *Microlepidoptera Palaearctica* 9(1), 1–258, (2), pl. 1-153.
- ARNOLD, R. A. & FISCHER, R. L. (1977). Operational mechanism of copulation and oviposition in *Speyeria* (Lepidoptera: Nymphalidae). *Annals of the entomological Society of America* **70**, 455–468.
- ASCHE, M. (1985). Zur Phylogenie der Delphacidae Leach, 1815 (Homoptera Cicadina Fulgoromorpha). Marburger entomologische Publikationen 2(1), 1–910.
- ASHLOCK, P. D. (1957). An investigation of the taxonomic value of the phallus in the Lygaeidae (Hemiptera-Heteroptera). *Annals of the entomological Society of America* **50**, 407–426.
- ASPÖCK, H. & ASPÖCK, U. (1971). Raphidioptera (Kamelhalsfliegen). Handbuch der Zoologie, IV. Arthropoda, 2. Insecta 25, 1–50.
- ASPÖCK, H., ASPÖCK, U. & HÖLZEL, H. (1980). Die Neuropteren Europas. Vol. 2. Goecke & Evers, Krefeld.
- ASPOCK, U. (2002). Male genital sclerites of Neuropterida: an attempt at homologisation (Insecta: Holometabola). *Zoologischer Anzeiger* **241**, 161–171.
- ASPÖCK, U. & ASPÖCK, H. (1996). Revision des Genus Podallea Navas, 1936 (Neuroptera: Berothidae: Berothinae). Mitteilungen der Münchner Entomologischen Gesellschaft 86, 99–144.
- ASPÖCK, U., ASPÖCK, H. & RAUSCH, H. (1994). Die Kopulation der Raphidiopteren: Eine zusammenfassende Übersicht des gegenwärtigen Wissensstandes (Insecta: Neuropteroidea). Mitteilungen der deutschen Gesellschaft für allgemeine und angewandte Entomologie 9, 393–402.
- ASPOCK, U., PLANT, J. D. & NEMESCHKAL, H. L. (2001). Cladistic analysis of Neuroptera and their systematic position within Neuropterida (Insecta: Holometabola: Neuropterida: Neuroptera). Systematic Entomology 26, 73–86.
- ASTRIN, J. J., HUBER, B. A., MISOF, B. & KLÜTSCH, C. F. C. (2006). Molecular taxonomy in pholcid spiders (Pholcidae, Araneae): Evaluation of species identification methods using CO1 and 16S rRNA. *Zoologica Scripta* 35, 441–457.
- AZAM, K. M. & ANDERSON, N. H. (1969). Life history and habits of Sialis californica in Western Oregon. Annals of the entomological Society of America 62, 549–558.
- BADONNEL, A. (1951). Ordre des psocoptères. *Traité de Zoologie* 10: 1301–1340.
- BADONNEL, A. (1970). Psocoptera. In Taxonomists's glossary of genitalia in insects (ed. S. L. Tuxen), pp. 172–175. Munksgaard, Copenhagen.
- BAEHR, M. (2003). Further new species of the genus *Dolichoctis* Schmidt-Göbel from New Guinea and surrounding islands (Insecta, Coleoptera, Carabidae, Lebiinae). *Animal Biodiversity and Conservation* 26, 1–7.
- BAEHR, M. (2005).New species of the leleupidiine genus *Colasidia* Basilewsky from mainland Asia (Insecta: Coleoptera: Carabidae: Zuphiinae). *Stuttgarter Beiträge zur Naturkunde Serie A* 675, 1–13.
- BALDERSON, J. (1978). Reversal of the phallic complex in the genera *Ciulfina* Giglio-Tos and *Stenomantis* Saussure (Mantodea: Mantidae: Iridopteryginae). *Journal of the Australian entomological Society* 17, 235–239.
- BALDUE, W. V. (1941). Life history of Phymata pennsylvanica americana Melin. Annals of the entomological Society of America 34, 204–214.
- BARTH, R. H. (1968). The mating behavior of *Gromphadorhina* portentosa (Schaum) (Blattaria, Blaberoidea, Blaberoidea, Oxyhaloinae): an anomalous pattern for a cockroach. *Psyche* **75**, 124–131.
- BAUMERT, D. (1959). Mehrjährige Zuchten einheimischer Strepsipteren an Homopteren. 2. Hälfte. Imagines, Lebenszyklus und Artbestimmung von *Elenchus tenuicornis* Kirby. *Zoologische Beiträge Berlin (NF)* 4, 343–409.

- BAUNACKE, W. (1912). Statische Sinnesorgane bei den Nepiden. Zoologische Jahrbücher, Abteilung für Anatomie und Ontogenie der Tiere 34, 179–346, pl. 10-13.
- BAYARD, A. (1944). Observations sur l'accouplement de Dryas paphia (L.) (Lep. Nymphalidae). Bulletin de la Société entomologique de France 49, 92–95.
- BAZ, A. (1993). Revision of the Cerobasis annulata group (Psocoptera: Trogiidae) from the Canary Islands. Zoologische Mededelingen 67, 487–504.
- BEANI, L., GIUSTI, F., MERCATI, D., LUPETTI, P., PACCAGNINI, E., TURILLAZZI, S. & DALLAI, R. (2005). Mating of *Xenos vesparum* (Rossi) (Strepsiptera, Insecta) revisited. *Journal of Morphology* 265, 291–303.
- BECHIX, G., BRAUCKMANN, C., ZESSIN, W. & GRÖNING, E. (2001). New results concerning the morphology of the most ancient dragonflies (Insecta: Odonatoptera) from the Namurian of Hagen-Vorhalle (Germany). *Journal of zoological Systematics and Evolution Research* **39**, 209–226.
- BECKER, G. (1952). Beobachtung der Kopulation bei Calotermes flavicollis Fabr. (Isoptera). Zoologischer Anzeiger 148, 270–273.
- BEDFORD, G. O. (1978). Biology and ecology of the Phasmatodea. Annual Review of Entomology 23, 125–149.
- BEIER, M. (1968). Mantodea (Fangheuschrecken). Handbuch der Zoologie, IV. Arthropoda, 2. Insecta 12, 1–47.
- BEIER, M. (1974). Blattariae (Schaben). Handbuch der Zoologie, IV. Arthropoda, 2. Insecta 13, 1–227.
- BENGTSSON, B. A. (1984). The Scythrididae (Lepidoptera) of Northern Europe. Fauna Entomologica Scandinavica 13, 5–137.
- BENGTSSON, B. A. (1997). Scythrididae. Microlepidoptera of Europe 2, 1–301.
- BENGTSSON, B. A. (2002). Scythridids of the Arabian Peninsula, II: Yemen (Lepidoptera, Scythrididae). *Esperiana* 9, 61–127.
- BERLAND, L. & BERNARD, F. (1979). Ordre des hyménoptères. Traité de Zoologie 10, 771–975.
- BERTHÉLEMY, C. (1979). Accouplement, période d'incubation et premiers stades larvaires de Brachyptera braueri et de Perlodes microcephalus (Plecoptera). Annales de Limnologie 15, 317–335.
- BETSCH, J.-M. (1980). Éléments pour une monographie des Collemboles Symphypléones. Mémoires du Musee National d'Histoire Naturelle, Paris (NS) A 116, 1–227.
- BETZ, B. W. (1983a). The biology of *Trichadenotecnum alexanderae* Sommerman (Psocoptera: Psocidae). III. Analysis of mating behavior. *Psyche* **90**, 97–117.
- BETZ, B. W. (1983b). The biology of *Trichadenotecnum alexanderae* Sommerman (Psocoptera: Psocidae). IV. Mechanism of genitalic coupling. *Journal of the Kansas entomological Society* 56, 427–433.
- BHATNAGAR, R. D. S. (1964). The morphology of the male and female terminalia and external genitalia of the earwig, *Labidura riparia* (Pallas) (Dermaptera, Labiduridae). *Entomologist* 97, 106–112.
- BICKEL, D. J. (1987). Babindellinae, a new subfamily of Dolichopodidae (Diptera) from Australia, with a description of symmetry in the dipteran male postabdomen. *Entomologica Scandinavica* 18, 97–113.
- BICKEL, D. J. (1990). Sex with a twist in the tail. *New Scientist* **1731**, 34–37.
- BIRKET-SMITH, S. J. R. (1974). On the abdominal morphology of Thysanura (Archaeognatha and Thysanura s.str.). *Entomologica Scandinavica, Supplement* 6, 1–67.
- BIRKET-SMITH, S. J. R. (1981). The male genitalia of Hymenoptera a review based on morphology in Dorylidae (Formicoidea). *Entomologica Scandinavica, Supplement* 15, 377–397.

BISCHOFF, H. (1927). Biologie der Hymenopteren. Springer Verlag, Berlin.

- BLACKITH, R. E. & BLACKITH, R. M. (1966). The anatomy and physiology of the morabine grasshoppers II. External anatomy and comparisons with Pyrgomorphidae, Acrididae, and Proscopiidae. *Australian Journal of Zoology* **14**, 1035–1071.
- BLOSCH, M. (2000). Die Grabwespen Deutschlands. Die Tierwelt Deutschlands 71, 1–480.
- BOHART, R. M. & GILLASPY, J. E. (1985). California sand wasps of the subtribe Stictiellina. Bulletin of the California Insect Survey 27, 1–89.
- BOHN, H. (1987). Reversal of the right-left asymmetry in male genitalia of some Ectobiinae (Blattaria: Blatellidae) and its implications on sclerite homologization and classification. *Entomologica Scandinavica* **18**, 293–303.
- BOLDYREV, B. T. (1913*a*). Die Begattung und der Spermatophorenbau bei der Maulwurfsgrille (*Gryllotalpa gryllotalpa* L.). *Zoologischer Anzeiger* **42**, 592–605.
- BOLDYREV, B. T. (1913b). Ueber die Begattung und die Spermatophoren bei Locustodea und Gryllodea. *Revue russe d'entomologie* 13, 484–490.
- BONHAG, P. F. & WICK, J. R. (1953). The functional anatomy of the male and female reproductive systems of the milkweed bug, *Oncopeltus fasciatus* (Dallas) (Heteroptera: Lygaeidae). *Journal of Morphology* **93**, 177–283.
- BORNEMISSZA, G. F. (1966). Observations on the hunting and mating behaviour of two species of scorpion flies (Bittacidae: Mecoptera). Australian Journal of Zoology 14, 371–382.
- BOTOSANEANU, L. (1992). *Trichoptera of the Levant. Imagines.* Fauna Palaestina, Insecta VI. Keterpress Enterprises, Jerusalem.
- BOTOSANEANU, L. & MARLIER, G. (1981). Les *Wormaldia* ouestpaléarctiques (Insecta: Trichoptera) des collections de l'Institut royal des Sciences Naturelles de Belgique. Contribution a l'étude de la variabilité des *Wormaldia. Bulletin d'Institute Royal des Sciences Naturelles, Belgique* **53**, 1–11.
- BOULANGÉ, H. (1924). Recherches sur l'appareil copulateur des Hyménoptères et spécialement des Chalastogastres. Mémoires et travaux, Facultés Catholiques, Lille 28, 1–444.
- BOURGOIN, T. & CAMPBELL, B. C. (2002). Inferring the phylogeny for Hemiptera: falling into the 'autapomorphic trap'. *Denisia* 176, 67–82.
- BOURGOIN, T. & HUANG, J. (1990). Morphologie comparée des genitalia mâles des Trypetimorphini et remarques phylogénétiques (Hemiptera: Fulgoromorpha: Tropiduchidae). Annales de la Société entomologique de France (NS) 26, 555–564.
- BOURGOIN, T. & HUANG, J. (1991). Comparative morphology of female genitalia and the copulatory mechanism in Trypetimorphini (Hemiptera, Fulguromorpha, Tropiduchidae). *Journal of Morphology* 207, 149–155.
- BRADLER, S. (1999). The vomer of *Timema* Scudder, 1895 (Insecta: Phasmatodea) and its significance for phasmatodean phylogeny. *Courier Forschungsinstitut Senckenberg* 215, 43–47.
- BRADLER, S. (2001). Die australischen Stabschrecken die "Beuteltiere" unter den Phasmatodea? Verhandlungen der Westdeutschen Entomologen Tagung 2000, 179–184.
- BRADLER, S., WHITING, M. F. & KLUG, R. (2003). Basal diversification and the evolution of wings within stick insects (Phasmatodea). *Entomologische Abhandlungen* **61**, 132–133.
- BRICEÑO, R. D. (1997). Genitalic structure and copulation in Paralabella dorsalis (Dermaptera: Labbidae). Revista de Biología Tropical 45, 1107–1116.
- BRICEÑO, R. D. & EBERHARD, W. G. (1995). The functional morphology of male cerci and associated characters in 13 species of tropical earwigs (Dermaptera: Forficulidae, Labiidae,

Carcinophoridae, Pygidicranidae). Smithsonian Contributions to Zoology 555, 1-64.

- BRINCK, P. (1956). Reproductive system and mating in Plecoptera. Opuscula Entomologica 21, 57–127.
- BRINCK, P. (1957). Reproductive system and mating in Ephemeroptera. Opuscula Entomologica 22, 1–37.
- BRINCK, P. (1962). Die Entwicklung der Spermaübertragung der Odonaten. International Congress of Entomology XI (Vienna, 1960) 1, 715–718.
- BRINCK, P. (1970). Plecoptera. In Taxonomists's glossary of genitalia in insects (ed. S. L. Tuxen), pp. 50–55. Munksgaard, Copenhagen.
- BRINCK, P. & FROEHLICH, C. G. (1960). The reproductive organs of the plecopteron *Isoperla grammatica* (Poda, 1761). *Entomologisk Tidsskrift* 81, 53–62.
- BROADHEAD, E. (1952). A comparative study of the mating behaviour of eight *Liposcelis* species. *Transactions of the 9th International Congress of Entomology, Amsterdam* 1951, 380–383.
- BROADHEAD, E. (1961). The biology of Psoquilla marginepunctata (Hagen) (Corrodentia, Trogiidae). Transactions of the Society of British Entomology 14, 223–236.
- BROOKS, S. E. (2005). Systematics and phylogeny of Dolichopodinae (Diptera: Dolichopodidae). *Zootaxa* 857, 1–158.
- BROWN, B. V. (1992). Generic revision of Phoridae of the Nearctic Region and phylogenetic classification of Phoridae, Sciadoceridae, and Ironomyiidae (Diptera: Phoridea). *Memoirs of the entomological Society of Canada* **164**, 1–144.
- BROWN, B. V. (1997). Revision of the *Apocephalus attophilus*-group of ant-decapitating flies (Diptera: Phoridae). *Contributions in Science* 268, 1–60.
- BROWN, V. K. (1975). Development of the male genitalia in *Ectobius* spp. Stephens (Dictyoptera: Blattidae). *International Journal of Insect Morphology and Embryology* **4**, 49–59.
- BRUSHWEIN, J. R., CULIN, J. D. & HOFFMAN, K. M. (1995). Development and reproductive behavior of *Mantispa viridis* Walker (Neuroptera: Mantispidae). *Journal of entomological Science* **30**, 99–111.
- BUCK, M. (2001). Identification of females of European *Conicera* Meigen, with a discussion of certain features of the reproductive anatomy of female Phoridae (Diptera). *Deutsche Entomologische Zeitschrift* **48**, 69–81.
- BUCK, M. & DISNEY, R. H. L. (2001). Revision of the Megaselia giraudii and M. densior species complexes of Europe, including ecological notes (Diptera, Phoridae). Beiträge zur Entomologie 51, 73–154.
- BURNS, J. M. (1970). Secondary symmetry of asymmetric genitalia in males of *Erynnis funeralis* and *E. propertius* (Lepidoptera: Hesperiidae). *Psyche* 77, 430–435.
- BYBEE, S. M., TAYLOR, S. D., NELSON, C. R. & WHITING, M. F. (2004). A phylogeny of robber flies (Diptera: Asilidae) at the subfamilial level: molecular evidence. *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution* **30**, 789–797.
- BYERS, G. W. (1963). The life history of Panorpa nuptialis (Mecoptera: Panorpidae). Annals of the entomological Society of America 56, 142–149.
- BYERS, G. W. & THORNHILL, R. (1983). Biology of the Mecoptera. Annual Review of Entomology 28, 203–228.
- CALLAHAN, P. S. (1958a). Behavior of the imago of the corn earworm, *Heliothis zea* (Boddie), with special reference to emergence and reproduction. *Annals of the entomological Society of America* 51, 271–283.
- CALLAHAN, P. S. (1958b). Serial morphology as a technique for determination of reproductive patterns in the corn earworm,

Heliothis zea (Boddie). Annals of the entomological Society of America 51, 413–428.

- CARAYON, J. (1972). Caractères systématiques et classification des Anthocoridae [Hemipt.]. Annales de la Société entomologique de France (NS) 8, 309–349.
- CARAYON, J. (1977). Insémination extra-genitale traumatique. Traité de Zoologie 8, 351–390.
- CARLBERG, U. (1983). Copulation in *Extatosoma tiaratum* (MacLeay) (Insecta: Phasmida). *Zoologischer Anzeiger* 210, 340–356.
- CARPENTER, F. M. (1936). Descriptions and records of Nearctic Mecoptera. *Psyche* 43, 56–64.
- CASSIS, G. & MOULDS, T. (2002). A systematic revision of the plantbug genus *Kirkaldyella* Poppius (Heteroptera: Miridae: Orthotylinae: Austromirini). *Insect Systematics and Evolution* **33**, 53–90.
- CASSIS, G., SCHUH, R. T. & BRAILOVSKI, H. (1999). A review of *Onymocoris* (Heteroptera: Thaumastocoridae), with a new species, and notes on hosts and distributions of other thaumastocorid species. *Acta Societatis Zoologicae Bohemicae* **63**, 19–36.
- CHANDLER, P. J. (1998). Family Opetiidae. In *Contributions to* a Manual of Palaearctic Diptera, Vol. 3. Higher Brachycera (eds. L. Papp and B. Darvas), pp. 17–25. Science Herald, Budapest.
- CHANDLER, P. J. (2001). The flat-footed flies (Diptera: Opetiidae and Platypezidae) of Europe. *Fauna Entomologica Scandinavica* **36**, 1–276.
- CHAPMAN, T. A. (1902). On asymmetry in the males of hemarine and other sphinges. *Transactions of the entomological Society of London* 1902, 679–692, pl. 24, 25.
- CHEETHAM, T. B. (1988). Male genitalia and the phylogeny of the Pulicoidea (Siphonaptera). *Theses Zoologicae* **8**, 1–224.
- CHEN, H. W. & WANG, B. C. (2004). Stegana (Oxyphortica) nigripennis species-group, with descriptions of four new species from southeast Asia (Insecta: Diptera: Drosophilidae). The Raffles Bulletin of Zoology 52(1), 29–36.
- CHEN, H. W., WATABE, H. A., GAO, J. J., TAKAMORI, H., ZHANG, Y. P. & AOTSUKA, T. (2005). Species diversity of the subgenus *Amiota* (s. str.) Loew, 1862 (Diptera, Drosophilidae) in southern China. *Journal of Natural History* **39**(3), 265–310.
- CHÉROT, F., RIBES, J. & GORCZYCA, J. (2006). A new Fulvius species from Azores Islands (Heteroptera: Miridae: Cylapinae). Zootaxa 1153, 63–68.
- CHINA, W. E. (1962). South American Peloridiidae (Hemiptera– Homoptera: Coleorrhyncha). *Transactions of the Royal entomological Society of London* 114, 131–161.
- CHOE, J. C. (1989). *Zorotypus gurneyi*, new species, from Panama and redescription of *Zorotypus barberi* Gurney (Zoraptera, Zorotypidae). *Annals of the entomological Society of America* **82**, 149–155.
- CHOE, J. C. (1994). Sexual selection and mating system in *Zorotypus gurneyi* Choe (Insecta: Zoraptera): I. Dominance hierarchy and mating success. *Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology* **34**, 87–93.
- CHOE, J. C. (1995). Courtship feeding and repeated mating in *Zorotypus barberi* (Insecta: Zoraptera). *Animal Behaviour* **49**, 1511–1520.
- CHOE, J. C. (1997). The evolution of mating systems in Zoraptera: mating variations and sexual conflicts. In *The Evolution of Mating Systems in Insects and Arachnids* (eds. J. C. Choe and B. J. Crespi), pp. 130–145. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.
- CHOPARD, L. (1965a). Ordre des dictyoptères Leach, 1818. *Traité de Zoologie* 9, 353–407.
- CHOPARD, L. (1965b). Ordre des orthoptères Latreille 1793 Olivier 1789. Traité de Zoologie 9, 617–722.
- CHOVET, G. (1982). Le comportement sexuel de Pieris brassicae L. (Lep. Pieridae). Annales de la Société entomologique de France (NS) 18, 461–474.

- CHVÁLA, M. (1975). The Tachydromiinae (Dipt. Empididae) of Fennoscandia and Denmark. *Fauna Entomologica Scandinavica* **3**, 1–336.
- CHVÁLA, M. (1983). The Empidoidea (Diptera) of Fennoscandia and Denmark II. General Part. The families Hybotidae, Atelestidae and Microphoridae. *Fauna Entomologica Scandinavica* 12, 1–279.
- CHVÁLA, M. (1986). Revision of Palearctic Microphoridae (Diptera) 1. Microphor Macq. Acta Entomologica Bohemoslovaca 83, 432–454.
- CHVÁLA, M. (1987). Revision of Palearctic Microphoridae (Diptera) 2. Schistostoma Beck. Acta Entomologica Bohemoslovaca 84, 133–155.
- CHVÁLA, M. (1988). Revision of Palearctic Microphoridae (Diptera) 3. Parathalassiinae (*Parathalassius* Mik and *Microphorella* Becker). *Acta Entomologica Bohemoslovaca* 85, 352–372.
- CLARIDGE, M. F. & VRIJER, P. W. F. (1994). Reproductive behavior: the role of acoustic signals in species recognition and speciation. In *Planthoppers, their ecology and management* (eds. R. F. Denno and T. J. Perfect), pp. 216–233. Chapman & Hall, New York.
- CLAUSEN, R. (1938). Untersuchungen über den männlichen Copulationsapparat der Ameisen, speziell der Formicinae. Mitteilungen der Schweizerischen Entomologischen Gesellschaft 17, 233– 346.
- CLAY, T. (1963). New species of *Trinoton* Nitzsch (Mallophaga, Insecta). *Memoirs of the Queensland Museum* 14, 87–93.
- CLAY, T. (1970). Phthiraptera. In Taxonomists's glossary of genitalia in insects (ed. S. L. Tuxen), pp. 176–179. Munksgaard, Copenhagen.
- CLEMENTS, A. N. (1999). The Biology of Mosquitoes. Volume 2: Sensory reception and behaviour. CABI Publishing, Wallingford, UK. pp 740.
- COBBEN, R. H. (1957). Beitrag zur Kenntnis der Uferwanzen (Hem. Het. Fam. Saldidae). Entomologische Berichte 17, 245–257.
- COBBEN, R. H. (1982). The hebrid fauna of the Ethiopian Kaffa Province, with considerations on species grouping (Hebridae, Heteroptera). *Tijdschrift voor entomologie* **125**, 1–24.
- COIFFAIT, H. (1972). Coléoptères Staphylinidae de la région paléarctique occidentale. I. Généralités; Sous-familles: Xantholininae et Leptotyphlinae. *Nouvelle Revue d'Entomologie, Supplement* 2 (2): 651 pp., 6 pl.
- COLGAN, D. J., CASSIS, G. & BEACHAM, E. (2003). Setting the molecular phylogenetic framework for the Dermaptera. *Insect Systematics and Evolution* 34, 65–80.
- COOK, E. F. (1955). A contribution toward a monograph of the Scatopsidae (Diptera). Part II, the genera *Rhegmoclemina* Enderlein, *Parascatopse* N.G., and a new species of *Rhegmoclema*. Annals of the entomological Society of America 48, 351–364.
- COOK, P. P. (1963). Mating behaviour of *Psylla pyricola* Forster (Hom. Psyllidae). *Pan-Pacific Entomologist* **39**, 175.
- COOPER, K. W. (1940). The genital anatomy and mating behavior of *Boreus brumalis* Fitch (Mecoptera). *American Midland Naturalist* 23, 354–367.
- COOPER, K. W. (1974). Sexual biology, chromosomes, development, life histories and parasites of *Boreus*, especially of *B. notoperates*, a southern Californian *Boreus*, II. (Mecoptera: Boreidae). *Psyche* **81**, 84–120.
- CORDERO RIVERA, A., ANDRÉS, J. A., CÓRDOBA-AGUILAR, A. & UTZERI, C. (2004). Postmating sexual selection: allopatric evolution of sperm competition mechanisms and genital morphology in calopterygid damselflies (Insecta: Odonata). *Evolution* 58, 349–359.
- Córdoba-Aguilar, A. (2003*a*). A description of male and female genitalia and a reconstruction of copulatory and fertilisation

events in Calopteryx haemorrhoidalis (Van der Linden) (Odonata: Calopterygidae). Odonatologica 32, 205-214.

- CÓRDOBA-AGUILAR, A. (2003b). Predicting mechanisms of sperm displacement based on genital morphometrics in the Caloptervgidae (Odonata). Journal of Insect Behavior 16, 153-167.
- COURTNEY, G. W. (1991). Life history patterns of Nearctic mountain midges (Diptera: Deuterophlebiidae). Journal of the North American Benthological Society 10, 177-197.
- COURTNEY, G. W. (1994). Biosystematics of the Nymphomyiidae (Insecta: Diptera): life history, morphology, and phylogenetic relationships. Smithsonian Contributions to Zoology 550, 1-41.
- CRAMPTON, C. G. (1923). The genitalia of male Diptera and Mecoptera compared with those of related insects, from the standpoint of phylogeny. Transactions of the American entomological Society 48, 207-225, pl. 8-10.
- CRAMPTON, C. G. (1925). The external anatomy of the head and abdomen of the roach, Periplaneta americana. Psyche 32, 195-220, pl. 5-7.
- CRAMPTON, G. C. (1931). The genitalia and terminal structures of the male of the archaic mecopteron, Notiothauma reedi, compared with related holometabola from the standpoint of phylogeny. Psyche 38, 3-20.
- CRAMPTON, G. C. (1940). The mating habits of the winter mecopteron, Boreus brumalis Fitch. Psyche 47, 125-128.
- CROWSON, R. A. (1981). The Biology of the Coleoptera. Academic Press, London.
- CUMMING, J. M. & COOPER, B. E. (1992). A revision of the Nearctic species of the tachydromiinae fly genus Stilpon Loew (Diptera: Empidoidea). The Canadian Entomologist 124, 951-998.
- CUMMING, J. M., SINCLAIR, B. J. & WOOD, D. M. (1995). Homology and phylogenetic implications of male genitalia in Diptera -Eremoneura. Entomologica Scandinavica 26, 121-151.
- DAVID, K. (1936). Beiträge zur Anatomie und Lebensgeschichte von Osmylus chrysops L. Zeitschrift für Morphologie und Ökologie der *Tiere* **31**, 151–206.
- DAVIES, L. (1965). On spermatophores in Simuliidae (Diptera). Proceedings of the Royal entomological Society of London (A) 40(1-3), 30-34, 1 pl.
- DAVIS, C. (1938). Studies in Australian Embioptera. Part III. Revision of the genus Metoligotoma, with descriptions of new species, and other notes on the family Oligotomidae. Proceedings of the Linnean Society of New South Wales 63, 226-272.
- DAVIS, D. R. (1978). A revision of the North American moths of the superfamily Eriocranioidea with the proposal of a new family Acanthopteroctetidae (Lepidoptera). Smithsonian Contributions to Zoology 251, 1-131.
- DAVIS, N. T. (1955). Morphology of the female organs of reproduction in the Miridae (Hemiptera). Annals of the entomological Society of America 48, 132-150.
- DAVIS, N. T. & USINGER, R. L. (1970). The biology and relationships of the Joppeicidae (Heteroptera). Annals of the entomological Society of America 63, 577-586.
- DEFREINA, J. J. & WITT, T. J. (1987). Die Bombyces und Sphinges der Westpalaearktis (Insecta, Lepidoptera). Volume 1. Edition Forschung & Wissenchaft, München.
- DEITZ, L. L., NALEPA, C. & KLASS, K.-D. (2003). Phylogeny of the Dictyoptera re-examined (Insecta). Entomologische Abhandlungen **61**, 69-91.
- DEJONG, R. (1978). Functional morphology of the genitalia of Carcharodus boeticus stauderi Rev. (Lepidoptera, Hesperiidae). Netherlands Journal of Zoology 28, 206–212.

- DELAMARE DEBOUTEVILLE, C. (1970). Zoraptera. In Taxonomists's glossary of genitalia in insects (ed. S. L. Tuxen), pp. 46-49. Munksgaard, Copenhagen.
- DEMPEWOLE, M. (1998). On the taxonomy of two German pipunculid flies with remarks on the terminology of the male genitalia. Beiträge zur Entomologie 48(2), 531–537.
- DESPAX, R. (1949). Ordre des éphéméroptères. Traité de Zoologie 9, 279-309.
- DESPAX, R. (1979). Ordre des trichoptères. Traité de Zoologie 10, 125-173.
- DEVASAHAYAM, S. (1988). Mating and oviposition behaviour of tea mosquito bug Helopeltis antonii Signoret (Heteroptera: Miridae). Journal of the Bombay Natural History Society 85, 212–214.
- DIRSH, V. M. (1956). The phallic complex in Acridoidea (Orthoptera) in relation to taxonomy. Transactions of the Royal entomological Society of London 108, 223-356.
- DIRSH, V. M. (1973). Genital organs in Acridomorphoidea (Insecta) as taxonomic character. Zeitschrift für zoologische Systematik und Evolutionsforschung 11, 133-154.
- DORDEL, H.-J. (1973). Funktionsanatomische Untersuchungen über die Abdomentorsion bei der männlichen Imago von Clunio marinus Haliday (Diptera, Chironomidae). Zeitschrift für Morphologie der Tiere 75, 165–221.
- DOWNES, J. A. (1978). Feeding and mating in the insectivorous Ceratopogoninae (Diptera). Memoirs of the entomological Society of Canada 104, 1-62.
- DOWNES, J. A. & WIRTH, W. W. (1981). Ceratopogonidae. In Manual of Nearctic Diptera (eds. J. F. McAlpine, B. V. Peterson, G. E. Shewell, H. J. Teskey, J. R. Vockeroth, and D. M Wood) Volume 1. Agriculture Canada Monograph 27, 393-421.
- D'ROZARIO, A. M. (1940). On the mechanism of copulation in Nematus ribesii (Scop.) (Hym.). Proceedings of the Royal entomological Society of London (A) 15, 69-77.
- DU BOIS, A.-M. & GEIGY, R. (1935). Beiträge zur Oekologie, Fortpflanzungsbiologie und Metamorphose von Sialis lutaria L. Revue Suisse de Zoologie 42, 169-248.
- DUŠEK, J. & LÁSKA, P. (1987). Copulation behaviour and modification of male terminalia in the subfamily Syrphinae (Diptera). Acta Entomologica Bohemoslovaca 84, 335-341.
- DYBAS, L. K. & DYBAS, H. S. (1987). Ultrastructure of mature spermatozoa of a minute featherwing beetle from Sri Lanka (Coleoptera: Ptiliidae: Bambara). Journal of Morphology 191, 63-67.
- EADES, D. C. (2000). Evolutionary relationships of phallic structures of Acridomorpha (Orthoptera). Journal of Orthopteran Research 9, 181–210.
- EBERHARD, W. G. (1985). Sexual Selection and Animal Genitalia. Harvard University Press, Cambridge, Massachusetts.
- EBERHARD, W. G. (1991). Copulatory courtship and cryptic female choice in insects. Biological Reviews 66, 1-31.
- EBERHARD, W. G. (1994). Evidence for widespread courtship during copulation in 131 species of insects and spiders, and implications for cryptic female choice. Evolution 48, 711-733.
- EBERHARD, W. G. (2001). Species-specific genitalic copulatory courtship in sepsid flies (Diptera, Sepsidae, Microsepsis) and theories of genitalic evolution. Evolution 55(1), 93–102.
- EBERHARD, W. G. (2005). Threading a needle with reinforced thread: intromission in Ceratitis capitata (Diptera, Tephritidae). The Canadian Entomologist 137, 174–181.
- EBERHARD, W. G. & PEREIRA, F. (1995). The process of intromission in the Mediterranean fruit fly, Ceratitis capitata (Diptera: Tephritidae). Psyche 102, 99-120.

- EBERT, G. & HACKER, H. H. (2002). Beitrag zur Fauna der Noctuidae des Iran: Verzeichnis der Bestände im Staatlichen Museum für Naturkunde Karlsruhe, taxonomische Bemerkungen und Beschreibung neuer Taxa. *Esperiana* 9, 237–409.
- EDWARDS, R. L. (1961). Studies of the Philopteridae (Mallophaga) from birds of the order Procellariformes I. The genus *Halipeurus* Thompson. *Journal of Parasitology* **47**, 125–157.
- EERTMOED, G. E. (1966). The life history of *Peripsocus quadrifasciatus* (Psocoptera: Peripsocidae). *Journal of the Kansas entomological Society* 39, 54–65.
- EGGLETON, P. (2001). Termites and trees: a review of recent advances in termite phylogenetics. *Insectes Sociaux* 48, 187–193.
- EGLIN, W. (1939). Zur Biologie und Morphologie der Raphidien und Myrmeleoniden (Neuropteroidea) von Basel und Umgebung. Verhandlungen der naturforschenden Gesellschaft Basel **50**, 163–220.
- EHRMANN, R. (2002). *Mantodea: Gottesanbeterinnen der Welt*. Natur und Tier, Münster.
- EICHLER, W. & VASJUKOVA, T. T. (1981). Die Mallophagengattung Trinoton. Mitteilungen aus dem Zoologischen Museum in Berlin 57, 23–62.
- EKBLOM, T. (1926). Morphological and biological studies of the Swedish families of Hemiptera-Heteroptera. Part I. The families Saldidae, Nabidae, Lygaeidae, Hydrometridae, Veliidae and Gerridae. *Zoologiska bidrag, Uppsala* 10, 31–180.
- EKBLOM, T. (1928). Morphological and biological studies of the Swedish families of Hemiptera-Heteroptera. Part II. The families Mesoveliidae, Corizidae and Corixidae. *Zoologiska bidrag*, *Uppsala* 12, 113–150.
- EMELJANOV, A. F. (2005). New genera and new species of the family Achilidae (Homoptera). *Entomological Review, Washington* 85, 21–52.
- EMERSON, K. C. & ELBEL, R. E. (1957). New species and records of Mallophaga from gallinaceous birds of Thailand. *Proceedings of* the entomological Society of Washington 59, 232–243.
- EMMERT, W. (1972). Entwicklungsleistungen abdominaler Imaginalscheiben von *Calliphora erythrocephala* (Insecta, Diptera). Experimentelle Untersuchungen zur Morphologie des Abdomens. *Wilhelm Roux' Archiv* 169, 87–133.
- EMSLEY, M. (1963). A morphological study of imagine Heliconiinae (Lep.: Nymphalidae) with a consideration of the evolutionary relationships within the group. *Zoologica (New York)* 48, 85–130.
- ENDANG, S. K. & NEW, T. R. (2005). The genus *Trichadenotecnum* (Insecta: Psocoptera: Psocidae) in Sumatra, Indonesia, with description of thirteen new species. *Records of the Australian Museum* 57, 15–38.
- ENDRÖDY-YOUNGA, S. (1999). Two new Clambus species from New Zealand (Coleoptera: Eucinetoidea: Clambidae). New Zealand Journal of Zoology 26, 39–42.
- ENGEL, M. S. (2003). Phylogeny of the Zoraptera. Entomologische Abhandlungen 61, 147–148.
- ENGEL, M. S. (2004). Zoraptera. In Biodiversidad, taxonomía y biogeografía de artrópodos de México: Hacia una súntesis de su conocimiento, vol. 4 (eds. J. Llorente Bousquets, J. J. Morrone, O. Yañez Ordóñez and I. Vargas Fernández) pp. 637–640. UNAM, Mexico D.F., Mexico.
- ENSLIN, E. (1912). Die Tenthredinoidea Mitteleuropas. Deutsche entomologische Zeitschrift (Supplement 1912), 1–790.
- EPSTEIN, M. E., GEERTSEMA, H., NAUMANN, C. M. & TARMANN, G. M. (1998). The Zygaenoidea. *Handbuch der Zoologie* **4**(35), 159–180.
- ERMAN, N. A. (1984). The mating behavior of *Parthina linea* (Odontoceridae), a caddisfly of springs and seeps. In *Proceedings of the Fourth International Symposium on Trichoptera* (ed. J. C. Morse) pp. 131–136. Dr. W. Junk, The Hague, Netherlands.

- EWING, H. E. (1932). The male genital armature in the order Anoplura, or sucking lice. Annals of the entomological Society of America 25, 657–669.
- FALK, S. J. (2005). The identification and status of *Dryomyza decrepita* Zetterstedt (Diptera, Dryomyzidae). *Dipterists Digest* **12**, 7–12.
- FÄNGER, H. & NAUMANN, C. M. (1998). Genital morphology and copulatory mechanism in *Zygaena trifolii* (Esper, 1783) (Insecta, Lepidoptera, Zygaenidae). *Acta Zoologica (Stockholm)* **79**, 9–24.
- FEDOROV, S. M. (1927). Studies in the copulation and oviposition of Anacridium aegyptium, L. (Orthoptera, Acrididae). Transactions of the entomological Society of London 75, 53–61.
- FENNAH, R. G. (1969). Fulgoroidea (Homoptera) from New Caledonia and the Loyalty Islands. *Pacific Insects Monograph* 21, 1–116.
- FERRIS, C. D. (2004). Taxonomic note on four poorly known Arizona *Eupithecia* Curtis (Lepidoptera: Geometridae: Eupitheciini). *Zootaxa* **738**, 1–19.
- FERRO, D. N. & ACRE, R. D. (1975). Reproductive morphology and mechanics of mating of the codling moth, *Laspeyresia pomonella*. *Annals of the entomological Society of America* 68, 417–424.
- FEUERBORN, H. J. (1922). Das Hypopygium "inversum" und "circumversum" der Dipteren. Zoologischer Anzeiger 60, 189–212.
- FINLAYSON, L. H. (1949). The life history and anatomy of *Lepinotus patruelis* Pearman (Psocoptera-Atropidae). *Proceedings of the zoological Society of London* **119**, 301–323.
- FLINT, O. S. (1974). Studies of Neotropical caddisflies, XVIII: New species of Rhyacophilidae and Glossosomatidae (Trichoptera). *Smithsonian Contributions to Zoology* 169, 1–30.
- FLORENCE, L. (1921). The hog louse, *Haematopinus suis* L.: its biology, anatomy and histology. *Cornell University Agricultural Experimental Station, Ithaca* 51, 641–725, pl. 58-66.
- FRANIA, H. E. & WIGGINS, G. B. (1997). Analysis of morphological and behavioural evidence for the phylogeny and higher classification of Trichoptera (Insecta). *Royal Ontario Museum, Life Sciences Contribution* 160, 1–67.
- FRASER, F. C. (1939). The evolution of the copulatory process in the order Odonata. Proceedings of the Royal entomological Society of London (A) 14, 125–129.
- FREIDBERG, A. & YAROM, I. (1990). The Lauxaniidae (Diptera) of Israel, with an emphasis on *Minettia. Israel Journal of Entomology* 24, 93–105.
- FRIEDERICHS, K. (1934). Das Gemeinschaftsleben der Embiiden und N\u00e4heres zur Kenntnis der Arten. Archiv f\u00fcr Naturgeschichte (NF) 3, 405–444.
- FULTON, B. B. (1924). Some habits of earwigs. Annals of the entomological Society of America 17, 357–367.
- GACK, C. & PESCHKE, K. (1994). Spermathecal morphology, sperm transfer and a novel mechanism of sperm displacement in the rove beetle, *Aleochara curtula* (Coleotpera, Styphylinidae). *Zoomorphology* **114**, 227–237.
- GARCIA ALDRETE, A. N. (1974). A classification above species level of the genus *Lachesilla* Westwood (Psocoptera: Lachesillidae). *Folia Entomologica Mexicana* 27, 1–88.
- GEIGY, R. (1953). Sandfloh-Probleme. Naturwissenschaften 40, 40-42.
- GEIGY, R. & SUTER, P. (1960). Zur Copulation der Flöhe. *Revue Suisse de Zoologie* 67, 206–210.
- GERTSCH, W. J. (1977). Report on cavernicole and epigean spiders from the Yucatan Peninsula. In *Studies on the caves and cave fauna of the Yucatan Peninsula* (ed. J. R. Reddel). Association for Mexican Cave Studies, Bulletin 6, 103–131.
- GERTSCH, W. J. (1986). The spider genus Metagonia (Araneae: Pholcidae) in North America, Central America, and the West Indies. Texas Memorial Museum Speleological Monographs 1, 39–62.

- GERTSCH, W. J. & PECK, S. B. (1992). The pholcid spiders of the Galápagos Islands, Ecuador (Araneae: Pholcidae). *Canadian Journal of Zoology* **70**, 1185–1199.
- GIBON, F.-M. (1992). Trichoptères d'Afrique occidentale et du Cameroun. Le genre Leptocerus (Leptoceridae). Annales de la Societé entomologique de France (NS) 28, 221–240.
- GIELIS, C. (1993). Generic revision of the superfamily Pterophoroidea (Lepidoptera). *Zoologische Verhandelingen* **290**, 1–139.
- GIELIS, C. (1996). Pterophoridae. *Microlepidoptera of Europe* 1, 1–222.
- GILES, E. T. (1961a). The male reproductive organs and genitalia of Anisolabis littorea (White) (Dermaptera: Labiduridae). Transactions of the Royal Society of New Zealand (Zoology) 1, 203–213.
- GILES, E. T. (1961b). The female reproductive organs and genital segments of Anisolabis littorea (White) (Dermaptera: Labiduridae). Transactions of the Royal Society of New Zealand (Zoology) 1, 293–302.
- GILLASPY, J. E. (1964). A revisionary study of the genus Steniolia. Transactions of the American entomological Society 89, 1–117.
- GONZÁLEZ-SPONGA, M. A. (1998). Arácnidos de Venezuela. Cuatro nuevos géneros y cuatro nuevas especies de la familia Pholcidae Koch, 1850 (Araneae). Memoria, Sociedad de Ciencias Naturales, La Salle 57, 17–31.
- GORDH, G. (1975). Sexual behavior of *Hemitaxonous dubitatus* (Norton) (Hymenoptera: Tenthredinidae). *Entomological News* 86, 161–166.
- GORDH, G. & HENDRICKSON, R. (1976). Courtship behavior in Bathyplectes anurus (Thomson) (Hymenoptera: Ichneumonidae). Entomological News 87, 271–274.
- GRANDCOLAS, P. (1993). Monophylie et structure phylogénétique des [Blaberinae + Zetoborinae + Gyninae + Diplopterinae] (Dictyoptera: Blaberidae). Annales de la Société entomologique de France (N.S.) 29, 195–222.
- GRANDCOLAS, P. (1996). The phylogeny of cockroach families: a cladistic appraisal of morpho-anatomical data. *Canadian Journal* of Zoology **74**, 508–527.
- GRANDCOLAS, P. (1997a). Systématique phylogénétique de la sousfamille des Tryonicinae (Dictyoptera, Blattaria, Blattidae). Mémoires du Muséum national d'Histoire naturelle Paris 171, 91–124.
- GRANDCOLAS, P. (1997b). The monophyly of the subfamily Perisphaeriinae (Dictyoptera: Blattaria: Blaberidae). Systematic Entomology 22, 123–130.
- GRASSÉ, P.-P. (1979). Ordre des mécoptères. *Traité de Zoologie* 10, 71–124.
- GREGORY, G. E. (1965). The formation and fate of the spermatophore in the African migratory locust, *Locusta migratoria migratorioides* Reiche and Fairmaire. *Transactions of the Royal entomological Society of London* **117**, 33–66.
- GRELL, K. G. (1942). Der Genitalapparat von Panorpa communis. Zoologische Jahrbücher, Abteilung für Anatomie und Ontogenie der Tiere 67, 513–588.
- GRICHANOV, I. Y. (2000). New Afrotropical Sciapodinae and Medeterinae with a review of Namibian Dolichopodidae (Diptera). *Studia dipterologica* 7(2), 399–435.
- GRIFFITHS, G. C. D. (1972). The phylogenetic classification of Diptera Cyclorrhapha, with special reference to the structure of the male postabdomen. Series Entomologica 8. Dr. W. Junk, N.V., The Hague. 340 pp.
- GRIMALDI, D. & CUMMING, J. (1999). Brachyceran Diptera in Cretaceous ambers and Mesozoic diversification of the Eremoneura. Bulletin of the American Museum of Natural History, 239, 1–124.

- GRIMALDI, D. & NGUYEN, T. (1999). Monograph on the spittlebug flies, genus *Cladochaeta* (Diptera: Drosophilidae). *Bulletin of the American Museum of Natural History*, **241**, 1–326.
- GUNTHER, K. (1970). Cheleuthoptera (Phasmoidea). In *Taxono*mists's glossary of genitalia in insects (ed. S. L. Tuxen), pp. 58–61. Munksgaard, Copenhagen.
- GUNTHER, K. K. (1961). Funktionell-anatomische Untersuchung des männlichen Kopulationsapparates der Flöhe unter besonderer Berücksichtigung seiner postembryonalen Entwicklung. *Deutsche entomologische Zeitschrift (NF)* 8, 258–349.
- GURNEY, A. B. (1938). A synopsis of the order Zoraptera, with notes on the biology of *Zorotypus hubbardi* Caudell. *Proceedings of the entomological Society of Washington* **40**, 57–87.
- GURNEY, A. B. (1953). Recent advances in the taxonomy and distribution of *Grylloblatta* (Orthoptera: Grylloblattidae). *Journal* of the Washington Academy of Sciences 43, 325–332.
- GURNEY, A. B. (1961). Further advances in the taxonomy and distribution of Grylloblattidae. *Proceedings of the Biological Society of Washington* 74, 67–76.
- GUSTAFSON, J. F. (1966). Biological observations on *Timema californica* (Phasmoidea: Phasmidae). *Annals of the entomological Society of America* 59, 59–61.
- GWYNNE, D. T. & EDWARDS, E. D. (1986). Ultrasound production by genital stridulation in *Syntonarcha iriastis* (Lepidoptera: Pyralidae): long-distance signalling by male moths? *Zoological Journal of the Linnean Society* 88, 363–376.
- HAAS, F. (1995). The phylogeny of the Forficulina, a suborder of the Dermaptera. Systematic Entomology 20, 85–98.
- HAAS, F. & KLASS, K.-D. (2003). The basal phylogenetic relationships in the Dermaptera. *Entomologische Abhandlungen* **61**, 138–142.
- HAAS, F. & KUKALOVA-PECK, J. (2001). Dermaptera hindwing structure and folding: New evidence for familial, ordinal and superordinal relationships within Neoptera (Insecta). *European Journal of Entomology* **98**, 445–509.
- HACKER, H. H. (2001). Fauna of the Nolidae and Noctuidae of the Levante with descriptions and taxonomic notes. *Esperiana* **8**, 7–398.
- HAFEZ, M. & SALAMA, H. S. (1969). Biological studies on the sugar cane mealy bug, *Saccharicoccus sacchari* Ckll., in Egypt. *Bulletin de la Société Entomologique d'Egypte* 53, 499–516.
- HÄFNER, P. (1971). Muskeln und Nerven des Abdomens besonders des männlichen Geschlechtsapparates von Haematopinus suis (Anoplura). Zoologische Jahrbücher, Abteilung für Anatomie und Ontogenie der Tiere 88, 421–449.
- HAGEMANN, J. (1910). Beiträge zur Kenntnis von Corixa. Zoologische Jahrbücher, Abteilung für Anatomie und Ontogenie der Tiere 30, 373– 426, pl. 24, 25.
- HALFFTER, G. (1977). Evolution of nidification in the Scarabaeinae (Coleoptera, Scarabaeidae). *Quaestiones entomologicae* **13**, 231–253.
- HALFFTER, G. & EDMONDS, W. D. (1982). The nesting behavior of dung beetles (Scarabaeinae). An ecological and evolutive approach. Instituto de Ecología Publ. 10, Mexico, D.F.
- HALFFTER, G. & MATTHEWS, E. G. (1966). The natural history of dung beetles of the subfamily Scarabaeinae (Coleoptera, Scarabaeidae). *Folia entomologica Mexicana* 12-14, 1–312.
- HAMILTON, K. G. A. (1983). Revision of the Macropsini and Neopsini of the New-World (Rhynchota: Homoptera: Cicadellidae), with notes on intersex morphology. *Memoirs of the entomological Society of Canada* 123, 1–223.
- HANDLIRSCH, A. (1928). Der Bau des Insektenkörpers und seiner Anhänge. In *Handbuch der Entomologie*, vol. 1. (ed. C. Schröder) pp. 1186–1312. Verlag G. Fischer, Jena.

- HANNEMANN, H.-J. (1954). Zur funktionellen Anatomie des männlichen Kopulationsapparates von Argynnis paphia (L.). Zoologischer Anzeiger 63, 266–274.
- HANNEMANN, H.-J. (1957). Die männlichen Terminalia von Micropteryx calthella L. (Lep. Micropterygidae). Deutsche entomologische Zeitschrift (NF) 4, 209–222.
- HANNEMANN, H.-J. (1977). Kleinschmetterlinge oder Microlepidoptera III. Federmotten (Pterophoridae), Gespinstmotten (Yponomeutidae), Echte Motten (Tineidae). *Tierwelt Deutschlands* 63, 1–275, pl. 1-17.
- HARDWICK, D. F. (1970). The genus Euxoa (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae) in North America. I. Subgenera Orosagrotis, Longivesica, Chorizagrotis, Pleonectopoda, and Crassivesica. Memoirs of the entomological Society of Canada 67, 1–177.
- HARDY, G. H. (1935). The Asilidae of Australia. Part IV. Annals and Magazine of Natural History, Ser. 10, 16(94), 405–426.
- HARDY, G. H. (1944). The copulation and the terminal segments of Diptera. Proceedings of the Royal entomological Society of London (A) 19, 52–65.
- HASE, A. (1918). Beobachtungen über den Kopulationsvorgang bei der Bettwanze (*Cimex lectularius L.*). Sitzungsberichte der Gesellschaft naturforschender Freunde Berlin 8, 311–322.
- HASE, A. (1932). Beobachtungen an venezolanischen Triatoma-Arten, sowie zur allgemeinen Kenntnis der Familie der Triatomidae (Hemipt.-Heteropt.). Zeitschrift für Parasitenkunde 4, 585–652, pl. 4.
- HEADRICK, D. H. & GOEDEN, R. D. (1994). Reproductive behavior of California fruit flies and the classification and evolution of Tephritidae (Diptera) mating systems. *Studia dipterologica* **1**, 194– 252.
- HEADY, S. E. & WILSON, S. W. (1990). The planthopper genus Prokelisia (Homoptera, Delphacidae): morphology of female genitalia and copulatory behavior. *Journal of the Kansas* entomological Society 63, 267–278.
- HEBSGAARD, M. B., ANDERSEN, N. M. & DAMGAARD, J. (2004). Phylogeny of the true water bugs (Nepomorpha: Hemiptera-Heteroptera) based on 16S and 28S rDNA and morphology. *Systematic Entomology* 29, 488–508.
- HEMING-VAN BATTUM, K. E. & HEMING, B. S. (1989). Structure, function, and evolutionary significance of the reproductive system in males of *Hebrus ruficeps* and *H. pusillus* (Heteroptera, Gerromorpha, Hebridae). *Journal of Morphology* **202**, 281–323.
- HENNIG, W. (1973). Ordnung Diptera (Zweiflügler). Handbuch der Zoologie 4(2) 2/31 (Lfg. 20): 1–337.
- HENRY, C. S. (1979). Acoustical communication during courtship and mating in the green lacewing *Chrysopa carnea* (Neuroptera: Chrysopidae). *Annals of the entomological Society of America* **72**, 68–79.
- HENRY, C. S. (1983). The sexual behavior of green lacewings. In *Biology of Chrysopidae* (eds. M. Canard and Y. Semeria) pp. 101– 110. W. Junk, The Hague.
- HENRY, L. M. (1937). Biological notes on *Timema californica* Scudder. *Pan-Pacific Entomologist* 13, 137–141.
- HERNÁNDEZ, L. M. & STONEDAHL, G. M. (1999). A review of the economically important species of the genus Orius (Heteroptera: Anthocoridae) in East Africa. *Journal of Natural History* 33, 543–568.
- HERTER, K. (1963). Zur Fortpflanzungsbiologie des Sand- oder Uferohrwurmes Labidura riparia Pall. Zoologische Beiträge (N.F.) 8, 297–329.
- HERTER, K. (1965). Vergleichende Beobachtungen und Betrachtungen über die Fortpflanzungsbiologie der Ohrwürmer. Zeitschrift für Naturforschung 20, 365–375.

- HEWER, H. R. (1934). Studies in Zygaena (Lepidoptera). Part II. The mechanism of copulation and the passage of the sperm in the female. *Proceedings of the Zoological Society of London (1934)*, 513–527.
- HIEKE, F. (1966). Vergleichend funktionelle Anatomie der Abdominalmuskulatur einiger männlicher Coleopteren unter besonderer Berücksichtigung des Genitoanalkomplexes. *Deutsche entomologische Zeitschrift (N.F.)* 13, 1–168.
- HINCKS, W. D. & POPHAM, E. J. (1970). Dermaptera. In Taxonomists's glossary of genitalia in insects (ed. S. L. Tuxen), pp. 75–80. Munksgaard, Copenhagen.
- HOCH, H. (2006). Systematics and evolution of *Iolania* (Hemiptera: Fulgoromorpha: Cixiidae) from Hawai'i. *Systematic Entomology* **31**, 302–320.
- HOCH, H. & REMANE, R. (1985). Evolution und Speziation der Zikaden-Gattung Hyalesthes Signoret, 1865 (Homoptera Auchenorrhyncha Fulgoroidea Cixiidae). Marburger entomologische Publikationen 2(2), 1–427.
- HODGES, R. W. (1971). Sphingoidea. The Moths of America North of Mexico 21, 1–158, pl. 1-14.
- HODGES, R. W. (1974). Gelechioidea, Oecophoridae. The Moths of America North of Mexico 6.2, 1–143, pl. 1-7.
- HODGES, R. W. (1978). Gelechioidea, Cosmopterigidae. The Moths of America North of Mexico 6.1, 1–166, pl. 1-6.
- HODGES, R. W. (1986). Gelechioidea, Gelechiidae (Part). The Moths of America North of Mexico 7.1, 1–195.
- HODGES, R. W. (1998). The Gelechioidea. Handbuch der Zoologie 4(35), 131–158.
- HOFFMAN, K. M. (1987). Earwigs (Dermaptera) of South Carolina, with a key to the eastern North American species and a checklist of North American fauna. *Proceedings of the entomological Society of Washington* 89, 1–14.
- HOHORST, W. (1937). Die Begattungsbiologie der Grille Oecanthus pellucens Scopoli. Zeitschrift für Morphologie und Ökologie der Tiere **32**, 227–275.
- HOLLAND, G. P. (1955). Primary and secondary sexual characteristics of some Ceratophyllinae, with notes on the mechanism of copulation (Siphonaptera). *Transactions of the Royal entomological Society of London* **107**, 233–248.
- HOLLOWAY, B. A. (1976). A new bat-fly family from New Zealand (Diptera: Mystacinobiidae). *New Zealand Journal of Zoology* **3**, 279–301.
- HOLZENTHAL, R. W. & HARRIS, S. C. (1992). Hydroptilidae (Trichoptera) of Costa Rica: the genus Oxyethira Eaton. Journal of the New York entomological Society 100, 155–177.
- HOPKINS, G. H. E. & ROTHSCHILD, M. (1971). An illustrated catalogue of the Rothschild collection of fleas (Siphonaptera) in the British Museum. Vol. 5: Leptopsyllidae and Ancistropsyllidae. University Printing House, Cambridge, UK.
- HOVMÖLLER, R., PAPE, T. & KÄLLERSJÖ, M. (2002). The Palaeoptera problem: basal pterygote phylogeny inferred from 18S and 28S rDNA sequences. *Cladistics* 18, 313–323.
- HSU, Y.-F. & POWELL, J. A. (2005). Phylogenetic relationships within Heliodinidae and systematics of moths formerly assigned to *Heliodines* Stainton (Lepidoptera: Yponomeutoidea). University of California Publications **124**, 1–158, figs. 26-220.
- HUBER, B. A. (1997). On American 'Micromerys' and Metagonia (Araneae, Pholcidae), with notes on natural history and genital mechanics. Zoologica Scripta 25, 341–363.
- HUBER, B. A. (1998). Report on some pholcid spiders collected in Guatemala and Honduras (Araneae, Pholcidae). *Revue suisse de Zoologie* 105, 49–80.

- HUBER, B. A. (2000). New World pholcid spiders (Araneae: Pholcidae): a revision at generic level. Bulletin of the American Museum of Natural History 254, 1–348.
- HUBER, B. A. (2002). Functional morphology of the genitalia in the spider Spermophora senoculata (Pholcidae, Araneae). Zoologischer Anzeiger 241, 105–116.
- HUBER, B. A. (2004a). Evidence for functional segregation in the directionally asymmetric male genitalia of the spider *Metagonia mariguitarensis* (González-Sponga) (Pholcidae: Araneae). Journal of Zoology, London 262, 317–326.
- HUBER, B. A. (2004b). The evolutionary transformation from muscular to hydraulic movements in spider genitalia: a study based on histological serial sections. *Journal of Morphology* 261, 364–376.
- HUBER, B. A. (2006). Cryptic female exaggeration: the asymmetric female internal genitalia of *Kaliana yuruani* (Araneae: Pholcidae). *Journal of Morphology* 267, 705–712.
- HUBER, B. A. & EBERHARD, W. G. (1997). Courtship, copulation, and genital mechanics in *Physocyclus globosus* (Araneae, Pholcidae). *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 74, 905–918.
- HUBER, B. A., RHEIMS, C. A. & BRESCOVIT, A. D. (2005). Two new species of litter-dwelling *Metagonia* spiders (Araneae, Pholcidae) document both rapid and slow genital evolution. *Acta Zoologica* (*Stockholm*) 86, 33–40.
- HUBER, B. A. & SENGLET, A. (1997). Copulation with contralateral insertion in entelegyne spiders (Araneae: Entelegynae: Tetragnathidae). *Netherlands Journal of Zoology* 47, 99–102.
- HUEMER, P. & KARSHOLT, O. (1999). Gelechiidae I (Gelechiinae: Teleiodini, Gelechiini). *Microlepidoptera of Europe* 3, 1–356.
- HUMPHRIES, D. A. (1967a). The mating behaviour of the hen flea Ceratophyllus gallinae (Schrank) (Siphonaptera: Insecta). Animal Behavior 15, 82–90.
- HUMPHRIES, D. A. (1967b). The action of the male genitalia during the copulation of the hen flea, *Ceratophyllus gallinae* (Schrank). *Proceedings of the Royal entomological Society of London (A)* **42**, 101–106.
- HUNT, R. E. (1993). Role of vibrational signals in mating behavior of the treehopper *Spissistilus festinus* (Homoptera: Membracidae). *Annals of the entomological Society of America* **86**, 356–361.
- IABLOKOFF-KHNZORIAN, S. M. (1980). Le ségment génital male des coléoptères et son importance phylogenique (Coleoptera). *Deutsche entomologische Zeitschrift (N.F.)* 27, 251–295.
- ICKERT, G. (1968). Beiträge zur Biologie einheimischer Chrysopiden (Planipennia, Chrysopidae). *Entomologische Abhandlungen* 36, 123–192.
- ILLIES, J. (1966). Katalog der rezenten Plecoptera. Das Tierreich 82, 1–632.
- ILLIES, J. (1968). Ephemeroptera (Eintagsfliegen). Handbuch der Zoologie, IV. Arthropoda, 2. Insecta 5, 1–63.
- IWASAKI, Y. (1996). Hunting and mating behavior in the Japanese hangingfly *Bittacus mastrillii* (Mecoptera: Bittacidae). *Annals of the entomological Society of America* **89**, 869–874.
- JACQUEMART, S. (1965). Contribution à la connaissance de la faune trichoptérologique de la Tasmanie et de la Nouvelle-Zélande. Bulletin d'Institute Royal des Sciences Naturelles, Belgique 41, 1–47.
- JÄNICKE, M. (1981). Beitrag zur Biologie der Holzwespen (Siricidae) II. Veröffentlichungen der Museen der Stadt Gera, naturwissenschaftliche Reihe 9, 79–82.
- JARVIS, K. J., HAAS, F. & WHITING, M. F. (2005). Phylogeny of earwigs (Insecta: Dermaptera) based on molecular and morphological evidence: reconsidering the classification of Dermaptera. *Systematic Entomology* **30**, 442–453.
- JEANNEL, R. (1936). Monographie des Catopidae. Memoires du Museum National d'Histoire Naturelle, N.S. 1, 1–433.

- JEANNEL, R. (1955). L'édéage: initiation aux recherches sur la systématique des coléoptères. Publications du Muséum National d'Histoire Naturelle, Paris 16, 1–155.
- JERVIS, M. A. (1992). A taxonomic revision of the pipunculid fly genus *Chalarus* Walker, with particular reference to the European fauna. *Zoological Journal of the Linnean Society* **105**, 243–352.
- JOHANSSON, R., NIELSEN, E. S., NIEUKERKEN, E. J. VAN, GUSTAFSSON, B. (1990). The Nepticulidae and Opostegidae (Lepidoptera) of North West Europe. *Fauna Entomologica Scandinavica* 23, 1–739.
- JOHNSON, K. P., YOSHIZAWA, K. & SMITH, V. S. (2004). Multiple origins of parasitism in lice. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London* B 271, 1771–1776.
- JOHNSON, V. & MORRISON, W. P. (1979). Mating behavior of three species of Coniopterygidae (Neuroptera). *Psyche* 86, 395–398.
- JONG, K. A. G. DE (1986). Aedeagal mirror symmetry in a Dutch population of *Stiroma affinis* Fieber, 1866 (Homoptera Auchenorrhyncha, Delphacidae). Formally unpublished manuscript, originally distributed among Dutch entomologists.
- JORDAN, K. H. C. (1958). Die Biologie von Elasmucha grisea L. (Heteroptera: Acanthosomidae). Beiträge zur Entomologie, Berlin 8, 385–387.
- JORDAN, K. H. C. (1972). Heteroptera (Wanzen). Handbuch der Zoologie, IV. Arthropoda, 2. Insecta 20, 1–113.
- JORDAN, K. H. C. & WENDT, A. (1939). Zur Biologie von Salda litoralis L. (Hem. Het.). Stettiner entomologische Zeitung 99, 273–292.
- JUST, J. P. (1973). Die Anatomie der Postabdomina von Phlebotomus garnhami Heisch, Guiggsberg und Teesdale, Pericoma palustris Meigen und Liriope lacustris Meigen (Diptera, Nematocera). Zoologische Jahrbücher Anatomie 91, 305–388.
- KAILA, L. (2004). Phylogeny of the superfamily Gelechioidea (Lepidoptera: Ditrysia): an exemplar approach. *Cladistics* 20, 303–340.
- KALTENBACH, A. (1968). Embiodea (Spinnfüßer). Handbuch der Zoologie, IV. Arthropoda, 2. Insecta 8, 1–29.
- KALTENBACH, A. (1978). Mecoptera (Schnabelkerfe, Schnabelfliegen). Handbuch der Zoologie, IV. Arthropoda, 2. Insecta 28, 1–111.
- KAMIMURA, Y. (2004). In search of the origin of twin penises: molecular phylogeny of earwigs (Dermaptera: Forficulina) based on mitochondrial and nuclear ribosomal RNA genes. *Annals of* the entomological Society of America **97**, 903–912.
- KAMIMURA, Y. (2006). Right-handed penises of the earwig *Labidura riparia* (Insecta, Dermaptera, Labiduridae): Evolutionary relationships between structural and behavioral asymmetries. *Journal of Morphology* **267**, 1381–1389.
- KAMIMURA, Y. & MATSUO, Y. (2001). A "spare" compensates for the risk of destruction of the elongated penis of earwigs (Insecta: Dermaptera). *Naturwissenschaften* 88, 468–471.
- KARL, E. (1959). Vergleichend-morphologische Untersuchungen der männlichen Kopulationsorgane bei Asiliden. Beiträge zur Entomologie 9, 619–680.
- KÄSTNER, A. (1934). Zur Lebensweise der Kamelhalsfliegen (Raphidiina). Zoologischer Anzeiger 108, 1–11.
- KATHIRITHAMBY, J. (1989). Review of the order Strepsiptera. Systematic Entomology 14, 41–92.
- KATHIRITHAMBY, J. (2000). Morphology of the female Myrmecolacidae (Strepsiptera) including the *apron*, and an associated structure analogous to the peritrophic matrix. *Zoological Journal of the Linnean Society* **128**, 269–287.
- KATIYAR, K. N. (1952). A new mode of copulation in the shorthorned grasshoppers (Orthoptera, Acrididae). Zeitschrift für angewandte Entomologie 34, 284–290.

- KEILBACH, R. (1935). Über asymmetrische Flügellage bei Insekten und ihre Beziehungen zu anderen Asymmetrien. Zeitschrift für Morphologie und Ökologie der Tiere 29, 1–44.
- KELER, S. (1969). Mallophaga (Federlinge und Haarlinge). Handbuch der Zoologie, IV. Arthropoda, 2. Insecta 17, 1–72.
- KELTON, L. A. (1959). Male genitalia as taxonomic characters in the Miridae (Hemiptera). *Canadian Entomologist, Supplement* 11, 1–72.
- KHALIFA, A. (1950a). Spermatophore production in Blatella germanica L. (Orthoptera: Blattidae). Proceedings of the Royal entomological Society of London (A) 25, 53–61.
- KHALIFA, A. (1950b). Spermatophore production in Galleria mellonella L. (Lepidoptera). Proceedings of the Royal entomological Society of London (A) 25, 33–42.
- KILLINGTON, F. J. (1932). On the pairing of Sialis fuliginosa Pict. (Neuroptera: Megaloptera). The Entomologist, London 65, 66–67.
- KIMANI, S. W. & OVERHOLT, W. A. (1995). Biosystematics of the *Cotesia flavipes* complex (Hymenoptera: Braconidae): interspecific hybridization, sex pheromone and mating behavior studies. *Bulletin of entomological Research* 85, 379–386.
- KINZELBACH, R. K. (1971a). Morphologische Befunde an Fächerflüglern und ihre phylogenetische Bedeutung (Insecta: Strepsiptera). Zoologica 119, 1–256.
- KINZELBACH, R. K. (1971b). Strepsiptera (Fächerflügler). Handbuch der Zoologie, IV. Arthropoda, 2. Insecta 24, 1–68.
- KIRKPATRICK, T. W. (1937). Studies on the ecology of coffee plantations in East Africa. II. The autecology of Antestia spp. (Pentatomidae) with a particular account of a strepsipterous parasite. Transactions of the Royal entomological Society of London 86, 247–343.
- KITCHING, I. J. & RAWLINS, J. E. (1998). The Noctuoidea. Handbuch der Zoologie 4(35), 355–401.
- KJÆRANDSEN, J. & ANDERSEN, T. (2002). A review of *Jabitrichia* Wells, 1990 (Trichoptera: Hydroptilidae), with the description of a new Afrotropical species. In *Proceedings of the 10th International* Symposium on Trichoptera. Nova Supplementa Entomologica 15, 133–144.
- KJER, K. M., BLAHNIK, R. J. & HOLZENTHAL, R. W. (2002). Phylogeny of caddisflies (Insecta, Trichoptera). *Zoologica Scripta* 31, 83–91.
- KLASS, K.-D. (1997). The external male genitalia and the phylogeny of Blattaria and Mantodea. *Bonner zoologische Monographien* **42**, 1–341.
- KLASS, K.-D. (1998). The ovipositor of Dictyoptera (Insecta): Homology and ground-plan of the main elements. *Zoologischer Anzeiger* 236, 69–101.
- KLASS, K.-D. (2000). The male abdomen of the relic termite Mastotermes darwiniensis (Insecta: Isoptera: Mastotermitidae). Zoologischer Anzeiger 239, 231–262.
- KLASS, K.-D. (2003a). Relationships among the principal lineages of Dictyoptera inferred from morphological data. *Entomologische Abhandlungen* **61**, 134–137.
- KLASS, K.-D. (2003b). The female genitalic region in basal earwigs (Insecta: Dermaptera: Pygidicranidae s.l.). *Entomologische Abhandlungen* 61, 173–225.
- KLASS, K.-D., DAMGAARD, J. & PICKER, M. D. (2003a). Species diversity and intraordinal relationships of Mantophasmatodea. *Entomologische Abhandlungen* 61, 144–146.
- KLASS, K.-D., PICKER, M. D., DAMGAARD, J., VAN NOORT, S. & TOJO, K. (2003b). The taxonomy, genitalic morphology, and phylogenetic relationships of southern African Mantophasmatodea. *Entomologische Abhandlungen* 61, 3–67.
- KLASS, K.-D., THORNE, B. L. & LENZ, M. (2000). The male postabdomen of *Stolotermes inopinus*: a termite with unusually

well-developed external genitalia (Dictyoptera: Isoptera: Stolotermitinae). Acta Zoologica (Stockholm) 81, 121–130.

- KLASS, K.-D., ZOMPRO, O., KRISTENSEN, N. P. & ADIS, J. (2002). Mantophasmatodea: a new insect order with extant members in the Afrotropics. *Science* **296**, 1456–1459.
- KLIER, E. (1956). Zur Konstruktionsmorphologie des männlichen Geschlechtsapparates der Psocopteren. Zoologische Jahrbücher, Abteilung für Anatomie und Ontogenie der Tiere 75, 207–286.
- KLUGE, N. Y. (2003). [Ob evolyutsii i homologii genitalinich pridatkov nacekomich]. *Trudi Russkogo Entomologicheckogo Obshchestva* 74, 3–16. [in Russian].
- KNOFLACH, B. (1998). Mating in *Theridion varians* Hahn and related species (Araneae: Theridiidae). *Journal of Natural History* 32, 545–604.
- KNOFLACH, B. (2002). Copulation and emasculation in *Echinother-idion gibberosum* (Kulczynski, 1899) (Araneae, Theridiidae). In *European Arachnology 2000* (eds. S. Toft and N. Scharff), pp. 139–144. Aarhus University Press, Aarhus.
- KNOFLACH, B. & BENJAMIN, S. P. (2003). Mating without sexual cannibalism in *Tidarren sisyphoides* (Araneae, Theridiidae). *Journal* of Arachnology **31**, 445–448.
- KNOFLACH, B. & VAN HARTEN, A. (2000a). Palpal loss, single palp copulation and obligatory mate consumption in *Tidarren* cuneolatum (Tullgren, 1910) (Araneae, Theridiidae). *Journal of Natural History* **34**, 1639–1659.
- KNOFLACH, B. & VAN HARTEN, A. (2000b). Redescription of *Theridion laticolor* Berland (Araneae: Theridiidae) with notes on mating behaviour. *Cimbebasia* 16, 215–222.
- KNOFLACH, B. & VAN HARTEN, A. (2001). Tidarren argo sp. nov. (Araneae: Theridiidae) and its exceptional copulatory behaviour: emasculation, male palpal organ as a mating plug and sexual cannibalism. Journal of Zoology, London 254, 449–459.
- KOCH, D. (1984). Pterostichus nigrita, ein Komplex von Zwillingsarten. Entomologische Blätter 79, 141–152.
- KOPELKE, J.-P. (1981). Funktion der Genitalstrukturen bei Bombus-Arten am Beispiel von B. lapidarius (Linnaeus 1758) und deren Bedeutung für die Systematik. Senckenbergiana biologica 62, 267–286.
- KOSTER, S. & SINEV, S. (2003). Momphidae, Batrachedridae, Stathmopodidae, Agonoxenidae, Cosmopterigidae, Chrysopeleiidae. *Micolepidoptera of Europe* 5, 1–387.
- KOTRBA, M. (1993). Das Reproduktionssystem von Cyrtodiopsis whitei Curran (Diopsidae, Diptera) unter besonderer Berücksichtigung der inneren weiblichen Geschlechtsorgane. Bonner Zoologische Monographien 33, 1–115.
- KOTRBA, M. (1996). Sperm transfer by spermatophore in Diptera: new results from the Diopsidae. *Zoological Journal of the Linnean Society* **117**, 305–323.
- KOVTUNOVICH, V. N. (2003). New species of plum moths (Lepidoptera, Pterophoridae) from India. *Entomological Review*, *Washington* 83, 469–473.
- KOZLOV, M. V. (1985). Precopulatory behavior of lower Lepidoptera. *Entomological Review, Washington* 64, 1–13.
- KRAUSS, H. A. (1911). Monographie der Embien. Zoologica 60, 1– 78, pls. 1–5.
- KREBS, R. A. (1988). The mating behavior of *Papilio glaucus* (Papilionidae). *Journal of Research on the Lepidoptera* 26, 27–31.
- KRELL, F.-T. (1996): Die Kopulationsorgane des Maikäfers Melolontha melolontha (Insecta: Coleoptera: Scarabaeidae). Ein Beitrag zur vergleichenden und funktionellen Anatomie der ektodermalen Genitalien der Coleoptera. Stuttgarter Beiträge zur Naturkunde Serie A 537, 1–101.

- KRISTENSEN, N. P. (1998) (ed.). Lepidoptera, Moths and Butterflies. Volume 1: Evolution, Systematics, and Biogeography. *Handbuch der Zoologie* 4(35), 1–487.
- KRNO, I. (2004). Distribution and phylogenetic relationships of the genus *Rhabdiopteryx* (Plecoptera, Taeniopterygidae) in Slovakia. *Biologia (Bratislava)* 59, 181–190.
- KUHL, W. (1928). Die Variabilität der abdominalen Körperanhänge von Forficula auricularia L. unter Berücksichtigung ihrer normalen und abnormen Entwicklung, nebst einem Anhang über die Geschlechtsbiologie. Zeitschrift für Morphologie und Ökologie der Tiere 12, 299–532.
- KULLENBERG, B. (1944). Studien über die Biologie der Capsiden. Zoologiska bidrag, Uppsala 23, 1–522.
- KULLENBERG, B. (1947). Über Morphologie und Funktion des Kopulationsapparates der Capsiden und Nabiden. Zoologiska bidrag, Uppsala 24, 217–418.
- KUMANSKI, K. P. (1988). Trichoptera, Integripalpia. Fauna Bulgarica 19, 1–354.
- KUMAR, D. & VERMA, K. K. (1971). "Retournement" of the aedeagus in Chrysomelidae (Coleoptera, Phytophaga). *Journal of natural History* 5, 635–642.
- KUMASHIRO, M. & SAKAI, M. (2001). Reproductive behaviour in the male cricket *Gryllus bimaculatus* DeGeer. I. Structure and function of the genitalia. *Journal of Experimental Biology* **204**, 1123–1137.
- KUNZE, L. (1959). Die funktionsanatomischen Grundlagen der Kopulation der Zwergzikaden, untersucht an Euscelis plebejus (Fall.) und einigen Typholocybinen. Deutsche entomologische Zeitschrift (NF) 4, 322–387.
- KUZNETZOV, V. I. & BARYSHNIKOVA, S. V. (2004). Evolutionarymorphological approach to the systematics of leafmining moths of the genus *Phyllonorycter* Hbn. (Lepidoptera, Gracillariidae) with account of species feeding specialization. *Entomological Review, Washington* 84, 588–599.
- LAFONTAINE, J. D. (1987). Noctuoidea, Noctuidae (Part). The Moths of America North of Mexico 27.2, 1–237.
- LAKSHMINARAYANA, K. V. (1979). Role of asymmetry in the speciation of certain lice (Phthiraptera: Insecta). Bulletin of the Zoological Survey of India 2, 29–34.
- LAKSHMINARAYANA, K. V. & EMERSON, K. C. (1971). Mallophaga Indica VI. Notes on *Goniocotes* (Mallophaga: Philopteridae) found on *Pavo cristatus*, with description of a new species. *Oriental Insects* 5, 95–102.
- LAMB, C. G. (1922). The geometry of insect pairing. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London B 94, 1–11.
- LANDRY, J.-F. (1991). Systematics of Nearctic Scythrididae (Lepidoptera: Gelechioidea): phylogeny and classification of supraspecific taxa, with a review of described species. *Memoirs of the entomological Society of Canada* **160**, 1–341.
- LARSÉN, O. (1938). Untersuchungen über den Geschlechtsapparat der aquatilen Wanzen. Opuscula Entomologica, Supplement 1, 1–388.
- LAUTERBACH, G. (1954). Begattung und Larvengeburt bei den Strepsipteren. Zugleich ein Beitrag zur Anatomie des Stylops-Weibchens. Zeitschrift für Parasitenkunde 16, 255–297.
- LAVIGNE, R. J. (2002). Evolution of courtship behaviour among the Asilidae (Diptera), with a review of courtship and mating. *Studia dipterologica* 9, 703–742.
- LAVIGNE, R. J. & BULLINGTON, S. (1999). Ethology of *Heteropogon paurosomus* Pritchard (Diptera: Asilidae) in Mexico. *Journal of the entomological Research Society* 1, 9–19.
- LEHMANN, H. (1922). Biologische Beobachtungen an Notonecta glauca L. Zoologische Jahrbücher, Abteilung für Systematik der Tiere 46, 121–158.

- LEPPLA, N. C, CARLYSLE, T. A. & GUY, R. H. (1975). Reproductive systems and the mechanics of copulation in *Plecia nearctica* Hardy (Dipera: Bibionidae). *International Journal of Insect Morphology and Embryology* 4, 299–306.
- LEVIN, M. (2005). Left-right asymmetry in embryonic development: a comprehensive review. *Mechanisms of Development* 122, 3–25.
- LIEBHERR, J. K. & ZIMMERMAN, E. C. (1998). Cladistic analysis, phylogeny and biogeography of the Hawaiian Platynini (Coleotpera: Carabidae). *Systematic Entomology* **23**, 137–172.
- LIENHARD, C. (1988). Vorarbeiten zu einer Psocopteren-Fauna der Westpaläarktis. IV. Die Gattung *Prionoglaris* Enderlein (Psocoptera: Prionoglarididae). *Mitteilungen der Schweizerischen Entomologi*schen Gesellschaft **61**, 89–108.
- LIENHARD, C. (1998). Psocoptères euro-méditerranéens. Faune de France 83, 1–517.
- LIENHARD, C. & SMITHERS, C. N. (2002). Psocoptera (Insecta): World Catalogue and Bibliography. Instrumenta Biodiversitatis, vol. 5, Muséum d'Histoire Naturelle, Genève.
- LINDBERG, H. (1939). Der Parasitismus der auf Chloriona-Arten (Homoptera Cicadina) lebenden Strepsiptere Elenchinus chlorionae n. sp. sowie die Einwirkung derselben auf ihren Wirt. Acta zoologica Fennica 22, 1–179.
- LINDROTH, C. H. (1956). A revision of the genus Synuchus Gyllenhal (Coleoptera: Carabidae) in the widest sense, with notes on Pristosia Motshculsky (Eucalathus Bates) and Calathus Bonelli. Transactions of the Royal entomological Society London 108, 485–576.
- LU, W., JACKMAN, J. A. & JOHNSON, P. W. (1997). Male genitalia and phylogenetic relationships in North American Mordellidae (Coleoptera). *Annals of the entomological Society* **90**, 742–767.
- LUDWIG, W. (1926). Untersuchungen über den Copulationsapparat der Baumwanzen. Zeitschrift f
 ür Morphologie und Ökologie der Tiere 5, 291–380, pls. 1-2.
- LUDWIG, W. (1932). Das Rechts-Links-Problem im Tierreich und beim Menschen. Springer Verlag, Berlin.
- LUNDBLAD, O. (1926). Zur Kenntnis der Flöhe. Zoologischer Anzeiger 70, 7–26.
- LYAL, C. H. C. (1986). External genitalia of Psocodea, with particular reference to lice (Phthiraptera). Zoologische Jahrbücher, Abteilung für Anatomie und Ontogenie der Tiere 114, 277–292.
- MACGOWAN, I. (2005). New species of Lonchaeidae (Diptera: Schizophora) from central and southern Africa. *Zootaxa* 967, 1–23.
- MALICKY, H. (1973). Trichoptera (Köcherfliegen). Handbuch der Zoologie, IV. Arthropoda, 2. Insecta 29, 1–114.
- MALICKY, H. (2004). Neue Köcherfliegen (Trichoptera) aus dem Bardia Nationalpark, Nepal. *Denisia* **13**, 291–300.
- MALLET, J. (1984). Sex roles in the ghost moth *Hepialus humuli* (L.) and a review of mating in the Hepialidae (Lepidoptera). *Zoological Journal of the Linnean Society* **79**, 67–82.
- MANICHOTE, P. & MIDDLEKAUFF, W. W. (1967). Life history studies of the cactus mealybug, *Spilococcus cactearum* McKenzie (Homoptera: Coccoidea: Pseudococcidae). *Hilgardia* **37**, 639– 660.
- MANNHEIMS, B. J. (1935). Beiträge zur Biologie und Morphologie der Blepharoceriden (Dipt.). Zoologische Forschungen 2, 1–115, figs. 1-69.
- MARCUS, H. (1950). Observaciones sobre Membracidae. Folia Universitaria Cochabamba 4, 9–23.

- MARKS, E. P. & LAWSON, F. A. (1962). A comparative study of the dictyopteran ovipositor. *Journal of Morphology Philadelphia* 111, 139–171.
- MARSHALL, S. A. (1982). A revision of *Halidayina* Duda (Diptera: Sphaeroceridae). *The Canadian Entomologist* 114, 841–847.
- MARSHALL, S. A. (1985). A revision of the New World species of Minilimosina Roháček (Diptera: Sphaeroceridae). Proceedings of the entomological Society of Ontario 116, 1–60.
- MATSUDA, R. (1976). Morphology and Evolution of the Insect Abdomen. Pergamon Press, New York, Oxford.
- MAXWELL, M. R. (1998). Lifetime mating opportunities and male mating behaviour in sexually cannibalistic praying mantids. *Animal Behavior* 55, 1011–1028.
- MCALPINE, J. F. (1960). Diptera (Brachycera) Lonchaeidae. South African Animal Life 12, 327–376.
- MCALPINE, J. F. (1981). Morphology and terminology Adults. In *Manual of Nearctic Diptera* In, Volume 1 (eds. J. F. McAlpine, B. V. Peterson, G. E. Shewell, H. J. Teskey, J. R. Vockeroth and D. M Wood), *Agriculture Canada Monograph* 27, 9–63.
- MCALPINE, J. F. (1989). Phylogeny and classification of the Muscomorpha. In *Manual of Nearctic Diptera*, Volume 3 (ed. J.F. MCALPINE), Agriculture Canada Monograph, **32**, 1396–1518.
- MCALPINE, J. F. & MUNROE, D. D. (1968). Swarming of lonchaeid flies and other insects, with descriptions of four new species of Lonchaeidae (Diptera). *The Canadian Entomologist* **100**, 1154– 1178.
- McDUNNOUGH, J. H. (1954). The species of the genus *Hydriomena* occurring in America north of Mexico (Geometridae, Larentiinae). *Bulletin of the American Museum of Natural History* **104**, 237–358.
- MCKEEVER, S. (1985). Morphology of the male reproductive system of *Corethrella* (Diptera: Chaoboridae). *International Journal* of *Entomology* 27, 354–363.
- MCKITTRICK, F. A. (1964). Evolutionary studies of cockroaches. Memoirs of the Cornell University Agricultural Experiment Station **389**, 1–197.
- MCKITTRICK, F. A. & MACKERRAS, M. J. (1965). Phyletic relationships within the Blattidae. *Annals of the entomological Society of America* 58, 224–230.
- McMANUS, C. (2002). *Right Hand, Left Hand.* Weidenfeld & Nicolson, Great Britain.
- MEDEM, F. (1951). Biologische Beobachtungen an Psocopteren. Zoologische Jahrbücher, Abteilung für Systematik der Tiere **79**, 591–613.
- MEINANDER, M. (1972). A revision of the family Coniopterygidae (Planipennia). Acta zoologica Fennica 136, 1–357.
- MEISENHEIMER, J. (1930). Geschlecht und Geschlechter im Tierreiche. II. Die allgemeinen Probleme. Gustav Fischer, Jena.
- MELBER, A. & KOHLER, R. (1992). Die Gattung Ceratocombus Signoret, 1852 in Nordwestdeutschland (Heteroptera, Ceratocombidae). Bonner zoologische Beiträge 43, 229–246.
- MELIN, D. (1923). Contributions to the knowledge of the biology, metamorphosis and distribution of the Swedish asilids. *Zoologiska Bidrag Från Uppsala* 8, 1–317.
- MERZ, B. (1996). Die Asteiidae (Diptera) der Schweiz. Revue suisse de Zoologie 103, 893–904.
- MERZ, B. (2001). Two new species of *Lauxania* Latreille s. str. (Diptera, Lauxaniidae) from southern Europe. *Revue suisse de Zoologie* 108, 441–453.
- MERZ, B. & ROHAČEK, J. (2005). The western Palaearctic species of Stenomicra Coquillett (Diptera, Periscelididae, Stenomicrinae), with description of a new species of the subgenus Podocera Czerny. Revue suisse de Zoologie 112, 519–539.

- METCALF, C. L. (1921). The genitalia of male Syrphidae: their morphology, with special reference to its taxonomic significance. *Annals of the entomological Society of America* 14, 169–225.
- MICHAEL, H. (1923). Über den Bau der Geschlechtsapparate und die Kopulation von Bombyx mori. Archiv f
 ür Naturgeschichte 89(A), 25–52.
- MICHELSEN, V. (1991). Revision of the aberrant New World genus Coenosopsia (Diptera: Anthomyiidae), with a discussion of anthomyiid relationships. Systematic Entomology 16, 85–104.
- MICHENER, C. D. (1944). Comparative external morphology, phylogeny, and a classification of the bees (Hymenoptera). Bulletin of the American Museum of Natural History **82**, 151–326.
- MICKOLEIT, G. (1971). Das Exoskelett von Notiothauma reedi MacLachlan, ein Beitrag zur Morphologie und Phylogenie der Mecoptera (Insecta). Zeitschrift für Morphologie der Tiere **69**, 318–362.
- MICKOLEIT, G. (1976). Die Genital- und Postgenitalsegmente der Mecoptera-Weibchen (Insecta, Holometabola). Zoomorphology 85, 133–156.
- MICKOLEIT, G. & MICKOLEIT, E. (1976). Über die funktionelle Bedeutung der Tergalapophysen von *Boreus westwoodi* (Hagen) (Insecta, Mecoptera). *Zoomorphology* 85, 157–164.
- MICKOLEIT, G. & MICKOLEIT, E. (1978). Zum Kopulationsverhalten des Mückenhaftes *Bittacus italicus* (Mecoptera: Bittacidae). *Entomologia Generalis* 5, 1–15.
- MIKA, G. (1959). Über das Paarungsverhalten der Wanderheuschrecke Locusta migratoria R. und F. und deren Abhängigkeit vom Zustand der inneren Geschlechtsorgane. Zoologische Beiträge 4, 153–203.
- MIKKOLA, K. (1992). Evidence for lock-and-key mechanisms in the internal genitalia of the *Apamea* moths (Lepidoptera, Noctuidae). *Systematic Entomology* 17, 145–153.
- MIKKOLA, K. (1994). Inferences about the function of genitalia in the genus *Eupithecia*, with description of a new organ (Lepidoptera, Geometridae). *Nota lepidopterologica, Supplement* 5, 73–78.
- MILLER, J. S. (1988). External genitalic morphology and copulatory mechanism of *Cyanotricha necyria* (Felder) (Dioptidae). *Journal of the Lepidopterists' Society* **42**, 103–115.
- MILLER, K. B., BERGSTEIN, J. & WHITING, M. F. (2007). Phylogeny and classification of diving beetles in the tribe Cybistrini (Coleoptera, Dytiscidae, Dytiscinae). *Zoologica Scripta* 36, 41–59.
- MITZMAIN, M. B. (1910). Some new facts on the bionomics of the California rodent fleas. Annals of the entomological Society of America 3, 61–82.
- MIZUKUBO, T. & HIRASHIMA, Y. (1987). Homology of male genital sclerites in cockroaches (Blattaria) by means of analysis of their association patterns. *Journal of the Faculty of Agriculture, Kyushu* University **31**, 247–277.
- MOCKFORD, E. L. (1957). Life history studies on some Florida insects on the genus Archipsocus (Psocoptera). Bulletin of the Florida State Museum, Biological Sciences 1, 253–274.
- MOCKFORD, E. L. (1977). Asiopsocus sonorensis (Psocoptera: Asiopsocidae): a new record, augmented description, and notes on reproductive biology. Southwestern Naturalist 22, 21–29.
- MOCKFORD, E. L. (1993). North American Psocoptera (Insecta). Flora and Fauna Handbook, vol. 10, Sandhill Crane Press, Gainesville, Florida.
- MOHR, K.-H. (1966). Chrysomelidae. In *Die Käfer Mitteleuropas, Band 9* (eds. H. Freude, K. W. Harde and G. A. Lohse), pp. 95–299. Goecke & Evers, Krefeld.
- MØLLER, A. P. & POMIANKOWSKI, A. (1993). Fluctuating asymmetry and sexual selection. *Genetica* 89, 267–279.

- Møller, A. P. & Swaddle, J. P. (1997). Asymmetry, developmental stability, and evolution. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- MOORE, A. J. & WILSON, P. (1993). The evolution of sexually dimorphic earwig forceps: social interactions among adults of the toothed earwig, *Vostox apicedentatus. Behavioral Ecology* **4**, 40–48.
- MORAKOTE, R. & YANG, K. (1988). Adult behavior of some Japanese Pipunculidae (Diptera) parasitizing *Nephotettix cincticeps* (Hemiptera, Deltocephalidae). Kontyû 56, 653–658.
- MOREIRA, G. R. P. (1998). Reproductive morphology and copulatory mechanism of the stonefly Agnetina capitata (Pictet) (Plecoptera, Perlidae). Revista Brasileira da Entomologia 41, 267– 283.
- MORGAN, A. H. (1929). The mating flight and the vestigial structures of the stump-legged mayfly, *Campsurus segnis* Needham. *Annals of the Entomolgical Society of America* 22, 61–68, pl. 1.
- MORSE, J. C. & YANG, L. (2002). Phylogeny, classification, and historical biogeography of world species of *Mystacides* (Trichoptera: Leptoceridae), with a new species from Sri Lanka. *Proceedings of* the 10th International Symposium on Trichoptera, Nova Supplementa Entomologica 15, 173–186.
- MOSELY, M. E. (1937). Mexican Hydroptilidae (Trichoptera). Transactions of the Royal entomological Society of London 86, 151–190.
- MOSELY, M. E. (1939). The British caddis flies (Trichoptera). George Routledge & Sons, London.
- MOSELY, M. E. & KIMMINS, D. E. (1953). *The Trichoptera (caddis-flies)* of Australia and New Zealand. British Museum (Natural History), London.
- MUNGAI, M. N. (1987). The African grasshopper genus Acanthacris (Orthoptera: Acrididae: Cyrtacanthacridinae). Journal of Natural History 21, 807–823.
- MUNROE, E. & SOLIS, M. A. (1998). The Pyraloidea. Handbuch der Zoologie 4(35), 233–256.
- MYERS, J. G. & CHINA, W. E. (1929). The systematic position of the Peloridiidae as elucidated by a further study of the external anatomy of *Hemiodoecus leai*, China (Hemiptera, Peloridiidae). *Annals and Magazine of Natural History (ser. 10)* **3**, 282–294.
- NAGASHIMA, T. (1991). Postembryonic development and homology of external genitalia in *Galloisiana nipponensis* (Caudell et King) (Notoptera: Grylloblattidae) *International Journal of Insect Morphol*ogy and Embryology 20, 157–168.
- NAGASHIMA, T., ANDO, H. & FUKUSHIMA, G. (1982). Life history of *Galloisiana nipponensis* (Caudell et King). In *Biology of the Notoptera* (ed. H. Ando), pp. 43–59. Kashiyo-Insatu Co. Ltd., Nagano, Japan.
- NAGLIS, S. M. (2002). Revision of the Neotropical Neurigoninae (Diptera: Dolichopodidae) IV: Viridigona gen. nov. Studia dipterologica 9, 561–604.
- NAMKUNG, J. (1982). The taxonomy of the Grylloblattodea and their distribution in Korea. In *Biology of the Notoptera* (ed. H. Ando), pp. 29–42. Kashiyo-Insatu Co. Ltd., Nagano, Japan.
- NEBOISS, A. (1986). Atlas of Trichoptera of the SW Pacific Australian Region. Series Entomologica 37, 1–286.
- NEBOISS, A. & WELLS, A. (1998). Review of Australian species of Triaenodes McLachlan (Trichoptera: Leptoceridae). Memoirs of the Museum of Victoria 57, 89–132.
- NELSON, C. H. (1984). Numerical cladistic analysis of phylogenetic relationships in Plecoptera. Annals of the entomological Society of America 77, 466–473.
- NELSON, C. R. & BAUMANN, R. W. (1989). Systematics and zoogeography of the winter stonefly genus *Capnia* (Pleco-

ptera: Capniidae) in North America. *Great Basin Naturalist* **49**, 289–363.

- NEVILLE, A. C. (1976). Animal asymmetry. Edward Arnold, London.
- New, T. R. (1978). Notes on Neotropical Zoraptera, with descriptions of two new species. *Systematic Entomology* **3**, 361–370.
- NEW, T. R. (1989). Planipennia. Handbuch der Zoologie 4(30), 1-132.
- New, T. R. & THEISCHINGER, G. (1993). Megaloptera. Handbuch der Zoologie 4(33), 1–102.
- NEWKIRK, M. R. (1957). On the black-tipped hangingfly (Mecoptera, Bittacidae). Annals of the entomological Society of America 50, 302–306.
- NEWTON, A. F. (1997). Review of Agyrtidae (Coleoptera), with a new genus and species from New Zealand. *Annales Zoologici* **47**, 111–156.
- NIELSEN, A. (1957). A comparative study of the genital segments and their appendages in male Trichoptera. *Biologiske Skrifter Danske Videnskabernes Selskab* 8, 1–159.
- NIELSEN, A. (1970). Trichoptera. In Taxonomists's glossary of genitalia in insects (ed. S. L. Tuxen), pp. 104–115. Munksgaard, Copenhagen.
- NIELSEN, A. (1980). A comparative study of the genital segments and the genital chamber in female Trichoptera. *Biologiske Skrifter Danske Videnskabernes Selskab* 23, 1–200.
- NIELSEN, A. (1981). On the evolution of the phallus and other male terminalia in the Hydropsychidae, with a proposal for a new generic name. In *Proceedings of the third International Symposium on Trichoptera* (ed. G. P. Moretti), pp. 273–278. *Series Entomologica* vol. 20, Dr W. Junk, The Hague, Netherlands.
- NIELSEN, E. S. & KRISTENSEN, N. P. (1989). Primitive Ghost Moths. Monographs on Australian Lepidoptera 1, 1–206.
- NIELSON, M. W. (1977). A revision of the subfamily Coelidiinae (Homoptera: Cicadellidae). II. Tribe Thagrini. *Pacific Insects Monograph* 34, 1–218.
- NIELSON, M. W. (1979). A revision of the subfamily Coelidiinae (Homoptera: Cicadellidae). III. Tribe Teruliini. Pacific Insects Monograph 35, 1–329.
- NIELSON, M. W. (1982). A revision of the subfamily Coelidiinae (Homoptera: Cicadellidae). IV. Tribe Coelidiini. *Pacific Insects Monograph* 38, 1–318.
- NIEUKERKEN, E. J. VAN. (1985). A taxonomic revision of the western Palaearctic species of the subgenera *Zimmermannia* Hering and *Ectoedemia* Busck s.str. (Lepidoptera, Nepticulidae) with notes on their phylogeny. *Tijdschrift voor Entomologie* **128**, 1–164.
- NISCHK, F. & OTTE, D. (2000). Bioacoustics, ecology and systematics of Ecuadorian rainforest crickets (Orthoptera: Gryllidae: Phalangopsinae), with a description of four new genera and ten new species. *Journal of Orthoptera Research* **9**, 229–254.
- NORRIS, M. J. (1932). Contributions towards the study of insect fertility. I. The structure and operation of the reproductive organs of the genera *Ephestia* and *Plodia* (Lepidoptera, Phycitidae). *Proceedings of the Zoological Society of London (1932)*, 595–611.
- NUTTALL, G. H. F. (1917). Studies on *Pediculus*. I. The copulatory apparatus and the process of copulation in *Pediculus humanus*. *Parasitology* 9, 293–324, pl. 3, 4.
- NUTTALL, G. H. F. (1918). The biology of *Phthirus pubis. Parasitology* 10, 383–405.
- NYHOLM, T. (1967). Zur Kenntnis der Gattung Hydrocyphon Redtenbacher (Col. Helodidae). Opuscula entomologica **32**, 9–48.

- NYHOLM, T. (1969). Über Bau und Funktion der Kopulationsorgane bei den *Cyphones* (Col. Helodidae). *Entomologisk Tidskrift* **90**, 233–271.
- OGDEN, T. H. & WHITING, M. F. (2003). The problem with "the Paleoptera Problem:" sense and sensitivity. *Cladistics* **19**, 432–442.
- ONIKI, Y. (1999). The mating behaviour of *Oxylipeurus variegatus* (Mallophaga: Lipeuridae). *Garcia de Orta, Serie de Zoologia* 23, 91–92.
- Ossiannilsson, F. (1978). The Auchenorrhyncha (Homoptera) of Fennoscandia and Denmark. Part 1: Introduction, infraorder Fulgoromorpha. *Fauna Entomologica Scandinavica* 7, 1–222.
- OSSIANNILSSON, F. (1983). The Auchenorrhyncha (Homoptera) of Fennoscandia and Denmark. Part 3. The family Cicadellidae: Deltocephalinae, catalogue, literature and index. *Fauna Entomologica Scandinavica* 7, 594–979.
- OTRONEN, M. (1998). Male asymmetry and postcopulatory sexual selection in the fly *Dryomyza anilis*. *Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology* **42**, 185–191.
- PALMER, A. R. (1996a). From symmetry to asymmetry: phylogenetic patterns of asymmetry variation in animals and their evolutionary significance. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, USA* 93, 14279–14286.
- PALMER, A. R. (1996b). Waltzing with asymmetry. *Bioscience* 47, 518–532.
- PALMER, A. R. (2004). Symmetry breaking and the evolution of development. *Science* **306**, 828–833.
- PALMER, A. R. (2005). Antisymmetry. In *Variation*. (eds. B. Hallgrimmson and B. K. Hall), pp. 359–397. Elsevier.
- PALMER, A. R. & STROBECK, C. (1986). Fluctuating asymmetry: measurement, analysis, patterns. Annual Review of Ecology and Systemetics 17, 391–421.
- PAPP, L. (1983). New taxa of Ephydridae (Diptera) from the Hortobágy National Park (Hungary). Acta Zoologica Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 29, 209–217.
- PEARMAN, J. V. (1928). Biological observations on British Psocoptera. III. Sex behaviour. *Entomologists' monthly Magazine* 64, 263–266.
- PÉREZ GONZÁLEZ, A. & HUBER, B. A. (1999). Metagonia debrasi n. sp., the first species of the genus Metagonia Simon in Cuba (Pholcidae, Araneae). Revue arachnologique 13, 69–72.
- PESCHKE, K. (1978). Funktionsmorphologische Untersuchungen zur Kopulation von Aleochara curtula Goeze (Coleoptera, Staphylinidae), Zoomorphologie 89, 157–184.
- PESSON, P. (1951). Ordre des Thysanoptera. Traité de Zoologie 10, 1805–1869.
- PETERS, T. M. & COOK, E. F. (1966). The Nearctic Dixidae (Diptera). Miscellaneous Publications of the entomological Society of America 5, 231–278.
- PFAU, H. K. (1971). Struktur und Funktion des sekundären Kopulationsapparates der Odonaten (Insecta, Palaeoptera), ihre Wandlung in der Stammesgeschichte und Bedeutung für die adaptive Entfaltung der Ordnung. *Zeitschrift für Morphologie der Tiere* **70**, 281–371.
- PIOTROWSKI, F. (1992). Anoplura. Handbuch der Zoologie 4(32), 1–57.
- PLUTOT-SIGWALT, D. & PÉRICART, J. (2003). The spermatheca of the Dipsocoridae with special reference to the strange "loculus capsulae" in *Harpago* species (Heteroptera, Dipsocoromorpha). *Annales de la Société entomologique de France (NS)* **39**, 129–138.
- POLIHRONAKIS, M. (2006). Morphometric analysis of intraspecific shape variation in male and female genitalia of *Phyllophaga*

hirticula (Coleoptera: Scarabaeidae: Melolonthinae). Annals of the entomological Society of America **99**, 144–150.

- PONT, A. C. & MEIER, R. (2002). The Sepsidae (Diptera) of Europe. Fauna Entomologica Scandinavica 37, 1–221.
- POPHAM, E. J. (1965). The functional morphology of the reproductive organs of the common earwig (*Forficula auricularia*) and other Dermaptera with reference to the natural classification of the order. *Journal of Zoology, London* **146**, 1–43.
- PORTER, A. H. & SHAPIRO, A. M. (1990). Lock-and-key hypothesis: lack of mechanical isolation in a butterfly (Lepidoptera: Pieridae) hybrid zone. *Annals of the entomological Society of America* 83, 107–114.
- POWELL J. A. (1968). A study of area occupation and mating behavior in *Incisalia iroides* (Lepidoptera: Lycaenidae). *Journal of* the New York entomological Society **76**, 47–57.
- PRADO, A. P. DO (1969). Syringogastridae, uma nova familia de dípteros Acalyptratae, com a descrição de seis espécies novas do gênero Syringogaster Cresson. Studia Entomologica 12, 1–32.
- PRATHER, A. L. (2003). Revision of the Neotropical caddisfly genus *Phylloicus* (Trichoptera: Calamoceratidae). *Zootaxa* 275, 1–214.
- PRICE, R. D. (1966a). The genus *Eomenopon* Harrison with descriptions of seven new species (Mallophaga: Menoponidae). *Pacific Insects* 8, 17–28.
- PRICE, R. D. (1966b). A new genus and four new species of Menoponidae (Mallophaga) from South Pacific parrots (Psittaciformes). *Pacific Insects* 8, 827–834.
- PRICE, R. D. (1967). A new subgenus and new species of *Franciscoloa* Conci. *Pacific Insects* 9, 511–517.
- PRICE, R. D. (1969). Three new species of *Heteromenopon* (Mallophaga: Menoponidae) from Brazilian and Australian parrots. *Annals of the entomological Society of America* 62, 563–566.
- PRIESNER, H. (1968). Thysanoptera (Physopoda, Blasenfüßer). Handbuch der Zoologie, IV. Arthropoda, 2. Insecta 19, 1–32.
- PRITCHARD, G. & LEISCHNER, T. G. (1973). The life history and feeding habits of *Sialis cornuta* Ross in a series of abandoned beaver ponds (Insecta; Megaloptera). *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 51, 121–131.
- PROCTOR, H. C. (1998). Indirect sperm transfer in arthropods: behavioral and evolutionary trends. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 43, 153–174.
- PUPLESIS, R. (1994). The Nepticulidae of eastern Europe and Asia. Backhuys Publishers, Leiden.
- QADRI, M. A. H. (1936). Male genitalia of Mallophaga infesting North-Indian birds. *Proceedings of the Indian Academy of Sciences* 4, 454–470.
- QUENTIN, T. S. & BEIER, M. (1968). Odonata (Libellen). Handbuch der Zoologie, IV. Arthropoda, 2. Insecta 6, 1–39.
- RAFAEL, J. A. & DE MEYER, M. (1992). Generic classification of the family Pipunculidae (Diptera): a cladistic analysis. *Journal of Natural History* 26, 637–658.
- RAFAEL, J. A. & ENGEL, M. S. (2006). A new species of *Zorotypus* from Central Amazonia, Brazil (Zoraptera: Zorotypidae). *American Museum Novitates* 3528, 1–11.
- RAMOS, M., IRSCHICK, D. J. & CHRISTENSON. T. E. (2004). Overcoming an evolutionary conflict: Removal of a reproductive organ greatly increases locomotor performance. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, USA* **101**, 4883–4887.
- RANDELL, R. L. (1963). On the presence of concealed genitalic structures on female Caelifera (Insecta: Orthoptera). *Transactions* of the American entomological Society 88, 247–260.

- RANDELL, R. L. (1964). The male genitalia in Gryllinae (Orthoptera: Gryllidae) and a tribal revision. *Canadian Entomologist* 96, 1565–1607.
- RAWAT, B. L. (1939). On the habits, metamorphosis and reproductive organs of *Naucoris cimicoides* L. (Hemiptera-Heteroptera). *Transactions of the Royal entomological Society of London* 88, 119–138.
- REICHARDT, H. (1929). Untersuchungen über den Genitalapparat der Asiliden. Zeitschrift für wissenschaftliche Zoologie 135, 257–301.
- REINECK, G. (1913). Beitrag zur Kenntnis der Sagridengattungen Rhagiosoma Chap. und Atalasis Lac. Deutsche entomologische Zeitschrift (1913), 300–304.
- RENTZ, D. C. (1972). The lock and key as an isolating mechanism in katydids. *American Scientist* 60, 750–755.
- RICHARDS, O. W. (1927). Sexual selection and allied problems in the insects. *Biological Reviews* 11, 298–364.
- RINDGE, F. H. & SMITH, C. I. (1952). A revision of the genus Annaphila Grote (Lepidoptera, Phalaenidae). Bulletin of the American Museum of Natural History 98, 187–256.
- ROBERTS, H. R. (1941). A comparative study of the subfamilies of the Acrididae (Orthoptera) primarily on the bases of their phallic structures. *Proceedings of the Academy of Natural Sciences of Philadelphia* 93, 201–246.
- RODRIGUEZ, R. L. & EBERHARD, W. G. (1994). Male courtship before and during copulation in two species of *Xyonysius* bugs (Hemiptera, Lygaeidae). *Journal of the Kansas entomological Society* 67, 37–45.
- ROHAČEK, J. (1992). Sphaeroceridae (Diptera) of Czechoslovakia Part 3. Alloborborus Duda and Copromyza montana sp.n. Časopis Slezského zemského Muzea, Opava (A) 41, 193–203.
- ROMANTSOV, P. V. (2005). A new species of the leaf-beetle genus *Chrysolina* Motsch. (Coleoptera, Chrysomelidae) from northern Tien Shan [In Russian]. *Entomologicheskoye Obozrenye* 84, 881–883.
- RONQUIST, F., RASNITSYN, A. P., ROY, A., ERIKSSON, K. & LINDGREN, M. (1999). Phylogeny of the Hymenoptera: a cladistic reanalysis of Rasnitsyn's (1988) data. *Zoologica Scripta* 28, 13–50.
- ROONWAL, M. L. (1970). Isoptera. In Taxonomists's glossary of genitalia in insects (ed. S. L. Tuxen), pp. 41–46. Munksgaard, Copenhagen.
- Ross, E. S. (1970a). Biosystematics of the Embioptera. Annual Review of Entomology 15, 157–172.
- Ross, E. S. (1970b). Embioptera. In Taxonomists's glossary of genitalia in insects (ed. S. L. Tuxen), pp. 72–75. Munksgaard, Copenhagen.
- Ross, E. S. (1984). A classification of the Embiddina of Mexico with descriptions of new taxa. Occasional Papers of the California Academy of Sciences 140, 1–50.
- Ross, E. S. (2000*a*). Origin, relationships and integumental anatomy of the insect order Embidina. *Occasional Papers of the California Academy of Sciences* **149**(1), 1–53.
- Ross, E. S. (2000b). A review of the biology of Embiidina. Occasional Papers of the California Academy of Sciences 149(2), 1–36.
- ROTH, L. M. (1970). Evolution and taxonomic significance of reproduction in Blattaria. Annual Review of Entomology 15, 75–96.
- ROTH, L. M. (1971). The male genitalia of Blattaria. VIII. Panchlora, Anchoblatta, Biolleya, Pelloblatta, and Achroblatta (Blaberidae: Panchlorinae). Psyche 78, 296–305.
- ROTH, L. M. & BARTH, R. H. (1967). The sense organs employed by cockroaches in mating behavior. *Behaviour* 28, 58–94.
- ROTH, L. M. & WILLIS, E. R. (1952). A study of cockroach behavior. American Midland Naturalist 47, 66–129.
- ROTH, L. M. & WILLIS, E. R. (1958). The biology of *Panchlora nivea*, with observations on the eggs of other Blattaria. *Transactions of the American entomological Society* 83, 195–207, pl. 22.

- ROTHSCHILD, M. (1975). Recent advances in our knowledge of the order Siphonaptera. Annual Review of Entomology 20, 241–259.
- ROTHSCHILD, M. & HINTON, H. E. (1968). Holding organs on the antennae of male fleas. *Proceedings of the Royal entomological Society of London (A)* 43, 105–107.
- SAKAI, M., TAODA, Y., MORI, K., FUJINO, M. & OHTA, C. (1991). Copulation sequence and mating termination in the male cricket *Gryllus bimaculatus* DeGeer. *Journal of Insect Physiology* 37, 599–615.
- SANMARTÍN, I. & MARTÍN-PIERA, F. (2002). First phylogenetic analysis of the subfamily Pachydeminae (Coleoptera, Scarabaeoidea, Melolonthidae): the Palearctic Pachydeminae. *Journal* of *Zoological Systematics and Evolution Research* **41**, 2–46.
- SCHALLER, F. (1971). Indirect sperm transfer by soil arthropods. Annual Review of Entomology 16, 407–446.
- SCHILTHUIZEN, M. & DAVISON, A. (2005). The convoluted evolution of snail chirality. *Naturwissenschaften* 92, 504–515.
- SCHMID, F. (1968). Le genre Poecilopsyche n. gen. (Trichoptera, Leptoceridae). Annales de la Société entomologique Québec 13, 3–31.
- SCHMID, F. (1970). Quelques Thaumaléides nouvelles ou peu connues (Diptera, Thaumaleidae). Le Naturaliste Canadien 97, 499–510.
- SCHMID, F. (1971). Quelques nouveaux Glossosoma orientaux (Trichoptera: Glossosomatidae). Le Naturaliste Canadien 98, 607–631.
- SCHMID, F. (1972). Sur quelques nouvelles Psychomyiines tropicales (Trichoptera: Psychomyiidae). Le Naturaliste Canadien 99, 143–172.
- SCHMID, F. (1987). Considerations diverses sur quelques genres Leptocerins (Trichoptera, Leptoceridae). Bulletin de l'Institut Royal des Sciences Naturelles de Belgique, Entomologie Supplement 57, 1–147.
- SCHMID, F. (1989). Les Hydrobiosides (Trichoptera, Annulipalpia). Bulletin de l'Institut Royal des Sciences Naturelles de Belgique, Entomologie Supplement 59, 1–154.
- SCHMID, F. & BOTOSANEANU, L. (1966). Le genre Himalopsyche Banks (Trichoptera, Rhyacophilidae). Annales de la Société entomologique Quebec 11, 123–176.
- SCHMITZ, G. (1968). Monographie des espèces Africaines du genre Helopeltis Signoret (Heteroptera, Miridae). Annales, Musée Royal de l'Afrique Centrale, ser. 8 (Sciences zoologiques) 168, 1–247.
- SCHMUTZ, W. (1955). Zur Konstruktionsmorphologie des männlichen Geschlechtsapparates der Mallophagen. Zoologische Jahrbücher, Abteilung für Anatomie und Ontogenie der Tiere 74, 189– 338.
- SCHRADER, F. (1930). Observations on the biology of Protortonia primitiva (Coccidae). Annals of the entomological Society of America 23, 126–132.
- SCHUH, R. T. & POLHEMUS, J. T. (1980). Analysis of taxonomic congruence among morphological, ecological, and biogeographic data sets for the Leptopodomorpha (Hemiptera). *Systematic Zoology* 29, 1–26.
- SCHUH, R. T. & SLATER, J. A. (1995). True Bugs of the World (Hemiptera: Heteroptera). Classification and Natural History. Cornell University Press, Ithaca and London.
- SCHULMEISTER, S. (2001). Functional morphology of the male genitalia and copulation in lower Hymenoptera, with special emphasis on the Tenthredinoidea s. str. (Insecta, Hymenoptera, 'Symphyta'). Acta Zoologica 82, 331–349.
- SCHULMEISTER, S. (2003*a*). Genitalia and terminal abdominal segments of male basal Hymenoptera (Insecta): morphology and evolution. *Organisms, Diversity and Evolution* **3**, 253–279.
- SCHULMEISTER, S. (2003*b*). Review of morphological evidence on the phylogeny of basal Hymenoptera (Insecta), with a discussion

of the ordering of characters. *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society* **79**, 209–243.

- SCOBLE, M. J. (1992). *The Lepidoptera: Form, Fuction, and Diversity.* Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- SCOTT, J. A. (1973). Mating of butterflies. Journal of Research on Lepidoptera 11, 99–127.
- SCOTT, J. A. (1978). Mid-valval flexion in the left valva of asymmetric genitalia of *Erynnis* (Hesperiidae). *Journal of the Lepidopterists' Society* **32**, 304–305.
- SCOTT, J. A. (1986). The butterflies of North America. A natural history and field guide. Stanford University Press, Stanford, California.
- SCUDDER, G. G. E. (1959). The female genitalia of the Heteroptera: morphology and bearing on classification. *Transactions of the Royal entomological Society of London* **111**, 405–467.
- SCUDDER, G. G. E. (1970). Grylloblattodea. In *Taxonomists's glossary* of genitalia in insects (ed. S. L. Tuxen), pp. 55–58. Munksgaard, Copenhagen.
- SCUDDER, G. G. E. (1971). Comparative morphology of insect genitalia. Annual Review of Entomology 16, 379–406.
- SéGUY, E. (1944). Insectes ectoparasites (Mallophages). Faune de France 43, 23–407.
- SEITZ, W. (1940). Zur Frage des Extremitätencharakters der Tracheenkiemen von Sialis flavilatera L. Zeitschrift für Morphologie und Ökologie der Tiere 37, 214–275.
- SELLKE, K. (1936). Biologische und morphologische Studien an schädlichen Wiesenschnaken (Tipulidae, Dipt.). Zeitschrift für Wissenschaftliche Zoologie, Abt. A 148, 465–555.
- SETTY, L. R. (1940). Biology and morphology of some North American Bittacidae (Order Mecoptera). American Midland Naturalist 23, 257–353.
- SFORZA, R. & BOURGOIN, T. (1998). Female genitalia and copulation of the planthopper *Hyalesthes obsoletus* Signoret (Hemiptera: Fulgoromorpha: Cixiidae). Annales de la Société entomologique de France (NS) 34, 63–70.
- SHAPIRO, A. M. (1989). Homosexual pseudocopulation in Eucheira socialis (Pieridae). Journal of Research on the Lepidoptera 27, 262.
- SHARP, D. & MUIR, F. (1912). The comparative anatomy of the male genital tube in Coleoptera. *Transactions of the entomological Society of London (1912)*: 477–642, 36 pl.
- SHATALKIN, A. I. (2000). Keys to the Palaearctic flies of the family Lauxaniidae (Diptera). *Zoologicheskie Issledovania* 5, 1–102 (In Russian).
- SHEWELL, G. E. (1987). Lauxaniidae. In Manual of Nearctic Diptera, Volume 2 (eds. J. F. McAlpine, B. V. Peterson, G. E. Shewell, H. J. Teskey, J. R. Vockeroth, and D. M Wood), Agriculture Canada Monograph 28, 951–964.
- SIHVONEN, P. (2005). Phylogeny and classification of the Scopulini moths (Lepidoptera: Geometridae, Sterrhinae). Zoological Journal of the Linnean Society 143, 473–530.
- SIKORA, H. & EICHLER, W. (1941). Über Kopulationseigentümlichkeiten der Mallophagen. Zeitschrift für Morphologie und Ökologie der Tiere 38, 80–84.
- SILVA, V. C. (1993). Revisão da família Sepsidae na região Neotropical. III. Os gêneros *Palaeosepsis* Duda, 1926, *Archisepsis* gen. n. e *Microsepsis* gen. n.; chave para os gêneros neotropicais (Diptera, Schizophora). *Iheringia, Série Zoologia* **75**, 117–170.
- SILVESTRI, F. (1940a). Sulla maniera di fecondazione della femmina negli "Stylopidae" (Insecta, Strepsiptera). Atti della Reale Accademia d'Italia, Rendiconti della Classe di Scienze, Fisiche, Matematiche e Naturali 7, 553–556.

- SILVESTRI, F. (1940b). Descrizione preliminare di una specie nova di Mengenilla (Mengenilla spinulosa, Insects, Strepsiptera) della Sicilia e notize sul suo ciclo e sul particolare modo di fecondazione. Atti della Reale Accademia d'Italia, Rendiconti della Classe di Scienze, Fisiche, Matematiche e Naturali 7, 614–618.
- SILVESTRI, F. (1941a). Studi sugli "Strepsiptera" (Insecta). I. Ridescrizione e ciclo dell' Eoxenos laboulbenei Peyerimoff. Bollettino del Laboratorio di Zoologia Generale e Agraria della Facolta Agraria in Portici 31, 311–341.
- SILVESTRI, F. (1941b). Studi sugli "Strepsiptera" (Insecta). II. Descrizione, biologia e sviluppo postembrionale dell' Halictophagus tettigometrae Silv. Bollettino del Laboratorio di Zoologia Generale e Agraria della Facoltà Agraria in Portici 32, 11–48.
- SILVESTRI, F. (1943). Studi sugli "Strepsiptera" (Insecta). III. Descrizione e biologia di 6 specie italiane di Mengenilla. Bollettino del Laboratorio di Zoologia Generale e Agraria della Facoltà Agraria in Portici 32, 197–282.
- SINCLAIR, B. J. (2000). Morphology and terminology of Diptera male genitalia. In *Contributions to a Manual of Palaearctic Diptera*. *Volume 1: General and Applied Dipterology* (eds. L. Papp and B. Darvas), pp. 53–74. Science Herald, Budapest.
- SINCLAIR, B. J. & CUMMING, J. M. (2006). The morphology, higherlevel phylogeny and classification of the Empidoidea (Diptera). *Zootaxa* **1180**, 1–172.
- SINCLAIR, B. J., CUMMING, J. M. & WOOD, D. M. (1994). Homology and phylogenetic implications of male genitalia in Diptera - Lower Brachycera. *Entomologica Scandinavica* 24, 407–432.
- SINGH-PRUTHI, H. (1925). The morphology of the male genitalia in Rhynchota. Transactions of the entomological Society of London (1925), 127–267.
- SKEVINGTON, J. H. & YEATES, D. K. (2000). Phylogeny of the Syrphoidea (Diptera) inferred from mtDNA sequences and morphology with particular reference to classification of the Pipunculidae (Diptera). *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution* 16, 212–224.
- SKEVINGTON, J. H. & YEATES, D. K. (2001). Phylogenetic classification of Eudorylini (Diptera: Pipunculidae). Systematic Entomology 26, 421–452.
- SLATER, J. A. (1950). An investigation of the female genitalia as taxonomic characters in the Miridae (Hemiptera). *Journal of Sciences of the Iowa State College* 25, 1–81.
- SMIT, F. G. A. M. (1963). Species-groups in Ctenophthalmus (Siphonaptera: Hystrichopsyllidae). Bulletin of the British Museum (Natural History) Entomology 14, 107–152, pl. 1-58.
- SMIT, F. G. A. M. (1970). Siphonaptera. In Taxonomists's glossary of genitalia in insects (ed. S. L. Tuxen), pp. 141–156. Munksgaard, Copenhagen.
- SMITH, E. L. (1970a). Evolutionary morphology of the external insect genitalia. 2. Hymenoptera. Annals of the entomological Society of America 63, 1–27.
- SMITH, E. L. (1970b). Hymenoptera. In Taxonomists's glossary of genitalia in insects (ed. S. L. Tuxen), pp. 156–170. Munksgaard, Copenhagen.
- SMITH, V. S. (2000). Basal ischnoceral louse phylogeny (Phthiraptera: Ischnocera: Goniodidae and Heptapsogasteridae). Systematic Entomology 25, 73–94.
- SNODGRASS, R. E. (1935). *Principles of Insect Morphology*. McGraw-Hill, New York, London.
- SNODGRASS, R. E. (1936). Morphology of the insect abdomen. Part III. The male genitalia. Smithsonian Miscellaneous Collections 95, 1–96.

- SNODGRASS, R. E. (1937). The male genitalia of orthopteroid insects. Smithsonian Miscellaneous Collections 96, 1–107.
- SNODGRASS, R. E. (1941). The male genitalia of Hymenoptera. Smithsonian Miscellaneous Collections 99, 1–86, pls. 1-33.
- SNODGRASS, R. E. (1946). The skeletal anatomy of fleas (Siphonaptera). Smithsonian Miscellaneous Collections 104, 1–89, pl. 1-21.
- SNODGRASS, R. E. (1957). A revised interpretation of the external reproductive organs of male insects. *Smithsonian Miscellaneous Collections* 135, 1–60.
- SÖFNER, L. (1941). Zur Entwicklungsbiologie und Ökologie der einheimischen Psocopterenarten Ectopsocus meridionalis (Ribaga) 1904 und Ectopsocus briggsi Mc Lachlan 1899. Zoologische Jahrbücher, Abteilung für Systematik der Tiere 74, 323–360.
- SOLINAS, M. & NUZZACI, G. (1984). Functional anatomy of *Dacus oleae* Gmel. female genitalia in relation to insemination and fertilization processes. *Entomologica, Bari* 19, 135–165.
- SOLOWIOW, P. (1925). Biologische Beobachtungen über Holzläuse (Atropos pulsatoria L.). Zoologische Jahrbücher, Abteilung für Systematik der Tiere 50, 270–272.
- SOMMERMAN, K. M. (1943). Bionomics of *Ectopsocus pumilis* (Banks) (Corrodentia, Caeciliidae). *Psyche* 50, 53–64.
- SOMMERMAN, K. M. (1944). Bionomics of Amapsocus anabilis (Walsh) (Corrodentia, Psocidae). Annals of the entomological Society of America 37, 359–564.
- SOMMERMAN, K. M. (1956). Two new species of *Rhyopsocus* (Psocoptera) from the U.S.A., with notes on the bionomics of one household species. *Journal of the Washington Academy of Sciences* 46, 145–149.
- SOULIER-PERKINS, A. & BOURGOIN, T. (1998). Copulatory mechanisms and sexual selection in the Lophopidae (Hemiptera: Fulgoromorpha). Annales de la Société entomologique de France (NS) 34, 149–162.
- SPANGLER, P. J. & FROESCHNER, R. C. (1987). Distributional data, illustrations, and habitat of the South American water-strider *Microvelia ayacuchana* (Hemiptera: Veliidae). *Proceedings of the entomological Society of Washington* **89**, 167–174.
- SPENCER, K. A. & STEYSKAL, G. C. (1986). Manual of Agromyzidae (Diptera) of the United States. Agriculture Handbook, US Department of Agriculture, No. 638, 478 pp.
- SRENG, L. (1993). Cockroach mating behaviors, sex pheromones, and abdominal glands (Dictyoptera: Blaberidae). *Journal of Insect Behavior* 6, 715–735.
- STÅHLS, G., HIPPA, H., ROTHERAY, G., MUONA, J. & GILBERT, F. (2003). Phylogeny of Syrphidae (Diptera) inferred from combined analysis of molecular and morphological characters. *Systematic Entomology* 28, 433–450.
- STATZNER, B. (1974). Funktionsmorphologische Studien am Genitalapparat von drei neuen *Cheumatopsyche*-Arten (Trichoptera, Hydropsychidae). *Zoologischer Anzeiger* **193**, 382–398.
- STEFANI, R. (1953). Un particolare modo di accoppiamento negli Insetti Embioterri. Rendiconti dell'Accademia Nazionale dei Lincei (Classe di Scienze fisiche, matematiche e naturali) serie 8 14, 544–549.
- STEINER, P. (1937). Beitrag zur Fortpflanzungsbiologie und Morphologie des Genitalapparates von Boreus hiemalis L. Zeitschrift für Morphologie und Ökologie der Tiere 32, 276–288.
- STEKOLNIKOV, A. A. & KUZNETZOV, V. I. (1982). Functional morphology of the male genitalia and a new tribal division of the Ennominae (Lepidoptera, Geometridae). *Entomological Review Washington* 61, 92–122.
- STEMPFFER, H. (1967). The genera of the African Lycaenidae (Lepidoptera: Rhopalocera). Bulletin of the British Museum (Natural History), Entomology, Supplement 10, 1–322.

- STEWART, K. W., ATMAR, G. L. & SOLON, B. M. (1969). Reproductive morphology and mating behavior of *Perlesta* placida (Plecoptera: Perlidae). Annals of the entomological Society of America 62, 1433–1438.
- STEWART, K. W. & STARK, B. P. (1977). Reproductive system and mating of *Hydroperla crosbyi*: a newly discovered method of sperm transfer in Insecta. *Oikos* 28, 84–89.
- STORK, N. E. (1981). The structure and function of the adhesive organs on the antennae of male *Harpocera thoracica* (Fallen) (Miridae; Hemiptera). *Journal of Natural History* 15, 639–644.
- STUBBS, A. E. & DRAKE, M. (2001). British Soldierflies and their Allies. British Entomological and Natural History Society, London.
- STURM, H. (1978). Zum Paarungsverhalten von Petrobius maritimus Leach (Machilidae: Archaeognatha: Insecta). Zoologischer Anzeiger 201, 5–20.
- STURM, H. & MACHIDA, R. (2001). Archaeognatha. Handbuch der Zoologie 4(37), 1–213.
- STURTEVANT, A. H. (1925). The seminal receptacles and accessory glands of the Diptera, with special reference to the Acalypterae. *Journal of the New York entomological Society* **33**, 195–215; **34**, 1–21, pls. 1–3.
- SUTER, P. R. (1964). Biologie von *Echidnophaga gallinacea* (Westw.) und Vergleich mit anderen Verhaltenstypen bei Flöhen. *Acta tropica* 21, 193–238.
- SUWA, M. (1974). Anthomyiidae of Japan (Diptera). Insecta Matsumurana N.S. 4, 1–247.
- SYMS, E. E. (1935). Biological notes on British Megaloptera. Proceedings and Transactions of the South London entomological Natural History Society 1934-35, 121–124.
- SZUMIK, C. A. (1991). Two new species of Teratembiidae (Embiidina) from Argentina. *Journal of the New York entomological Society* 99, 611–621.
- SZUMIK, C. A. (1996). The higher classification of the order Embioptera: a cladistic analysis. *Cladistics* **12**, 41–64.
- SZUMIK, C. A. (1997). Two new Neotropical genera of Embiidae (Embioptera, Insecta). *Journal of the New York entomological Society* 105, 140–153.
- SZUMIK, C. A. (1998). Primer registro para la Argentina de la familia Anisembiidae (Embioptera). Revista de la Socieded Entomolgica Argentina 57, 1–5.
- SZUMIK, C. A. (2001). Nuevos embiópteros de América del Sur. Revista de la Sociedad Entomologica Argentina 60, 257–272.
- SZUMIK, C. A. (2002). Embioptera. In Biodiversidad, taxonomia y biogeografia de artropodos de Mexico: hacia una sintesis de su conocimiento (eds. J. Llorente Bousquets and J. J. Morrone), pp. 441– 448. Universidad Nacional Autonoma de Mexico, Mexico.
- SZUMIK, C. A. (2004). Phylogenetic systematics of Archembiidae (Embiidina, Insecta). Systematic Entomology 29, 215–237.
- TAKEMON, Y. (1990). Functional morphology of the genitalia in *Epeorus ikanonis* (Ephemeroptera, Heptageniidae). *Japanese Journal* of Entomology **58**, 115–124.
- TATARNIC, N. J., CASSIS, G. & HOCHULI, D. F. (2006). Traumatic insemination in the plant bug genus *Coridromus* Signoret (Heteroptera: Miridae). *Biology Letters* 2, 58–61.
- TAUBER, C. A. (1969). Taxonomy and biology of the lacewing genus *Meleoma* (Neuroptera: Chrysopidae). University of California Publications, Entomology 58, 1–94.
- TAUBER, M. J., TAUBER, C. A. & HILTON, T. W. (2006). Life history and reproductive behavior of the endemic Hawaiian Anomalochrysa hepatica (Neuroptera: Chrysopidae): a comparative approach. European Journal of Entomology 103, 327–336.

- TAUBER, M. J., TAUBER, C. A., HOY, R. R. & TAUBER, P. J. (1990). Life history, mating behavior, and courtship songs of the endemic Hawaiian *Anomalochrysa maclachlani* (Neuroptera, Chrysopidae). *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 68, 1020–1026.
- TERRY, L. I. & DYRESON, E. (1996). Behavior of *Frakliniella occidentalis* (Thysanoptera: Thripidae) within aggregations, and morphometric correlates of fighting. *Annals of the entomological Society of America* 89, 589–602.
- TERRY, M. D. & WHITING, M. F. (2005). Mantophasmatodea and phylogeny of the lower neopterous insects. *Cladistics* 21, 240–257.
- THEISCHINGER, G. (1993). The Australian species of *Dolichopeza* Curtis (Diptera: Tipulidae). *Linzer biologische Beiträge* **25**, 833–911.
- THOMAS, H. T. (1950). Field notes on the mating habits of *Sarcophaga* Meigen (Diptera). *Proceedings of the Royal entomological Society of London (A)* **25**, 93–98.
- THORNHILL, R. (1977). The comparative predatory and sexual behavior of hangingflies (Mecoptera: Bittacidae). Occasional Papers of the Museum of Zoology, University of Michigan 677, 1–43.
- THORNTON, I. W. B. & NEW, T. R. (1977). The Philotarsidae (Insecta: Psocoptera) of Australia. Australian Journal of Zoology, Supplement 54, 1–62.
- THVS, K. (1989). Struktur des männlichen Genitaltraktes und Bildung der Spermatophore bei *Thermobia domestica* (Packard), (Lepismatidae, Zygentoma, Insecta). *Zoologische Jahrbücher, Abteilung für Anatomie und Ontogenie der Tiere* **119**, 265–279.
- TILGNER, E. H., KISELYOVA, T. G. & MCHUGH, J. V. (1999). A morphological study of *Timema cristinae* Vickery with implications for the phylogenetics of Phasmida. *Deutsche Entomologische Zeitschrift* 46, 149–162.
- TILLYARD, R. J (1917). Studies in Australian Mecoptera. No. i. The new family Nannochoristidae, with descriptions of a new genus and four new species: and an appendix descriptive of a new genus and species from New Zealand. *Proceedings of the Linnean Society of New South Wales* 42, 284–301.
- TILLYARD, R. J. (1926). The Insects of Australia and New Zealand. Angus & Robertson, Sydney.
- TITSCHACK, E. (1922). Beiträge zu einer Monographie der Kleidermotte, *Tineola biseliella. Zeitschrift für technische Biologie* 10, 1–168, pls. 1–4.
- TOBIAS, W. (1972). Zur Kenntnis europäischer Hydropsychidae (Insecta: Trichoptera), I. Senckenbergiana biologica 53, 59–89.
- TOGASHI, I. (1970). The comparative morphology of the internal reproductive organs of the Symphyta (Hymenoptera). *Mushi* (*Supplement*) **43**, 1–114.
- TOMKINS, J. L. & SIMMONS, L. W. (1995). Patterns of fluctuating asymmetry in earwig forceps: no evidence for reliable signalling. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London B* **259**, 89–96.
- TOMKINS, J. L. & SIMMONS, L. W. (1996). Dimorphisms and fluctuating asymmetry in the forceps of male earwigs. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* **9**, 753–770.
- TONNOIR, A. (1919). Notes sur les Ptychopteridae (Dipt.). Annales de la Société Entomologique de Belgique 59, 115–122.
- TOSCHI, C. A. (1965). The taxonomy, life histories, and mating behavior of the green lacewings of Strawberry Canyon (Neuroptera, Chrysopidae). *Hilgardia* **36**, 391–433.
- TUXEN, S. L. (ed.) (1970). Taxonomist's glossary of genitalia in insects. 2nd edition. Munksgaard, Copenhagen.
- ULRICH, H. (1974). Das Hypopygium der Dolichopodiden (Diptera): Homologie und Grundplanmerkmale. *Bonner zoologische Monographien* 5, 1–60.

- ULRICH, H. (1988). Das Hypopygium von Microphor holosericeus (Meigen) (Diptera, Empidoidea). Bonner zoologische Beiträge **39**, 179–219.
- UVAROV, B. (1966). Grasshoppers and Locusts. A handbook of general acridology, volume 1. Cambridge University Press.
- VAN DEN ASSEM, J. (1986). Mating behaviour in parasitic wasps. In Insect Parasitoids (eds. J. Waage and D. Greathead), pp. 137–167. Academic Press, London.
- VAN STALLE, J. & SYNAVE, H. (1984). Description of four new West African Cixiidae (Homoptera, Fulgoroidea). *Proceedings of the entomological Society of Washington* 86, 217–222.
- VAN VALEN, L. (1962). A study of fluctuating asymmetry. *Evolution* 16, 125–142.
- VERHOEFF, C. (1893). Vergleichende Untersuchungen über die Abdominalsegmente, insbesondere die Legeapparate der weiblichen Coleoptera, ein Beitrag zur Phyllogenie derselben. Deutsche entomologische Zeitschrift (1893), 209–260, 2 tables.
- VERMA, K. K. (1994). 'Retournement' of the aedeagus in Chrysomelidae (Coleoptera). In Novel Aspects of the Biology of Chrysomelidae (eds. P. H. Jolivet, M. L. Cox and E. Petitpierre), pp. 355–362. Kluwer Acad.Publ., Dordrecht etc.
- VICKERY, V. R. (1993). Revision of *Timema* Scudder (Phasmatoptera: Timematodea) including three new species. *Canadian Entomologist* **125**, 657–692.
- VILHELMSEN, L. (2000). The ovipositor apparatus of basal Hymenoptera (Insecta): phylogenetic implications and functional morphology. *Zoologica Scripta* 29, 319–345.
- VILHELMSEN, L. (2001). Phylogeny and classification of the extant basal lineages of the Hymenoptera. *Zoological Journal of the Linnean Society* **131**, 393–442.
- VISSHER, S. N., FRANCIS, M., MARTINSON, P. & BARIL, S. (1982). Laboratory studies on *Grylloblatta campodeiformis* Walker. In *Biology of the Notoptera* (ed. H. Ando), pp. 61–70. Kashiyo-Insatu Co. Ltd., Nagano, Japan.
- VOCKEROTH, J. R. (1969). A revision of the genera of the Syrphini (Diptera: Syrphidae). *Memoirs of the entomological Society of Canada* **62**, 1–176.
- VOCKEROTH, J. R. (1981). Mycetophilidae. In Manual of Nearctic Diptera, Volume 1 (eds. J. F. McAlpine, B. V. Peterson, G. E. Shewell, H. J. Teskey, J. R. Vockeroth, and D. M. Wood), Agriculture Canada Monograph 27, 223–246.
- VOCKEROTH, J. R. (1992). The flower flies of the subfamily Syrphinae of Canada, Alaska, and Greenland (Diptera: Syrphidae). *The Insects and Arachnids of Canada*, Part 18, 456 pp.
- VOCKEROTH, J. R. & THOMPSON, F. C. (1987). Syrphidae. In Manual of Nearctic Diptera, Volume 2 (eds. J. F. McAlpine, B. V. Peterson, G. E. Shewell, H. J. Teskey, J. R. Vockeroth and D. M. Wood.), Agriculture Canada Monograph 28, 713–743.
- VON HELVERSEN, O. (1976). Gedanken zur Evolution der Paarungsstellung bei den Spinnen (Arachnida: Araneae). Entomologica Germanica 3, 13–28.
- WALDBAUER, G. P. (1984). Mating behavior at blossoms and the flower associations of mimetic *Temnostoma* spp. (Diptera: Syrphidae) in northern Michigan. *Proceedings of the entomological Society of Washington* 86, 295–304.
- WALKER, E. M. (1922). The terminal structures of orthopteroid insects: a phylogenetic study. Annals of the entomological Society of America 15, 1–87.
- WALKER, K. A. & FELL, R. D. (2001). Courtship roles of male and female European earwigs, *Forficula auricularia* L. (Dermaptera: Forficulidae), and sexual use of forceps: *Journal of Insect Behavior* 14, 1–17.

- WATSON, A. (1975). A reclassification of the Arctiidae and Ctenuchidae formerly placed in the thyretid genus Automolis Hübner (Lepidoptera). Bulletin of the British Museum (Natural History) Entomology, Supplement 25, 1–104, pls. 1-34.
- WATSON, P. J. & THORNHILL, R. (1994). Fluctuating asymmetry and sexual selection. *Trends in Ecology and Evolution* 9, 21–25.
- WEAVER, J. S. (1988). A synopsis of the North American Lepidostomatidae (Trichoptera). Contributions of the American entomological Institute 24(2), 1–141.
- WEAVER, J. S. (1989). Indonesian Lepidostomatidae (Trichoptera) collected by Dr. E. W. Diehl. *Aquatic Insects* 11, 47–63.
- WEAVER, J. S. & HUISMAN, J. (1992a). New species and descriptions of Lepidostomatidae (Trichoptera) from Sulawesi. *Zoologische Mededelingen, Leiden* 66, 429–439.
- WEAVER, J. S. & HUISMAN, J. (1992b). A review of the Lepidostomatidae (Trichoptera) from Borneo. Zoologische Mededelingen, Leiden 66, 529–560.
- WEBER, H. (1930). Die Biologie der Hemipteren. Biologische Studienbücher, Berlin 11, 1–537.
- WEBER, H. (1931). Homoptera. Pflanzensauger. Cicadina Zikaden. Biologie der Tiere Deutschlands 31, 71–208.
- WEBER, H. (1935). Aphidina. Blattläuse. Biologie der Tiere Deutschlands 31, 209–355.
- WEBER, H. (1936). Copeognatha (Flechtlinge). Biologie der Tiere Deutschlands 27, 1–50.
- WEFELSCHEID, H. (1912). Über die Biologie und Anatomie von Plea minutissima Leach. Zoologische Jahrbücher, Abteilung für Systematik der Tiere 32, 389–474, pls. 14-15.
- WEIDNER, H. (1972). Copeognatha (Staubläuse). Handbuch der Zoologie, IV. Arthropoda, 2. Insecta 16, 1–94.
- WEIBMAIR, W. (1999). Präimaginale Stadien, Biologie und Ethologie der europäischen Sisyridae (Neuropterida: Neuroptera). Stapfia 60, 101–128.
- WELLS, A. (1979). A review of the Australian genera Xuthotrichia Mosely and Hellyethira Neboiss (Trichoptera: Hydroptilidae), with descriptions of new species. Australian Journal of Zoology 27, 311–329.
- WELLS, A. (1991). The hydroptilid tribes Hydroptilini and Orthotrichiini in New Guinea (Trichoptera: Hydroptilidae: Hydroptilinae). *Invertebrate Systematics* 5, 487–526.
- WESELOH, R. M. (1977). Mating behavior of the gypsy moth parasite, Apanteles melanoscelus. Annals of the entomological Society of America 70, 549–554.
- WHEELER, A. G. (2001). Biology of the Plant Bugs (Hemiptera: Miridae). Pests, Predators, Opportunists. Cornell University Press, Ithaca, New York.
- WHITE, R. E., BORROR, D. J. & PETERSON, R. T. (1998). A Field Guide to Insects: America North of Mexico (2nd ed.). Houghton Mifflin, Boston, MA.
- WHITE, T. C. R. (1970). Some aspects of the life history, host selection, dispersal and oviposition of adult *Cardiaspina densitexta* (Homoptera: Psyllidae). *Australian Journal of Zoology* 18, 105–117.
- WHITING, M. F. (2002). Mecoptera is paraphyletic: multiple genes and phylogeny of Mecoptera and Siphonaptera. *Zoologica Scripta* 31, 93–104.
- WHITING, M. F., BRADLER, S. & MAXWELL, T. (2003). Loss and recovery of wings in stick insects. *Nature* 421, 264–267.
- WHITMAN, D. W. & LOHER, W. (1984). Morphology of the male sex organs and insemination in the grasshopper *Taeniopoda eques* (Burmeister). *Journal of Morphology* **179**, 1–12.

- WIGGINS, G. B. (1997). *The caddisfly family Phryganeidae (Trichoptera)*. University of Toronto Press, Toronto.
- WILKINSON, G. S. & JOHNS, P. M. (2005). Sexual selection and the evolution of mating systems in flies, In *The Evolutionary Biology* of *Flies* (eds. D. K. Yeates and B. M. Wiegmann), pp. 312–339. Columbia University Press, New York.
- WILL, K. W., LIEBHERR, J. K., MADDISON, D. R. & GALIÁN, J. (2005). Absence asymmetry: The evolution of monorchid beetles (Insecta: Coleoptera: Carabidae). *Journal of Morphology* 264, 75–93.
- WILLEMSE, L. (1985). A taxonomic revision of the New World species of Sirthenea (Heteroptera: Reduviidae: Peiratinae). Zoologische Verhandelingen 215, 1–67.
- WILLMANN, R. (1981). Das Exoskelett der männlichen Genitalien der Mecoptera (Insecta). I. Morphologie. Zeitschrift für zoologische Systematik und Evolutionsforschung 19, 96–174.
- WILSON, C. A. (1958). Aquatic and semiaquatic Hemiptera of Mississippi. *Tulane Studies in Zoology* 6, 115–170.
- WITHYCOMBE, C. L. (1923). Notes on the biology of some British Neuroptera (Planipennia). Transactions of the entomological Society of London (1922), 501–594.
- WOOD, D. M. (1991). Homology and phylogenetic implications of male genitalia in Diptera. The ground plan. In *Proceedings of the Second International Congress of Dipterology* (eds. L. Weismann, I. Országh and A. C. Pont), pp. 255–284. SPB Academic Publishing, The Hague.
- WU, C. F. (1923). Morphology, anatomy and ethology of Nemoura. Bulletin of the Lloyd Library of Botany, Pharmacy and Materia Medica, entomological series 3, 1–81.
- WYGODZINSKY, P. (1966). A monograph of the Emesinae (Reduviidae, Hemiptera). Bulletin of the American Museum of Natural History 133, 1–614.
- YANG, C. K. & YANG, D. (1986). New fishflies from Guangxi, China (Megaloptera: Corydalidae). *Entomotaxonomia* 8, 85–95.
- YANG, C.-T. & CHANG, T.-Y. (2000). The external male genitalia of Hemiptera (Homoptera – Heteroptera). Shih Way Publishers, Taichung, Taiwan.
- YANG, J.-T. & YANG, C.-T. (1986). Delphacidae of Taiwan (I). Asiracinae and the tribe Tropidocephalini (Homoptera: Fulgoroidea). *Taiwan Museum, Special Publications* 6, 1–79.
- YANG, L. & MORSE, J. C. (2002). Glossosoma subgenus Lipoglossa (Trichoptera: Glossosomatidae) of China. Proceedings of the 10th International Symposium on Trichoptera, Nova Supplementa Entomologica 15, 253–276.
- YANG, M.-W., YANG, C.-T. & CHAO, J.-T. (1986). Reproductive isolation and taxonomy of two Taiwanese *Paurocephala* species (Homoptera: Psylloidea). *Taiwan Museum, Special Publications* 6, 177–203.
- YAROM, I., FREIDBERG, A. & PAPP, L. (1986). A revision of the genus Mycterella Kertész (Diptera: Lauxaniidae). Israel Journal of Entomology 20, 59–69.
- YEATES, D. K. (1994). The cladistics and classification of the Bombyliidae (Diptera: Asiloidea). Bulletin of the American Museum of Natural History 219, 1–191.
- YOSHIZAWA, K. (2001). A systematic revision of Japanese *Trichadenotecnum* Enderlein (Psocodea: 'Psocoptera': Psocidae: Ptyctini), with redefinition and subdivision of the genus. *Invertebrate Taxonomy* **15**, 159–204.
- YOSHIZAWA, K. (2002). Phylogeny and higher classification of suborder Psocomorpha (Insecta: Psocodea: 'Psocoptera'). *Zoological Journal of the Linnean Society* **136**, 371–400.

- YOSHIZAWA, K. (2003). Two new species that are likely to represent the most basal clade of the genus *Trichadenotecnum* (Psocoptera: Psocidae). *Entomological Science* 6, 301–308.
- YOSHIZAWA, K. (2004). Molecular phylogeny of major lineages of *Trichadenotecnum* and a review of diagnostic morphological characters (Psocoptera: Psocidae) Systematic Entomology 29, 383–394.
- YOSHIZAWA, K. & JOHNSON, K. P. (2006). Morphology of male genitalia in lice and their relatives and phylogenetic implications. *Systematic Entomology* **31**, 350–361.
- YOUNG, D. A. (1977). Taxonomic study of the Cicadellidae (Homoptera: Cicadellidae). Part 2. New World Cicadellini and the genus *Cicadella*. North Carolina Agricultural Experiment Station, Technical Bulletin 239, 1–1135.
- ZABEL, J. (1941). Die Kamelhals-Fliege. Beiträge zur Biologie der Raphidia ophiopsis. Natur und Volk 71, 187–196.
- ZATWARNICKI, T. (2002). A revision of the genus Orasiopa Zatwarnicki et Mathis (Diptera: Ephydridae). Annales Zoologici, Warszawa 52, 297–317.

- ZETTEL, H. (1999). Notes on the genus Distotrephes (Heteroptera: Helotrephidae): new species from Thailand, Laos, and China, a key to species, and first description of the macropterous morph. Acta Societatis Zoologicae Bohemicae 63, 251– 266.
- ZILLI, A. (1999). Records of Noctuidae from Tonkin (Lepidoptera, Noctuidae). *Esperiana* 7, 621–636.
- ZOMPRO, O. (2004). Revision of the genera of the Areolatae, including the status of *Timema* and *Agathemera* (Insecta: Phasmatodea). *Abhandlungen des naturwissenschaftlichen Vereins in Hamburg (NF)* **37**, 1–327.
- ZOMPRO, O., ADIS, J. & WEITSCHAT, W. (2002). A review of the order Mantophasmatodea (Insecta). *Zoologischer Anzeiger* 241, 269–279.
- ZWICK, P. (1977). Australian Blephariceridae (Diptera). Australian Journal of Zoology, Supplement Series 46, 1–121.
- ZWICK, P. (2000). Phylogenetic system and zoogeography of the Plecoptera. Annual Review of Entomology 45, 709–746.